

ECHOCARDIOGRAPHIC SCREENING IN A GENERAL POPULATION

Normal distribution of echocardiographic measurements and their relation to cardiovascular risk factors and disease. The Tromsø Study.

by Henrik Schirmer

Tromsø 2000



Institute of Community Medicine & Institute of Clinical Medicine University of Tromsø, Norway



The Norwegian Health Association The Norwegian Council on Cardiovascular Diseases



ISM skriftserie blir utgitt av Institutt for samfunnsmedisin Universitetet i Tromsø.

Forfatterne er selv ansvarlige for sine funn og konklusjoner. Innholdet er derfor ikke uttrykk for ISM's syn.

The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy of the institutions supporting this research.

> ISBN 82 - 90262 - 56 - 6 2000

In memory of my mother, Kirsten Schirmer.



Acknowledgements

Growing up in an environment with a strong faith in alternative medicine, I heard a lot about the wrongdoing of modern medicine, and of scientific innovations opening up for a scientific validation of alternative therapies and theories. In order to bridge the paradoxes and conflicts, I sensed that medicine was the only way to go. To be accepted for medical school, I worked one year as an untrained nurse at the National Cancer Hospital. The fate of the patients who spent the last months of their lives in my ward, was overwhelming. So overwhelming that I decided not to have any treatment if I were struck by cancer myself. My years of work with patients have later learned me that patients often fare better than we expect, but that we rarely hear about the successful outcomes.

The only way to come around this is to approach the total population and hear the full variety of histories.

Science is seldom generated by one person alone. This thesis has been the result of five fruitful years at the University of Tromsø. The possibility of discussing scientific problems with other research fellows and more experienced colleagues at the Institute of Community Medicine and the Institute of Clinical Medicine has been invaluable.

I am indebted to many and would especially like to thank;

My parents, Bjarne and Kirsten, who thought me that what you dream of is attainable if you only are patient and keep on dreaming.

My wife, Kirsten, who with love provided room for a father of four children to do scientific work.

Knut Engedal, for tutoring me as a resident in geriatric medicine, in my first scientific attempts. Kaare Bønaa, for inviting me to participate in the Tromsø Study.

My tutor, Knut Rasmussen for support, constructive criticism, patience when I detoured and never ending interest in the possibility of improving the intellectual content and the linguistics of my manuscripts.

Per Lunde, for learning me the art of echocardiography and the physiology of cardiac flow, and for taking part in the data acquisition.

Arne Skagseth, for making it possible for me to take my first fathers leave.

Christopher Sivert Nielsen, for writing the program that transferred my data from Mac to PC. Torbjørn Omland, for introducing me to the puzzle of the cardiac peptides.

Egil Arnesen, for learning me statistical and epidemiological methodology.



Inger Thune, for learning me the journalistic approach to article writing, and for a strong faith in my work, even when I was in doubt myself.

The National Health Screening Services, for invaluable contribution to the health screening. The inhabitants of Tromsø, for faithfully having participated in the Tromsø Health Screenings, and thereby provided the foundation for this and numeral other scientific projects. I would also like to thank the staff at the Institute of Community Medicine for helping me when needed, especially Sissel Andersen, Anna-Kirsti Jenssen, Heidi Jacobsen and Kolbjørn Bakken. I am also indebted to Johan Sundsfjord and Majbritt Kragh at The Department of Clinical Chemistry at Tromsø University Hospital for performing the N-ANP analysis, and to Asbjørn Aakvaag, Department of Clinical Biology, Hormone Laboratory, University of Bergen, for performing the BNP analysis.

Finally, I would like to thank my friends, who stubbornly and at times also successfully, tried to divert my attention away from science, and helped my regain my energy when the more tedious aspects of scientific work became to overwhelming.

This study was financed in part by a grant from The Norwegian Council On Cardiovascular Diseases and by the University of Tromsø. The Tromsø University Hospital supplied the ultrasound machines.

Contents

	Acknowledgements	5	
1.	List of papers	9	
2.	Introduction	11	
3.	Aims of the thesis	18	
4.	Study population and methods	19	
5.	Main results	27	
6.	General discussion	29	
7.	Implications and further research	38	
8.	General conclusions 40		
9.	References 41		
10	. Papers I-IV	51	
Appendices			
	1. Questionnaires		
	a. Original Norwegian versions		

- b. English translations
- 2. Measurements included in the fourth Tromsø Study
- 3. European Society of Cardiology's guidelines for diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction
- 4. Errata



List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers;

- I. Schirmer H, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. Prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general population. The Tromsø Study. *European Heart Journal 1999;20:428-37*
- II. Schirmer H, Omland T. Circulating N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. The Tromsø Study. *European Heart Journal 1999;20:755-63*
- III. Schirmer H, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. What determines echogenisity in a general population? Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography 1999;12:314-8
- IV. Schirmer H, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. Mitral flow derived Doppler indices of left ventricular diastolic function. The Tromsø Study. Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999



Introduction

The change in cardiovascular disease incidence, mortality and risk factors.

In the last century, Norway has experienced a steady increase in life expectancy (figure 1), mainly caused by a dramatic decline in infant mortality.¹ The decline started long before important medical breakthroughs such as anaesthesia, penicillin and streptomycin, and was to a large extent due to improvements in nutrition and hygiene.^{2; 3}



Figure 1 Expected remaining years of life for different age groups the last 130 years in Norway.

After 1950 the increase in life expectancy for men levelled off mainly due to a marked increase in cardiovascular mortality.⁴ This cardiovascular epidemic triggered numerous epidemiological projects showing the detrimental effects of cigarette smoking, diets high in cholesterol and saturated fat, hypertension, obesity and a sedentary life style.⁵⁻¹⁰ The public has to some extent grasped this, and in Norway there has been a positive change in all major cardiovascular risk factor levels apart from body mass index and physical activity.¹¹ As a result, there has been a 50% decline in the cardiovascular mortality in those 70 years or younger the last 10 years.¹² Even though the favourable change in risk factor levels could account for most of the decline on its own by decreasing the incidence of cardiovascular disease,^{4; 13} it is likely that part of the decline is due to declining case fatality rates, as has been documented in Sweden and Finland.^{14,15} Decline in case fatality rates have been shown to be related both to cardiovascular risk factor levels as well as introduction of new therapies such as thrombolysis and acetylsalicylic acid.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ From an agrarian society with a shortage of energy rich food and mainly hard physical labour, we now have a post industrial affluent society with an overflow of energy rich food and a

workforce with mainly intellectual demands.^{4; 19-21} Probably as a consequence of the changing labour demands as well as of an increased access to energy rich food and consumer goods such as automobiles and television, there has been a particularly steep decrease in physical activity the last decade and a subsequent increase in the prevalence of obesity.^{11; 22} As indicated by the dramatic drop in cardiovascular mortality, these risk factors are probably of less importance than smoking and total cholesterol. This view is supported by a study by Wannamethee et al. (1989), showing higher mortality for smokers than for non-smokers at all levels of body mass index.⁹

Cardiovascular disease is still highly prevalent and accounts for approximately half the acute admissions to medical wards. Despite the knowledge of preventable risk factors for cardiovascular disease, most cases occur among subjects with risk factor levels within the normal range in the general population. This is due partly to the higher number of subjects in the middle range of a given risk factor and partly due to the high level of most risk factors in the population. The first has led to a search for genetic markers for identification of those with high cardiovascular risk despite low risk factor levels. It is questionable whether this search will have a large impact on primary prevention. The genetic pool in the western societies has changed little the last hundred years, implying that environmental changes account for the change in cardiovascular disease mortality. The importance of environment for the development of cardiovascular disease has been shown in ecological studies, as well as migration studies.²³⁻²⁶ In large cohort studies, the importance of inheritance is clear, but it's predictive power vary and is mostly mediated through the known risk factors, implying that genetic factors predict the ranking of individuals according to risk factor levels in changing environments, as has been shown for body mass index.^{27; 28} In a follow-up of 22 000 Norwegian men and women aged 35-39 years, Tverdal showed only a reduction from 1.8 to 1.6 of the risk of coronary heart disease associated with a positive family history when adjusting for risk factor score.²⁹ This may reflect the high average risk factor level in the seventies, weakening the contribution of a positive family history.

From a population perspective it is clear that cardiovascular disease is highly preventable, but in order to prevent cardiovascular disease in an individual, knowledge of the risk factor levels and the family history is not enough. Apart from the classical risk factors, there are numerous others of importance for a given individual. Some are constitutional, such as a depressive personality, childhood environment and coagulation defects.^{30, 31} Others are modifiable, such as

work stress, infections, body mass index and physical activity.^{8; 32-34} Since cardiovascular disease mostly consists of myocardial infarction and stroke, it is especially important to identify an individuals modifiable risk factors before disease is manifest, due to the high fatality rate during the first hours after onset of these diseases.

Given the multifactorial causality of cardiovascular disease and the lack of identifiable sufficient causes as defined by Rothman,³⁵ there is a need not only to establish risk factors, but also to identify protective factors. This could identify individuals with low risk despite elevated levels of one of the classical risk factors. Lack of hypertrophic response to moderate hypertension combined with a negative family history of cardiovascular disease could be such an indicator of low absolute risk of subsequent events.

For a subject with more than one risk factor an additive, and for some risk factors also a synergistic increase in risk has been shown. This implies that the risk associated with one characteristic is added to the risk of an other, or for synergistic associations, results in a risk larger than the sum of the two. For a forty year old man with a cholesterol of 11 mmol/l the ten year risk of a myocardial infarction is 24%.⁴ If he in addition smokes, the risk increases to 52%. Still, 48% of smokers with such a cholesterol level, does not experience a myocardial infarction during this long time span. Further stratification of risk for groups with values as extreme as 11 mmol/l in total cholesterol is usually not possible due to the limited sample size in most epidemiological studies. This is tried solved by pooling of data from different cohort studies, but this will only provide sufficient causes of relevance to the majority of future cardiovascular cases, who will have moderate risk factor levels, if new risk factors are detected.

There is obviously a need for studies that investigate the causal pathways of old risk factors and the possibility of new ones. Rose (1990) stresses the importance of addressing current uncertainties and of doing this by combining epidemiology with clinical and laboratory disciplines.³⁶ Due to the limitations set by time, funding and ethical considerations of procedures applicable in healthy samples, large scale population based studies are restricted to collection of blood and urine samples, interview or questionnaire data and non-invasive measurements. With the advance in technological medicine this has opened up fields such as genetic testing, dietary questionnaires verified by blood tests and ultrasound measurements of cardiovascular function and structure. This has, among other, led to the discovery of the role of

angiotensin converting enzyme genes in hypertension and hypertrophy, and to homocystein as a possible modifiable cardiovascular risk factor.^{37; 38}

Among unsolved questions are the causal pathways for the increased risk of cardiovascular disease associated with male gender, low birth weight, socio-economic status and depressive illness, as well as the importance for cardiovascular risk of polyunsaturated fatty acids and infectious disease.

In this study ultrasound technique is introduced in a large prospective population study, opening up the possibility of addressing gender differences in the myocardial response to cardiovascular risk factors, as well differences in the normal distribution of left ventricular (LV) dimensions and function.

Left ventricular hypertrophy

In addition to the established risk factors, LV hypertrophy was early identified as a strong independent predictor of subsequent cardiovascular disease. In the early publications from The Framingham Study, hypertrophy was determined from ECG registrations.³⁹ Ultrasound evolved as an important tool both in diagnosis of clinical and subclinical disease and in determining the individual response to risk factors, especially hypertension. M-mode echocardiography made non-invasive measurements of cardiac function and dimensions possible. Ultrasound determined hypertrophy showed a better correlation with anatomical hypertrophy and identified those in a hypertensive cohort with the highest risk of subsequent cardiovascular events.^{40; 41} In the Framingham study M-mode determined hypertrophy was a strong independent predictor of cardiovascular events and mortality, even after correction for ECG diagnosed hypertrophy, body mass index, total to high density lipoprotein cholesterol, hypertension, cigarette smoking and diabetes.⁴²

Interestingly, hypertrophy had a stronger predictive value for cardiovascular and total mortality than non-fatal cardiovascular events both in the general population and in a sample of hypertensive patients (RR \approx 4 vs. RR \approx 2), implying that hypertrophy might identify a group with higher risk of sudden death. This has later been documented as an association to ventricular arrhythmia in studies by Haider et al.⁴³

Hypertrophy has been thought to be a physiological response to increased myocardial workload. The associated increase in risk was thought to be caused by the risk factors that cause increased LV mass, i.e. mainly body mass index and systolic blood pressure. This view was not supported by the prospective studies of risk associated with increased LV mass and in the recent study by Verdecchia et al.,⁴⁴ a reduction of LV mass was associated with an improvement in risk of subsequent cardiovascular events independent of decrease in systolic blood pressure, total cholesterol and initial LV hypertrophy by ECG. Similar results were found in the study by Muiesan et al.⁴⁵

In the study by Verdecchia et al., regression of LV hypertrophy was induced by randomised allocation to antihypertensive medication. A small intervention study in obese hypertensive men with LV hypertrophy, showed a greater reduction in LV mass by weight reduction than by antihypertensive medication, even after adjustment for the reduction in blood pressure induced by weight reduction.⁴⁶ Similarly, the THOMS study showed no additional reduction of LV mass of any of six different antihypertensive drugs after advice in lifestyle changes had been given to mildly hypertensive patients.⁴⁷

In a sample of hypertensive men, Gottdiener et al. found that there was a synergistic association between the two main predictors of LV mass, systolic blood pressure and body mass index. This was not confirmed in a large normotensive sample from the general population in the Framingham study.^{48, 49}

Whether obesity as such carries a risk of excess morbidity and mortality has been debated, but recent research have shown that the increased mortality associated with low body mass index was due to increased cancer mortality in lean smokers.⁷ In non-smokers, increased body mass index is associated with excess mortality from both cancer and cardiovascular diseases.⁸ The risk of cardiovascular diseases associated with body mass index is mainly mediated through the increased risk of hypertension, diabetes and LV hypertrophy, but even after adjusting for these risk factors, body mass index carries an independent risk of cardiovascular death.⁵⁰ Increase in body mass index is the main factor related both to increase in blood pressure and to failure of reaching treatment goals for antihypertensive medication. 51-53 In populations with a high prevalence of hypertension also among lean subjects, as in the Afro-Americans, psycho-social factors are of greater importance for development of hypertension than weight increase.54 Weight reduction is probably as effective as antihypertensive medication in reducing LV hypertrophy. When choosing the main focus of hypertension treatment in a given population, the question would be whether the distribution of LV hypertrophy and hypertension is determined by body mass index levels or not. A greater diversity in treatment strategies would meet the variety in patients preferences and also acknowledge the heterogeneity of effect in randomised trials as shown for body mass index levels in the Hypertension Detection and Follow up Program and in a Hypertension Optimal Treatment trial substudy.53,55

Heart failure

For those who have acquired coronary heart disease, heart failure measured as low ejection fraction, is a strong predictor of subsequent mortality.⁵⁶ Heart failure is a difficult diagnosis as shown by Remes et al.⁵⁷ No single objective gold standard for heart failure has emerged and consequently the disease is defined by different sets of clinical symptoms alone, as in the New York Heart Associations Classification, or in combination with objective signs of heart failure, as in The Boston Criteria.^{58; 59} In clinical practice echocardiography, radionucleide ventriculography or angiography are most often used to verify the diagnosis of heart failure. This has proved problematic due to the presence of patients with indisputable clinical signs of heart failure, i.e. acute pulmonary oedema, with normal ejection fraction. These patients have been shown to have a better prognosis than patients with low ejection fraction. Invasive studies of heart failure patients have shown heart failure to be a disease consisting of both a systolic, i.e. pump, dysfunction and a diastolic, i.e. filling, dysfunction.⁶⁰ Several attempts have been made to identify patients with isolated diastolic heart failure non-invasively by using M-mode echocardiography, radionucleide ventriculography or Doppler techniques. In small selected samples, differences between heart failure patients and healthy controls have been documented for various indices of diastolic heart failure.^{61;62} But the diagnostic accuracy have yet not been documented in unselected samples from the general population. A diagnostic accuracy has been assumed by the use of criteria based on reference limits generated from small reference samples with little opportunity to estimate age or gender specific differences.^{63; 64} After the documentation of an improved survival of patients with low ejection fraction

After the documentation of an improved survival of patients with low ejection fraction receiving angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors, several attempts have been made to develop simple diagnostic tools for identification of these patients.⁶⁵ Among others, the cardiac natriuretic peptides have shown promising abilities to distinguish selected patients with symptomatic and asymptomatic heart failure from healthy controls, and has been shown to predict survival after myocardial infarction.^{66; 67} The first had not been tested in a general population until McDonagh et al. in 1998 published their report of the diagnostic accuracy of Brain Natriuretic Peptide in identifying LV systolic dysfunction in a general population, high specificity is needed for a diagnostic test to be useful in an unselected population. Most studies have failed to show that any of the cardiac peptides fulfil this criterion. Even in selected

samples of patients with a high prevalence of heart failure the cardiac peptides have not proved particularly useful.^{69; 70}

Studies of cardiac peptides show a correlation both to low ejection fraction and LV mass.⁷¹ Because hypertrophy is a much more prevalent phenomenon than heart failure, the a priori likelihood of identifying hypertrophy by elevated cardiac peptide levels, is higher than of diagnosing heart failure.

Aims of the thesis

- To establish new sex and age specific percentile derived criteria for LV hypertrophy based on M-mode echocardiography and to elucidate the prevalence and predictors of LV hypertrophy.
- 2. To assess whether circulating N-ANP is predictive of LV hypertrophy, as estimated by Mmode echocardiography, in a general population. Further, to determine whether this relationship is independent of LV dysfunction and other risk factors for LV hypertrophy.
- 3. To estimate the efficacy of echocardiography in a screening setting, to estimate the determinants of non-measurability and how cardiovascular disease influences measurability.
- 4. To establish age specific percentiles of mitral flow derived Doppler indices of LV diastolic function in the total sample and in a «healthy» subgroup within this sample, and to estimate the relation of these Doppler indices to age, gender, LV mass, blood pressure, a history of cardiovascular disease and LV ejection fraction.

Study population and methods

In the fourth health screening in The Tromsø Study, a total of 27159 subjects older than 24 years, 77% of the eligible population in the municipality of Tromsø, attended the first visit. A protocol similar to the previous surveys and to the Norwegian Counties Study was followed.⁷²⁻ ⁷⁶ The standardised measurements and the two self administered questionnaires are presented in appendix 1 and 2. A total of 6891 subjects attended the second visit (see fig. 2), 98% of those who participated in the first visit. These subjects had by computer been alternately allocated to one of two lines of examination when attending the first. Due to lack of capacity only 3287 subjects on one line were examined by echocardiography. These 3287 did not differ from the total sample attending the second screening in baseline characteristics (table 1). Nor were there any difference in baseline characteristics for subjects examined by each of the three observers.

Variables	Allocated to echo N = 3287 Mean <u>+</u> SD or %	Not allocated to echo N = 3604 Mean <u>+</u> SD or %	P value
Age (years)	58.1 <u>+</u> 10.3	58.5 <u>+</u> 9.9	0.07
Female gender (%)	49.3	52.1	0.02
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	26.1 <u>+</u> 4.0	26.0 <u>+</u> 3.9	0.42
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	144.9 <u>+</u> 22.5	145.5 <u>+</u> 22.6	0.31
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	83.5 <u>+</u> 12.8	83.3 <u>+</u> 13.2	0.61
Total cholesterol (mmol/l)	6.71 <u>+</u> 1.28	6.77 <u>+</u> 1.30	0.11
HDL cholesterol (mmol/l)	1.53 <u>+</u> 0.44	1.54 <u>+</u> 0.43	0.44
A history of myocardial infarction (%)	6.4	6.1	0.63
A history of angina (%)	9.4	9.3	0.88
A history of stroke (%)	2.4	3.0	0.16
Antihypertensive medication (%)	13.6	13.6	0.95
A history of diabetes (%)	3.0	3.3	0.48
Smoking (%)	32.8	32.9	0.91
Education (years)	9.5	9.3	0.001

Table 1. Characteristics of the echo subgroup versus the rest of phase II eligible for echocardiography

HDL = high density lipoprotein

Echocardiography

All subjects were examined by medical doctors, (2717 subjects by one doctor, the remaining 570 by two expert cardiologists), using a VingMed CFM 750 (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway). The screening set-up allowed a maximum of 20 minutes per examination. Standard 2 dimensional guided M-mode registrations were measured according to the leading edge to leading edge convention,⁷⁷ using the EchoPAC software (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway).

LV mass was calculated using the correction of the cube formula proposed by Devereux et al for leading edge to leading edge measurements:⁷⁸

LV mass = 0.8*([1.04*([Interventricular septal thickness + posterior wall thickness + end diastolic diameter]³ - [end diastolic diameter]³)] + 0.6)

LV mass was indexed by height to allow for the increase of LV mass with increasing height, without masking the increase in LV mass with increasing body mass index.⁷⁹

The formula used for calculating LV ejection fraction was the cube formula; LV ejection fraction = ((LV Diameter_{diastole})³ - (LV Diameter_{systole})³) / (LV Diameter_{diastole})³

The presence of valvular heart disease was evaluated by 2 dimensional colour Doppler for mitral insufficiency (colour area >4.0 cm²), colour M-mode for aortic insufficiency (jet >30% of LV outflow tract, or if not measurable; jet reaching the bottom of the ventricle), and pulsed wave Doppler for mitral (peak gradient > 30 mmHg) and aortic stenosis.⁸⁰⁻⁸² The presence of other cardiac abnormalities was noted.

For measurements of mitral valve flow pattern, the sample volume of the pulsed Doppler recordings was placed caudal to the mitral annulus at the tip of the mitral liflets, where maximal flow velocity in the early diastole was recorded,⁶² measurements were done on-line in one heart cycle only, using the EchoPac software (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway). The following variables were measured; peak flow velocity in early diastole, i.e. early inflow (E wave) and during atrial contraction, i.e. atrial inflow (A wave), the ratio of peak passive to peak atrial inflow (E/A ratio), the duration of the atrial inflow (AT), and the deceleration time of the E wave.

In an apical Doppler recording of both aortic and mitral flow, the isovolumetric relaxation time (IRT) was measured as the time from where the aortic outflow reach the zero baseline to where the mitral valve opening was clearly delineated. In a subset of 1703 subjects the duration of lung vein reflux during atrial contraction was recorded. The lung veins were

identified using colour Doppler in an apical two chamber view. The lung vein in which an optimal alignment of the ultrasound beam and the lung vein flow was obtained, was chosen for measurement.

All recordings used for measurement were stored on optical discs together with cine-loop registrations of one heart cycle of an apical two chamber and an apical four chamber view.

Only four subjects did not have any measurements or recordings done. This was due to poor echogenisity or inability to be positioned in a supine posture. Of the rest, 2794 (85%) had M-mode registrations of good quality making calculations of LV dimensions and function possible. The aortic root and left atrium was measurable in 95% of subjects. At least one of the Doppler measurements, E wave, A wave, E/A ratio, DT or IRT, were successful in 99% of subjects. Measurement of the duration of lung vein reflux was successful in 79% of subjects. As the method was introduced in the protocol after the first of January 1995, this constitutes 1703 subjects.

Reproducibility

In a subsample of 58 subjects a reproducibility study was performed by the two main observers. Both observers examined all subjects twice with one week interval. At each examination both observers examined each subject without change of position. All measurements were done on line by the observer doing the examination. All subjects had measurement pairs of Doppler registrations, but only 49 subjects had measurement pairs of M-mode registrations. For the two observers the mean \pm SD intra-observer difference in LV mass (one week interval) was 3.0 ± 39.0 g and 7.0 ± 25.5 g, respectively. The inter-observer difference in LV mass (no time interval) was 14.8 ± 32.5 g. The variability measures for the other variables presented in paper I-IV are listed in table 2. Indexation of LV mass did not affect the coefficients of variation.

Variable	Interobserver mean diff. <u>+</u> SD	CV*	Intraobserver mean diff. <u>+</u> SD		CV*
			HS	PL	HS/PL
LV mass (g)	14.8 <u>+</u> 32.5	15.9%	3.0 <u>+</u> 39.0	7.0 <u>+</u> 25.5	15.8/11.9
LV ejection fraction	$0.016 \pm 0.097^{\dagger}$	9.1%	0.014 <u>+</u> 0.094	0.068 <u>+</u> 0.085	8.8/9.5
E wave m/sec	0.034 <u>+</u> 0.078	9.3%	-0.001 <u>+</u> 0.117	0.025+0.096	12.5/10.7
A wave m/sec	-0.008 <u>+</u> 0.091	8.8%	0.031 <u>+</u> 0.156	-0.003 <u>+</u> 0.084	9.6/14.3
E/A ratio	0.015 <u>+</u> 0.29 [†]	14.1%	0.007 <u>+</u> 0.28	0.056 <u>+</u> 0.19	19.4/21.3
DT (sec)	-0.001 <u>+</u> 0.034	13.1%	-0.001 <u>+</u> 0.030	-0.009+0.036	12.4/9.5

Table 2. Inter and intraobserver variability of the variables presented in paper I -IV;

* Coefficient of variation = $(\sqrt{\sum SD_{pair}^2 / number of pairs})$ /mean Mean_{pair} * 100.⁸³ [†] For the marked interobserver estimates the SD significantly changes with the value of the measured variable. For LV ejection fraction there is an increase in SD with decreasing LV ejection fraction values, indicating an increase in CV with decreasing values. For E/A ratio there is an opposite trend, with increase in CV with increasing E/A ratio values. (I.e. greater CV for values in the pathological range.) The intention of using a centre estimate of the SD's from each pair in stead of the SD of the mean pair difference, is to minimise the effect on the coefficient of variation of an increasing pair difference with increasing values, i.e. the intersubject variability. This approach also minimises the effect of the SD distribution being skewed to the right. Accordingly the overall CV * 1.96 using this method approaches the 97.5th percentile of the pair CV distribution.

Figure 2	Flowchart of the Tromsø Echo Study	
Total population	35.271 ↓	
Attended I. screening	27.159 ↓	
Attended II. screening	$egin{array}{c} 6.891 ightarrow \ \downarrow \end{array}$	3604 not allocated to echo
Allocated to echo-screenin	$\begin{array}{ccc} \text{ig} & 3287 \rightarrow \\ & \downarrow \end{array}$	2925 «normal»
Met referral criteria	362	

Table 3. Predefined criteria for referral of identified pathology

Diagnosis	Criteria
Doppler	
Mitral insufficiency	Regurgitant jet area $> 4 \text{ cm}^2$
Mitral stenosis	All identified subjects
Aortic insufficiency	Jet > 30% of LV outflow tract diam., or if not measurable; jet reaching the bottom of the ventricle
Aortic stenosis	Peak gradient > 30 mm Hg
2 D guided M-mode	
Wall thickness	> 1.4 cm
LV diastolic diameter	> 6.5 cm
Aortic root diameter	> 4.5 cm
Heart failure	LV ejection fraction < 0.50
2 D echo or ECG	
Hereditary abnormalities Anatomical abnormalities Atrial fibrillation	All suspected cases Where clinical relevance is suspected Subjects not on anticoagulant therapy

Self-reported risk factors or symptoms

A history of cardiovascular disease was set to yes if one or more of the following items were reported; myocardial infarction, angina or stroke. Units of alcohol consumption per fortnight is a sumscore of self reported intake of glasses of wine, beer or liquor in average over a period of 14 days. Strenuous physical activity in leisure time was graded in four according to hours of sweating or breathlessness during an average week. Dyspnea was registered as the presence of breathlessness at rest or during exertion.

Reference sample

For estimation of reference limits in paper I, a reference sample of 954 subjects was defined as subjects with normal weight,⁸⁴ no signs or history of hypertension, cardio-pulmonary disease or diabetes and no evidence of valve disease by echocardiography (see figure 3). Interestingly, for those younger than 55 years, significantly fewer women than men were excluded, mainly due to women having body mass index values within reference limits (39% vs. 17%, for men and women respectively, p < 0.001). In paper IV, subjects with a heart rate above 100/minute were excluded as well, leaving a reference sample of 1005 subjects. (Larger sample due to higher success rate for Doppler than for M-mode registrations.)

Variable	Frequency (%)	Cumulative frequency (%)
Used in paper I and IV:		8
Blood pressure >= 140/90	1536 (46.7)	-
Antihypertensive medication	444 (13.5)	1648 (50.1)
Weight <u>+</u> 20% of normal	1072 (32.6)	1979 (61.7)
Cardiovascular disease	461 (14.0)	2076 (63.2)
Asthma	280 (8.5)	2162 (65.6)
Valvular heart disease	184 (5.4)	2197 (66.8)
Diabetes	99 (3.0)	2202 (67.0)
Only used in paper IV:		
Heart rate ≥ 100	[17 (3.6)	2218 (67.5)
Not used:		
Cholesterol < 8 mmol/l	464 (14.1)	2311 (70.3)
Smoking	1084 (33.0)	2678 (81.5)

Table 4. Frequency of possible exclusion criteria for the reference samples in the total population (N=3287).



Figure 3. Age and sex specific prevalence of the exclusion criteria used in paper IV.

Use of cardiac peptides in The Echo Study

To test the diagnostic accuracy of different cardiac natriuretic peptides in identifying LV systolic dysfunction, N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide (NANP) and brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) were measured in serum. These cardiac peptides were the most promising for identification of LV dysfunction at the time the protocol was written. For N-ANP this was due to longer half-life than Cterminal atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP), and for BNP, an increased in vitro stability compared to ANP, the first natriuretic peptide isolated.^{85; 86} Both N-ANP and BNP had shown to be correlated to both LV systolic dysfunction, LV mass and survival after myocardial infarction. 67; 71; 87; 88 Cardiac peptides are usually measured in plasma, but plasma was not available for this part of the Tromsø Study. Serum analysis of N-ANP had been documented to be equivalent to plasma measurements, but this had not been documented for BNP.89 Since plasma was not available for comparison within the Tromsø Study, a validation of the equality of plasma and serum measurements of BNP levels is being performed outside the main study. To guide the choice of cardiac peptide used for analysis in our sample, a receiver operating characteristic analysis (ROC) of the diagnostic accuracy of identifying LV systolic dysfunction was performed in a nested case control study.90 Cases were identified as subjects with LV ejection fraction \leq 0.45 in the total sample (i.e. the 1% distribution of LV ejection fraction) and 2 - 4 age and sex matched controls were drawn for each case from the sample with serum within the Echo Study. Serum from cases became available as serum was thawed for an other study not part of the Echo Study. Due to little available serum from these cases, only I2 of 28 cases had serum for both N-ANP and BNP measurement. This left 12 cases and 42 controls with measurements of both N-ANP and BNP.

Biochemical measurements;

Ten to twenty minutes after echocardiography, with the subjects in a sitting position venous blood was drawn from a cubital vein after 3 minutes of rest. It was left to coagulate for one hour and serum was then stored at -70° C until analysis. Both serum BNP and N-ANP were determined without prior extraction. BNP levels were determined using immunoradiometric assays and N-ANP with radioimmuno assay.^{67; 85; 86; 89} The inter and intra-assay variation in our laboratory was < 12 %, with decreasing variation with increasing values of N-ANP. For BNP, the intra and inter-assay variation coefficients were 17.8% and 20.1%, respectively. 7 of 55 (i.e. 13%) samples had undetectable levels of BNP. The undetectable samples were given the value of the lower limit of detection, 0.8 pmol/L, to allow statistical analysis. The corresponding N-ANP values in these samples were in the lower

half of the distribution in the control group. Among the cases LV ejection fraction ranged from 0.22-0.45 and among controls from 0.59 to 0.85. The correlation between levels of BNP and N-ANP was 0.74. The correlation coefficient with LV ejection fraction was highest for N-ANP with an r = -0.51vs. -0.33 for BNP.



Figure 4.

The diagnostic accuracy of all measured levels of N-ANP and BNP for identification of subjects with LV ejection fraction ≤ 0.45 expressed as ROC curves.

As shown in figure 4, N-ANP had a ROC area of 0.91 and BNP a ROC area of 0.80. This difference was significant with a p value < 0.05 according to the method of Hanley and McNeil.⁹⁰ This implies that N-ANP is 9 % better than BNP in identifying a randomly chosen case correctly. Given the better diagnostic accuracy of N-ANP in identifying LV dysfunction and the lack of documentation of the validity of serum measurements of BNP, N-ANP was chosen as cardiac peptide in the analysis of the relationship between cardiac peptide, LV mass and LV systolic dysfunction in paper II. Due to the described sampling procedure, there was serum available from 26 cases with LV ejection fraction ≤ 0.45 , of whom 12 had N-ANP measurements. Two of these were from within the serum sampling period of the Echo Study. In addition 375 subjects with LV ejection fraction > 0.45 in the consecutive sampling period, had serum available for N-ANP measurement.

Figure 5. Flowchart for sampling of serum for the echo study (paper II)



Main results

Paper I; Prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general population. The Tromsø Study.

As an alternative to the American criteria presently in use, a new European framework for defining left ventricular hypertrophy is provided. Sex specific 97.5 percentiles for left ventricular mass by height, based on the reference sample, were 145.5 and 125.4 g/m, for men and women, respectively. The prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in the total population were 14.9% for men and 9.1% for women. The main independent predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy were male gender, body mass index, systolic blood pressure, valvular heart disease, cardiovascular disease and antihypertensive medication. Body mass index and systolic blood pressure had a strong synergistic association with left ventricular hypertrophy in men, but not in women. With body mass index being the culprit factor for risk of left ventricular hypertrophy, our study indicates that weight reduction is a relevant measure for treatment and possibly prevention of left ventricular hypertrophy in a substantial part of the general population.

Paper II; Circulating N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. The Tromsø Study.

In the population-based sample of 3287 subjects, circulating N-ANP was measured in a subgroup of 389 subjects. The 5I subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy had significantly higher N-ANP levels than controls. A gradually increasing prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy over increasing 500 pmol/l intervals of N-ANP was observed (1.8 to 64.3%; χ^2 p for trend < 0.001). N-ANP was an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy after adjustment for ejection fraction, body mass index, hypertension, valvular disease, a history of myocardial infarction, gender, and age. The adjusted odds ratio for left ventricular hypertrophy was 1.79 (95% CI 1.04 - 3.07) for an 500 pmol/l increase in N-ANP. A substantial proportion of subjects with elevated N-ANP levels had combined left ventricular hypertrophy and left ventricular dysfunction. These results suggests that N-ANP is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy and left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. N-ANP determination is how ever, poorly suited to distinguish between subjects with isolated left ventricular hypertrophy and those with left ventricular dysfunction with or without left ventricular hypertrophy.

Paper III; What determines echogenisity in a general population?

Of the 3287 subjects in the study, only 0,4% could not be measured by any technique. 2794 had M-mode registrations of good quality enabling calculation of LV mass and LV ejection fraction. Being unmeasurable was independently predicted by higher age, body mass index, diastolic blood pressure, waist / hip ratio, and smoking and male gender. In subjects reporting a history of cardiovascular disease there was a significantly higher prevalence of unmeasurable subjects (23.4% vs. 13.6%). This difference persisted when adjusting for age, but was no longer significant after adjusting for all independent predictors of measurability. Subjects with high cardiovascular risk factor levels or a history of cardiovascular disease are less likely to be measurable with echocardiography, indicating a need for other non invasive diagnostic methods in as much as 23% of these individuals.

Paper IV: Mitral flow derived Doppler indices of left ventricular diastolic function. The Tromsø Study.

In those studied by echocardiography without atrial fibrillation or mitral valve stenosis, 3184 subjects had measurements of both the deceleration time of the passive mitral valve inflow (DT) and the ratio of the peak passive to peak active mitral inflow velocities (E/A). Age specific percentiles showed significant decline by age for the peak passive mitral inflow velocity and the E/A ratio, whereas DT and peak atrial inflow velocity showed a significant increase by age. According to currently used Doppler criteria for diastolic dysfunction, the prevalence in the general population decreased by age, contrary to what would be expected, also in the subgroup with cardiovascular disease. Only 6% of the variance of DT was explained by cardiovascular disease or risk factors. For E/A, however, 36 and 41% of the variance were explained for men and women, respectively. In a «healthy» subgroup of 1005 subjects the age related decline in E/A ratio was linked to an increase in DT, indicating that this change elsewhere described as «abnormal diastolic filing pattern» is a normal phenomenon of ageing. Our results indicate a need for validation of age specific abnormal Doppler indices of diastolic function.

General discussion

Methodological considerations

Selection bias

Is our sample representative of the population we investigated?

Total sample.

There was no predefined selection apart from age of those invited. The most apparent selection bias in this study is consequently non-respondence. Of the invited population, 88% attended the second visit, thus minimising the effect of non-respondence on the estimated associations. The attendance rate increased by age. In many population studies non-responders are found to have a higher frequency of disease and cardiovascular risk factors and higher mortality than responders. This was found in the Finnmark Study, in earlier Tromsø Studies, in the Oslo Study and in the Norwegian Counties Study.^{29; 91; 92} In the fourth Tromsø Study, non-respondence was highest in the younger age groups. For the older age groups only mobile volunteers would respond, possibly limiting the proportion of responders with present cardiovascular disease, especially stroke. This would weaken any associations found between the echocardiographic measurements and cardiovascular disease, but would not affect the estimated reference limits of the measurements, since the subjects with high risk factor levels or present cardiovascular disease were excluded from the reference samples. The Echo Study was performed in a subgroup of those attending the second visit. This subgroup had a lower proportion of women than those not examined by echocardiography, and due to lower educational status among women, the echo subgroup had significantly more education. Otherwise the echo subgroup was comparable to the rest (table 1).

Reference sample.

Normality is not easily defined and any chosen normality criteria consequently reflects the focus of the study.⁹³

For LV hypertrophy (paper I), which both can be a risk factor for and a consequence of cardiovascular disease, to exclude subjects with a history of cardiovascular disease is mandatory. But due to the slow development of atherosclerosis and other organ manifestations leading to cardiovascular disease, a substantial proportion of the population without irreversible end-organ damage, is likely to have subclinical disease. Since the risk factors for cardiovascular disease is increasingly prevalent as the population gets older, exclusion of subjects with high

risk factor levels will exclude most elderly subjects. This may be an exclusion of those who have survived to an old age despite a high risk factor level. The effect of risk factors such as hypertension and obesity is weakened by increasing age, but due to the increasing prevalence of cardiovascular disease by age the absolute risk is increased.^{5; 8} Two major risk factors for cardiovascular disease are also the main prognostic determinants for development of LV hypertrophy. It seems therefore reasonable to exclude hypertensive and obese subjects. For other cardiovascular risk factors such as smoking and cholesterol, there are no association to LVM and exclusion on basis of these risk factors would consequently only weaken the precision of the estimated reference limits due to smaller reference sample. Exclusion of subjects with levels above the «ideal» cholesterol level of 5.5 mmol/l would exclude 84% of the population, which would make stratification on age and gender difficult. The estimated reference limits were a function of the exclusion criteria employed, with lower reference limits as more strict exclusion criteria was introduced. Interestingly, the associations of LV hypertrophy to the risk factors, especially hypertension and body mass index, was not altered by the change in reference limits. The prevalence of LV hypertrophy increased as the reference limits decreased. To facilitate comparison with earlier studies, our exclusion criteria are a replica of the Framingham study, which is widely used for comparison.

For E/A ratio and DT, the choice of reference sample is even less obvious (paper IV). Here, exclusion of cardiovascular disease was found to be mandatory, not only self-reported cardiovascular disease, but also echocardiographic sign of disease such as low ejection fraction and valvular heart disease, and ECG signs of atrial fibrillation. Mitral flow is highly influenced by heart rate, so subjects with tachycardia should be excluded as well. Since various studies have found signs of diastolic dysfunction in groups with hypertension and obesity, these cardiovascular risk factors should also be used as exclusion criteria. As these exclusion criteria are stricter than those employed for LV mass, LV hypertrophy will be excluded as well. Even with these strict exclusion criteria the distribution of the DT percentiles were remarkably similar in the total and the reference sample.

Peptide sample (paper II)

The sampling of subjects with low ejection fraction from the total sample and controls without low ejection fraction only from the serum sample, precludes assessment of the relative prevalence of isolated LV hypertrophy vs. low ejection fraction in subjects with elevated N-

ANP levels in a general population. The prevalence of isolated LV hypertrophy is as expected from the total sample, whereas the prevalence of low ejection fraction is three times higher than expected. This indicates that in a general population the chance of identifying isolated LV hypertrophy versus low ejection fraction should be nearer 3 to 2 than 2 to 3, as estimated.

Confounding

It is important, for estimates of associations between variables to consider possible confounding explaining the observed association. A confounder must be associated both with the dependent and the independent variable under study. In addition, if a variable is included in an intermediate step in the causal pathway between the dependent and the independent variable, the variable is not a confounder.³⁵

In paper I, body mass index might be a surrogate estimate of physical activity and diet in the form of total energy intake or percent fat intake. None of the latter remained as independent predictors when body mass index was in the model. This could be due to the more precise estimation of body mass index than of total energy and fat intake estimates from the questionnaires. But the association of body mass index to two factors causing increased vascular volume, i.e. sodium retention and hyperglucosemia, and the importance of increased body mass index for increase in blood pressure and development of hypertension, is a more likely explanation for the strong association of body mass index to LV hypertrophy.^{52; 94-96} In paper II, possible confounding of the association between LV hypertrophy and N-ANP could have been caused by elevated N-ANP levels due to diastolic dysfunction. However, neither adjustment for E-wave deceleration time nor E/A ratio changed the estimates in the model. Thirty subjects fulfilled ESC (see appendix 3), but non the internal criteria for abnormal diastolic function (stage 2) based on E-wave deceleration time and E/A ratio. No subjects fulfilled criteria for diastolic dysfunction stage 3 or 4. Adjustment for ESC criteria of diastolic dysfunction stage 2, were neither significant nor changed the other estimates.

For the estimates of the diagnostic accuracy of N-ANP, diastolic dysfunction measured by DT and E/A ratio, is only of relevance as a possible alternative diagnostic method, and were, as indicated, not relevant for diagnosing LV hypertrophy in our study.

We used serum creatinine to adjust for a possible confounding effect of renal failure on the association between N-ANP and LV hypertrophy. Serum creatinine is a rough estimate of renal function as there must be at least 50% reduction in renal function before abnormally elevated creatinine levels can be detected in serum. As noted above, a possible confounding effect of

minor renal failure can not affect the estimates of the diagnostic accuracy of N-ANP, only the estimated independent association to LV hypertrophy.

Generalisability

Are our results valid for use in other populations?

Our sample is a representative sample of the population of Tromsø due to the 88% attendance rate. In the Troms County, there is a mixed population of Norse, Finnish and Lappish origin. In the Tromsø screenings in 1974 and 1979/80, the participants were asked whether two or more grandparents were of either Lappish or Finnish descent. Of the 3287 subjects in the Echo Study, 1980 participated also in one or both of the two first Tromsø screenings. 86% were of Norse descent, 6% of Finnish, 2% of Lappish, 1% of mixed Lappish and Finnish descent, and 6% did not know the ethnic status of their grandparents. In the reference sample the proportion of subjects with Norse descent increased to 88% with a concomitant minor decrease in the frequency of the other groups. Ethnicity was a significant predictor of LV mass even after indexation for height, with Lappish descent predicting a significantly higher LV mass by height than all other groups but those of mixed decent. The latter had an intermediate level. Exclusion of those with known Lappish descent, lowered the reference limits for LV hypertrophy by 0.1 g/m each, i.e. not significantly. The Doppler indices of Lappish or Finnish descendants were not significantly different from those of Norse descent. In the prediction of LV hypertrophy in paper I, ethnicity was not a confounder of the estimated associations, but was an independent predictor. This opens up the possibility of identifying new predictors of hypertrophy among genetic or environmental differences between these ethnic groups.

In Tromsø there is a low proportion of elderly due to a large net immigration the last decades.²⁰ Due to the large sample and the high attendance rate among the elderly, the proportion of «healthy» elderly is sufficient to enable estimation of age specific reference limits for the age span 25 to 85. Otherwise the inhabitants of Tromsø are comparable to the rest of Norway regarding lifestyle, education, social status and cardiovascular risk factors and disease incidence.^{11; 12}

Estimation error

How may the design have influenced the results?

The difference in prevalence of hypertrophy for women between a method using percentiles and a method using mean + 1.96 SD relies on the two estimated cut-off values being significantly different. The confidence interval of a 95% upper reference limit is dependent of the number of the group and is estimated according to the formula; width (in multiples of SD) = SD * $\sqrt{3}/N$, as shown by Altman (1991).⁹³ This will give an estimated width of the 95% confidence interval of LV mass indexed by height of 114.0-115.4 g/m, well below the 97.5th percentile estimated as 124.5-126.3 g/m according to the method described by Linnet (1987).⁹⁷ Alternatively to the non-parametric approach used in our study, Linnet suggests a log-transformation of the data to achieve a normal distribution. The estimated 95%CI interval is then re-transformed to the original values and expanded by 25%. This approach will allow for narrow confidence intervals for the 95%CI limits in small samples. In large reference sample as ours the confidence intervals will be narrow also for the non-parametric approach and the information imbedded in the actual distribution of increasing percentiles is conveyed in addition to the arbitrarily chosen statistical normality.

When estimating associations between the estimated age specific percentiles and age, the varying number in each age group would cause a possibility of finding associations present due to chance only. By weighting the regression models with the number in each age group, the imprecision of the percentile estimates in groups with small numbers are accounted for. This method is conservative because an enlargement of the total sample will not account for the relatively steeper improvement in precision in the smaller groups compared to the larger. This only constitutes a problem when finding an association of clinical interest with borderline significance, like in paper I for the increasing values for the upper 10% male distribution with increasing age. In this example the contrast between the upper 10% with an increase by age and the lower distribution without, may be caused by undetected subclinical pathology like large individual increases in body mass index within the exclusion criteria or undiagnosed diabetes. This assumption would render the significance testing of the age trend irrelevant. If on the other hand, the age trend is a relevant finding, i.e. significant with a hypothetical regression model taking account for the exponential improvement in precision of percentile estimates by increasing numbers,⁹³ this would imply a less steep increase in the prevalence of hypertrophy by age. Interestingly, the synergistic association between body mass index, systolic blood pressure and LV hypertrophy, is not affected by such a change of reference limits (data not shown).

An other important methodological problem is concerned with the dichotomising of continuous variables as done for LVEF, LVM and the Doppler indices in paper I, II and IV. When there is a linear relationship between a variable and the phenomenon of interest, valuable information is

lost. The validity of dichotomising is assured only when a threshold for subsequent risk of adverse events can be found or, for diagnostic purposes, when dichotomising assures a high diagnostic accuracy. Definitions based on statistical normality are useful for comparisons of prevalences of abnormal measurements and for calculation of the predictive value when using the variable diagnostically, but are dependent on external validation against a gold standard to assure true diagnostic relevance.

Hense et al. raises the hypothesis that the relation of LV mass to body mass index is confounded by the relation of body mass index to lean body mass, i.e. that the association only is a result of larger hearts in larger subjects, and questions the indexation of LV mass by height or body surface as a correction for this.⁹⁸ The relative contribution of body mass index vs. lean body mass to LV mass, could not be tested in our study. But as increasing height is associated with a decreased risk of cardiovascular disease, their proposal of an adjustment of LV mass with lean body mass probably will reduce the predictive power of identifying hypertrophy. This is a probable consequence because the known association between LV mass is lost. Body mass index no longer will be present and the gender difference in level of LV mass is lost. Body mass index is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease and the age specific incidence of cardiovascular disease is higher in men than in women.¹²

Measurement error

Measurement error of a continuous variable can be of two categories; Lack of validity or lack of precision. With lack of validity, the method does not measure the phenomenon of interest. Lack of precision can be either differential or non-differential. If a measurement error is a characteristic of the method employed, the error is non-differential, such as a high unsystematic inter or intraobserver variability, whereas if the error is associated with characteristics of the measured subjects like asymmetric LV wall motility, or with the observer in the form of a systematic inter or intra observer variability, the error is differential.

Non-differential measurement error weakens the possibility of finding associations between phenomenon of interest, whereas differential measurement error opens up the possibility of weakening or strengthening true associations or of finding false associations.³⁵
M-mode

Ejection fraction

The validity of LV ejection fraction calculations based on M-mode measurements has been questioned due to the differential error introduced by asymmetrical wall motility in patients with myocardial infarction.⁹⁹ 24 subjects with asymmetric wall motility were identified and all of these had either a history of cardiovascular disease or were on antihypertensive medication. This could have relevance for the prediction of LV hypertrophy or indices of diastolic dysfunction by LV ejection fraction in the total sample, but the introduction of asymmetric motility in the models in paper I, II or IV, did not change the estimates apart from a moderate lowering of the impact of cardiovascular disease or myocardial infarction and a similar strengthening of the impact of low ejection fraction. This was as expected, due to the relatively low prevalence of myocardial infarction in the proximal septum and posterior wall, resulting in an overestimation of LV ejection fraction in most subjects with asymmetric wall motility.

Left ventricular mass

Asymmetric wall motility could also introduce a differential error in the estimated LV mass. It could result both in an over and an underestimation of LV mass depending on whether the measurements in an asymmetric ventricle were done in a hypokinetic area with an unrepresentative long LV end-diastolic diameter, or in an area without hypokinesia but with an asymmetric hypertrophic response. Since all of these had either a history of cardiovascular disease or hypertension, this is of no importance to the estimated reference limits, and as mention above, did not confound the estimated predictors of LV hypertrophy. The variability is comparable to that reported in other studies, but the high non differential variability limits the use of these measurements to identify change in an individual patient.

New methods of measuring LV mass has been introduced, i.e. 2 dimensional echocardiographic estimation or magnetic resonance imaging.¹⁰⁰ In large scale population based studies where myocardial infarctions are relatively rare, M-mode echocardiographic measurements is still the method of choice due to the quick, non-invasive technique without radiation exposure, as long as asymmetry is accounted for.

Doppler

Diastolic function

The validity of DT and E/A ratio measurements as an index of left atrial pressure has been questioned in many small scale studies.¹⁰¹⁻¹⁰³ Measurements of mitral inflow have been shown to be highly dependent of LV loading conditions, heart rate and age. The last can be adjusted for by age specific criteria, but the two first will influence the association between these Doppler indices and left atrial pressure in a less predictable way. LV loading conditions are mainly determined by early relaxation and late diastolic elastic properties. The elastic properties are characterised by the pressure - volume curve of the LV chamber, and the inverse of the slope (dV/dP) is the compliance. A decreasing compliance results in an increase of the LV diastolic pressure and consequently also of the left atrial pressure. Relaxation on the other hand, is an energy dependent process of Ca⁺⁺ resequestering and dissociation of the actin myosin pairs, occurring in late systole and early diastole. If the relaxation rate is considerably reduced due to myocardial energy depletion, it may influence the compliance of the LV chamber in late diastole and cause an increase in LV diastolic pressure.¹⁰⁴

Delayed relaxation and decreased compliance are both components of stage III-IV diastolic dysfunction and causes opposite changes in the DT and E/A ratio measurements. This results in a phase of «pseudonormalisation» in the progression of diastolic dysfunction. Consequently diagnostic use of these Doppler indices in patients without LV systolic dysfunction is problematic. In stage II where delayed relaxation is dominating, the longer time needed to fill the left ventricle results in a decrease in E wave velocity and consequently an increase in deceleration time. This is, as shown in paper IV, a phenomenon occurring in healthy ageing. The specificity of this combination of changes in DT and E/A ratio for diagnosing decreased compliance of the left ventricle, is poor. Nishimura et al. describes an elevated LV diastolic pressure under stress for some patients with stage II diastolic function.⁶⁴ This could be a method for validating an abnormal combination of low E/A ratio and high DT as an indicator of pathological relaxation in symptomatic subjects in a general population.

Whether other Doppler indices of diastolic function will show better diagnostic performance in a general population remains unanswered, but the finding of Caruana et al. of no overlap between groups of symptomatic patients identified with different Doppler indices indicates at least a low sensitivity for the criteria in present use.¹⁰⁵

As for M-mode, there was no systematic variation of the Doppler measurements, but the large confidence limits for intra- and inter-observer variation, hampers the use of these indices to detect change in the individual patient.

Valvular heart disease

Estimation of mitral valve insufficiency by colour area is highly gain dependent. To account for this we set gain of the colour Doppler at maximal gain without distortion. The gradation of mitral insufficiency in $< 4 \text{ cm}^2$, $4 - 8 \text{ cm}^2$, and $> 8 \text{ cm}^2$, was indirectly validated by only the to upper grades being significantly associated with LV hypertrophy or abnormal Doppler indices of diastolic function. Better ways of quantifying mitral insufficiency exists, but these were inapplicable due to time restraints of the study. The number of subjects with valvular heart disease in the variability study was to small to allow estimation of inter or intra observer agreement.

Cardiac peptides

The validity of the cardiac peptide N-ANP as a diagnostic indicator of LV dysfunction is questioned in paper II. Cardiac peptides are usually measured in plasma, but no difference in measurements in plasma and serum has been documented.⁸⁶ Accordingly our estimates of diagnostic accuracy are externally valid.

Questionnaire

Physical activity

The four categories of leisure time physical activity were changed between the third and the fourth Tromsø Health Survey. Whereas the first set of categories was validated against exercise testing in the third Tromsø Study, this has not been done yet for the new set.⁹¹ The lower range of mean heart rate for comparable age groups, may imply that the new set differentiates levels of physical activity to a lesser extent, or that the categories opens up for a larger misclassification. This will weaken the possibility of finding an association between LV hypertrophy and physical activity in paper I. Still, a significant association was found between physical activity and LV mass in the age groups below 60 years of age (data not presented).

Cardiovascular disease

The self reported history of cardiovascular disease or lack of such is being verified against hospital records in the Tromsø University Hospital, the only hospital serving the participants in the study. The results of this verification is not yet completed. From the Finnmark Studies,



Tretli et al. 1982, reported good reliability of the questionnaire data regarding myocardial infarction, whereas there were some underreporting of stroke when compared with medical records.¹⁰⁶ In the third Tromsø Study, Løchen et al. reported 11.8% underreporting of myocardial infarction.⁹¹ Such an underreporting of cardiovascular disease could explain the divergent age trend for LV mass percentiles for the upper 10 % of the reference sample (paper I). As the age trend is similar for all percentiles of the Doppler indices in the reference sample, the possible underreporting does not seem to have any impact (paper IV). If this underreporting should affect the estimated synergistic effect of body mass index and systolic blood pressure on LV hypertrophy in men not reporting cardiovascular disease, underreporting would have to be associated to both variables (paper I). Our identification of one subject with asymmetric LV wall motility without a history of cardiovascular disease, indicates either a misclassification of cardiovascular disease status or of the wall motility status of the subject.

Implications and further research

Clinical implications:

A substantial part of the population has a high likelihood of having LV hypertrophy based on simple measurements of body mass index and systolic blood pressure. Weight reduction in treatment of hypertension is highly relevant for these patients.

Cardiac peptides useful for identification of subjects with a high likelihood of benefit of an echocardiographic examination, but not for diagnosis of specific disease.

The mitral inflow derived Doppler indices are when using current guidelines, not useful in diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction in a symptomatic or asymptomatic general population.

Further research:

Within study:

The acquired data represent an unique possibility of generating age and specific reference limits for additional Doppler indices of diastolic function and LV dimensions.

The assessment of valve status in a sample of 3287 subjects opens the possibility of estimating predictors of early signs of valvular heart disease, before the pathological development has affected blood pressure and other possible risk factors.

New studies:

A follow up screening would allow determination of individual change in LVmass, especially in relation to change in body mass index and systolic blood pressure. This would clarify whether the shown associations are causal and modifiable. In addition, the effect of change in body mass index on the effect of antihypertensive medication on blood pressure and LV hypertrophy in a general population could be elucidated.

Prediction of cardiovascular disease by LV hypertrophy will be possible as soon as the collection of cardiovascular end-points and total mortality is completed. This will allow the validation of reference criteria by relative risk for subsequent cardiovascular disease, and give answers to questions like whether identification of hypertrophy identifies those with hypertension responsible for the elevated risk associated with elevated blood pressure. Another question of interest is whether hypertrophy mainly caused by high body mass index or caused by high systolic blood pressure carries different risk of subsequent events? Collection of incident cases of cardiovascular disease and total mortality, will also allow estimation of risk associated with abnormal Doppler indices. In addition, a validation of indices of diastolic dysfunction in symptomatic and asymptomatic subjects from the general population should be of high priority to ensure the general applicability of the diagnostic criteria.



General conclusions

- In a Norwegian population, there is a higher prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in men than in women. Body mass index and systolic blood pressure are the main predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy. There is a synergistic association between these predictors and prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in men only. For women, body mass index has by far the strongest association to LV hypertrophy. This indicates a relevance for weight reduction in the treatment of hypertension and hypertrophy in a substantial part of the population.
- 2. N-terminal atrial natriuretic peptide (N-ANP) is independently associated with increased left ventricular mass as well as left ventricular systolic dysfunction in the general population. Because of the higher prevalence of the former, the chance of identifying left ventricular hypertrophy with elevated N-ANP levels, is as great or greater than the chance of identifying left ventricular systolic dysfunction.
- 3. The property of being measurable by echocardiography is associated with low age, body mass index, waist / hip ratio, low diastolic blood pressure, being a non-smoker and of female gender. Because of high risk factor levels, 23% of subjects with cardiovascular disease are not measurable by M-mode echocardiography, precluding these measurements to be part of clinical decision making. In addition, it will result in a selection bias in studies based on echocardiography.
- 4. The mitral flow derived Doppler indices of diastolic function, E/A ratio and DT, show a strong relation to age both in the total sample and a «healthy» reference sample. The combination of a reduced E/A ratio and an increased DT is a normal ageing phenomenon. Current guidelines for diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction show a bimodal age distribution, an artefact caused by basing reference values on too small samples. These guidelines need revision.

References

- 1. Statistics Norway: Expectations of Life, in Statistical Yearbook, Oslo, 1999
- 2. McKeown, T. The role of medicine: dream, mirage or nemesis? London, Nuffield Provincial Hospitals Trust, 1976
- 3. Szreter S: The importance of social intervention in Brittain's mortality decline c.1850-
- 1914: a re-interpretation of the role of public health, in Davey B, Gray A, Seale C (eds): Health and Disease. A Reader. Buckingham, Open University Press, 1995, pp 191-199
- Johansson L, Drevon CA, Aa BG: The Norwegian diet during the last hundred years in relation to coronary heart disease. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 1996;50:277-283
- Selmer R: Blood pressure and twenty-year mortality in the City of Bergen, Norway. Am J Epidemiol 1992;136:428-440
- Graff IS, Holm HA, Istad H, et al.: Treatment of hypercholesterolemia in adults. A treatment program 1991. Tidsskr Nor Lægeforen 1991;111:3407-3411
- Seidell JC, Verschuren WMM, van Leer EM, Kromhout D: Overweight, underweight, and mortality. A prospective study of 48 287 men and women. *Arch Intern Med* 1996;156:958-963
- Stevens J, Jianwen C, Pamuk ER, Williamson DF, Thun MJ, Woods JL: The effect of age on the association between body mass index and mortality. *N Engl J Med* 1998;338:1-7
- 9. Wannamethee G, Shaper AG: Body weight and mortality in middle aged British men: impact of smoking. *BMJ* 1989;299:1497-1502
- Shaper AG, Wannamethee G, Weatherall R: Physical activity and ischaemic heart disease in middle-aged British men. Br Heart J 1991;66:384-394
- Bjartveit K, Wøien G: Cardiovascular disease risk factors in Norway, Oslo, National Health Screening Service, 1997
- Statistics Norway: Death rates from Cardiovascular diseases, in *Statistical Yearbook*, Oslo, Statistics Norway, 1998
- Meland E: Significantly reduced coronary mortality--searching for an explanation. *Tidsskr Nor Lægeforen* 1998;118:3814-3818

- 14. Osler M, Sorensen TI, Sorensen S, et al.: Trends in mortality, incidence and case fatality of ischaemic heart disease in Denmark, 1982-1992. *Int J Epidemiol* 1996;25:1154-1161
- 15. Salomaa V, Miettinen H, Kuulasmaa K, et al.: Decline of coronary heart disease mortality in Finland during 1983 to 1992: roles of incidence, recurrence, and casefatality. The FINMONICA MI Register Study. *Circulation* 1996;94:3130-3137
- Wong ND, Cupples LA, Ostfeld AM, Levy D, Kannel WB: Risk factors for long-term coronary prognosis after initial myocardial infarction: the Framingham Study. Am J Epidemiol 1989;130:469-480
- Heliovaara M, Karvonen MJ, Punsar S, Haapakoski J: Importance of coronary risk factors in the presence or absence of myocardial ischemia. *Am J Cardiol* 1982;50:1248-1252
- Baigent C, Collins R, Appleby P, Parish S, Sleight P, Peto R: ISIS-2: 10 year survival among patients with suspected acute myocardial infarction in randomised comparison of intravenous streptokinase, oral aspirin, both, or neither. The ISIS-2 (Second International Study of Infarct Survival) Collaborative Group. *BMJ* 1998;316:1337-1343
- Riismøller, P. On the border of starvation (Sultegrænsen). First Ed. Copenhagen, Nytt Nordisk, 1977
- 20. Statistics Norway: Resident population at population census, in *Statistical Yearbook*, Oslo, Statistics Norway, 1999
- Knox PL, Marston SA: The Geography of Economic Development, in *Places and Regions In Global Context. Human Geography.* New Jersey, Prentice Hall, 1998, pp 282 & 294
- 22. Midthjell, K. Dramatic increase of diabetes. Aftensposten 4.17.1999, p36, (Newspaper)
- 23. Keys A, Menotti A, Karvonen MJ, et al.: The diet and 15-year death rate in the seven countries study. *Am J Epidemiol* 1986;124:903-915
- Elliott P, Stamler J, Nichols R, et al.: Intersalt revisited: further analyses of 24 hour sodium excretion and blood pressure within and across populations. Intersalt Cooperative Research Group. *BMJ* 1996;312:1249-1253

- Poulter NR, Khaw K, Hopwood BE, Mugambi M, Peart WS, Sever PS: Determinants of blood pressure changes due to urbanization: a longitudinal study. *J Hypertens Suppl* 1985;3 Suppl 3:S375-S377
- 26. Cooper R, Rotimi C: Hypertension in blacks. Am J Hypertens 1997;10:804-812
- Cremer P, Nagel D, Mann H, et al.: Ten-year follow-up results from the Goettingen Risk, Incidence and Prevalence Study (GRIPS). I. Risk factors for myocardial infarction in a cohort of 5790 men. *Atherosclerosis* 1997;129:221-230
- 28. Rosenbaum M, Leibel RL, Hirsch J: Obesity. N Engl J Med 1997;337:396-407
- 29. Tverdal, A. A mortality follow-up of persons invited to a cardiovascular disease study in five areas in Norway. National Health Screening Service, Dissertation, 1998.
- Barefoot JC, Schroll M: Symptoms of depression, acute myocardial infarction, and total mortality in a community sample. *Circulation* 1996;93:1976-1980
- 31. Forsdahl A: Are poor living conditions in childhood and adolescence an important risk factor for arteriosclerotic heart disease? *Br J Prev Soc Med* 1977;31:91-95
- Siegrist J, Peter R, Motz W, Strauer BE: The role of hypertension, left ventricular hypertrophy and psychosocial risks in cardiovascular disease: prospective evidence from blue-collar men. *Eur Heart J* 1992;13 Suppl D:89-95
- Curwen M: Excess winter mortality: a British phenomenon? Health Trends 1991;22:169-175
- Wannamethee SG, Shaper AG, Walker M: Changes in physical activity, mortality, and incidence of coronary heart disease in older men. *Lancet* 1998;351:1603-1608
- Rothman KJ, S Greenland: Modern Epidemiology. Philadelphia, USA, Lippincott-Raven, 1998
- 36. Rose G: Preventive cardiology: what lies ahead? Prev Med 1990;19:97-104
- Schunkert H, Hense HW, Holmer SR, et al.: Association between a deletion polymorphism of the angiotensin-converting-enzyme gene and left ventricular hypertrophy. N Engl J Med 1994;330:1634-1638
- Arnesen E, Refsum H, Bonaa KH, Ueland PM, Forde OH, Nordrehaug JE: Serum total homocysteine and coronary heart disease. Int J Epidemiol 1995;24:704-709

- Kannel WB, Gordon T, Offutt D: Left ventricular hypertrophy by electrocardiogram. Prevalence, incidence, and mortality in the Framingham study. *Ann Intern Med* 1969;71:89-105
- 40. Reichek N, Devereux RB: Left ventricular hypertrophy: relationship of anatomic, echocardiographic and electrocardiographic findings. *Circulation* 1981;63:1391-1398
- Koren MJ, Devereux RB, Casale PN, Savage DD, Laragh JH: Relation of left ventricular mass and geometry to morbidity and mortality in uncomplicated essential hypertension. *Ann Intern Med* 1991;114:345-352
- Levy D, Garrison RJ, Savage DD, Kannel WB, Castelli WP: Prognostic implications of echocardiographically determined left ventricular mass in the Framingham Heart Study. *N Engl J Med* 1990;322:1561-1566
- 43. Connett JE, Stamler J: Responses of black and white males to the special intervention program of the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial. *Am Heart J* 1984;108:839-848
- 44. Verdecchia P, Schillaci G, Borgioni C, et al.: Prognostic significance of serial changes in left ventricular mass in essential hypertension. *Circulation* 1998;97:48-54
- Muiesan ML, Salvetti M, Rizzoni D, Castellano M, Donato F, Agabiti RE: Association of change in left ventricular mass with prognosis during long-term antihypertensive treatment. J Hypertens 1995;13:1091-1095
- MacMahon SW, Wilcken DE, Macdonald GJ: The effect of weight reduction on left ventricular mass. A randomized controlled trial in young, overweight hypertensive patients. N Engl J Med 1986;314:334-339
- Liebson PR, Grandits GA, Dianzumba S, et al.: Comparison of five antihypertensive monotherapies and placebo for change in left ventricular mass in patients receiving nutritional-hygienic therapy in the Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study (TOMHS). *Circulation* 1995;91:698-706
- 48. Gottdiener JS, Reda DJ, Materson BJ, et al.: Importance of obesity, race and age to the cardiac structural and functional effects of hypertension. The Department of Veterans Affairs Cooperative Study Group on Antihypertensive Agents. J Am Coll Cardiol 1994;24:1492-1498

- Lauer MS, Anderson KM, Levy D: Separate and joint influences of obesity and mild hypertension on left ventricular mass and geometry: the Framingham Heart Study. JAm Coll Cardiol 1992;19:130-134
- 50. Bender R, Trautner C, Spraul M, Berger M: Assessment of excess mortality in obesity. *Am J Epidemiol* 1998;147:42-48
- 51. Wu X, Huang Z, Stamler J, et al.: Changes in average blood pressure and incidence of high blood pressure 1983-1984 to 1987-1988 in four population cohorts in the People's Republic of China. The PRC-USA Cardiovascular and Cardiopulmonary Epidemiology Research Group. J Hypertens 1996;14:1267-1274
- 52. Huang Z, Willett WC, Manson JE, et al.: Body weight, weight change, and risk for hypertension in women. *Ann Intern Med* 1998;128:81-88
- 53. Jones DW: Body weight and blood pressure. Effects of weight reduction on hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 1996;9:50s-54s
- Johnson CC, Myers L, Webber LS, Bonura S, Hunter SM, Berenson GS: Examination of learned helplessness with excess weight and other cardiovascular risk factors in children. The Bogalusa Heart Study. J Health Behav 1999; (In Press)
- 55. Heyden S, Borhani NO, Tyroler HA, et al.: The relationship of weight change to changes in blood pressure, serum uric acid, cholesterol and glucose in the treatment of hypertension. J Chronic Dis 1985;38:281-288
- 56. The Multicentre Postinfarction Research Group: Risk stratification and survival after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* 1983;309:331-336
- 57. Remes J, Miettinen H, Reunanen A, Pyorala K: Validity of clinical diagnosis of heart failure in primary health care. *Eur Heart J* 1991;12:315-321
- The criteria committee of the New York Heart Association. Nomenclature and Criteria for diagnosis of Diseases of the Heart and the Great Vessels. 7th. Ed., Boston, USA, Little, Brown and Co., 1973
- Carlson KJ, Lee DC-S, Goroll AH, Leahy M, Johnson RA: An analysis of physicians' reasons for prescribing long-term digitalis therapy in outpatients. *J Chron Dis* 1985;38:733-739

- Grossman W, McLaurin CP, Moos SP, Stetadooras MA: Left ventricular stiffness associated with chronic pressure and volume overloads in man. *Circulat Res* 1974;35:794-800
- Rossvoll O, Hatle LK: Pulmonary venous flow velocities recorded by transthoracic Doppler ultrasound: relation to left ventricular diastolic pressures. J Am Coll Cardiol 1993;21:1687-1696
- 62. Giannuzzi P, Imparato A, Temporelli PL, et al.: Doppler-derived mitral deceleration time of early filling as a strong predictor of pulmonary capillary wedge pressure in postinfarction patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 1994;23:1630-1637
- 63. European Study Group on Diastolic Heart Failure: How to diagnose diastolic heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 1998;19:990-1003
- Nishimura RA, Tajik AJ: Evaluation of diastolic filling of left ventricle in health and disease: Doppler echocardiography is the clinician's Rosetta Stone. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;30:8-18
- 65. The CONSENSUS Trial Study Group: Effects of enalapril on mortality in severe congestive heart failure. Results of the Cooperative North Scandinavian Enalapril Survival Study (CONSENSUS). *N Engl J Med* 1987;316:1429-1435
- 66. Hall C, Rouleau JL, Moye L, et al.: N-terminal proatrial natriuretic factor. An independent predictor of long-term prognosis after myocardial infarction. *Circulation* 1994;89:1934-1942
- 67. Omland T, Aakvaag A, Bonarjee VS, et al.: Plasma brain natriuretic peptide as an indicator of left ventricular systolic function and long-term survival after acute myocardial infarction. Comparison with plasma atrial natriuretic peptide and N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide. *Circulation* 1996;93:1963-1969
- McDonagh TA, Robb SD, Morton JJ, et al.: Biochemical detection of left-ventricular systolic dysfunction. *Lancet* 1998;351:9-13
- Omland T, Aakvaag A, Vik-Mo H: Plasma cardiac natriuretic peptide determination as a screening test for detection of patients with mild left ventricular impairment. *Heart* 1996;76:232-237

- FriedI W, Mair J, Thomas S, Pichler M, Puschendorf B: Natriuretic Peptides and Cyclic Guanosine monophosphate in asymptomatic and symptomatic left ventricular dysfunction. *Heart* 1996;76:129-136
- 71. Yamamoto K, Burnett JC, Jr., Jougasaki M, et al.: Superiority of brain natriuretic peptide as a hormonal marker of ventricular systolic and diastolic dysfunction and ventricular hypertrophy. *Hypertension* 1996;28:988-94
- 72. Bjartveit K, Foss OP, Gjervig T, Lund-Larsen PG: The Cardiovascular Disease Study. Acta Med Scand 1979;1-70
- 73. Thelle DS, Førde OH, Try K, Lehmann EH: The Tromsø heart study. Methods and main results of the cross- sectional study. *Acta Med Scand* 1976;200:107-118
- Bønaa KH, Thelle DS: Association between blood pressure and serum lipids in a population. The Tromsø Study. *Circulation* 1991;83:1305-1314
- Bønaa KH, Arnesen E: Association between heart rate and atherogenic blood lipid fractions in a population. The Tromsø Study. *Circulation* 1992;86:394-405
- 76. Stensland-Bugge E, Bønaa KH, Joakimsen O: Reproducibility of ultrasonographicaly determined intima-media thickness is dependent on arterial wall thickness. The Tromsø Study. Stroke 1997;28:1972-1980
- 77. O'Rourke RA, Hanrath P, Henry WN, et al.: Report of the Joint International Society and Federation of Cardiology /World Health Organization Task Force on Recommendations for Standardization of Measurements from M-mode Echocardiograms. *Circulation* 1984;69:854A-857A
- Devereux RB, Alonso DR, Lutas EM, et al.: Echocardiographic assessment of left ventricular hypertrophy: comparison to necropsy findings. *Am J Cardiol* 1986;57:450-458
- Levy D, Savage DD, Garrison RJ, Anderson KM, Kannel WB, Castelli WP: Echocardiographic criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy: the Framingham Heart Study. Am J Cardiol 1987;59:956-960
- Tribouilloy C, Shen WF, Slama M, et al.: Assessment of severity of aortic regurgitation by M-mode colour Doppler flow imaging. *Eur Heart J* 1991;12:352-356

- Abbasi AS, Allen MW, DeCristofaro D, Ungar I: Detection and estimation of the degree of mitral regurgitation by range-gated pulsed Doppler echocardiography. *Circulation* 1980;61:143-147
- Otto CM, Nishimura RA, Davis KB, Kisslo KB, Bashore TM: Doppler echocardiographic findings in adults with severe symptomatic valvular aortic stenosis. Balloon Valvuloplasty Registry Echocardiographers. *Am J Cardiol* 1991;68:1477-1484
- Rodbard D: Statistical quality control and routine data processing for radioimmunoassays and immunoradiometric assays. *Clin Chem* 1974;20:1255-1270
- Lindberg W, Natvig H, Rygh A, Svendsen K: Height and weight screening in adult men and women; A proposal to new Norwegian middle weigh by height tables. *Tidsskr Nor Lægeforen* 1956;11:361-368
- Sundsfjord JA, Thibault G, Larochelle P, Cantin M: Identification and plasma concentrations of the N-terminal fragment of proatrial natriuretic factor in man. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1988;66:605-610
- Davidson NC, Coutie WJ, Struthers AD: N-terminal proatrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide are stable for up to 6 hours in whole blood in vitro [letter]. *Circulation* 1995;91:1276
- Davidson NC, Naas AA, Hanson JK, Kennedy NS, Coutie WJ, Struthers AD: Comparison of atrial natriuretic peptide B-type natriuretic peptide, and N-terminal proatrial natriuretic peptide as indicators of left ventricular systolic dysfunction. *Am J Cardiol* 1996;77:828-831
- Lerman A, Gibbons RJ, Rodeheffer RJ, et al.: Circulating N-terminal atrial natriuretic peptide as a marker for symptomless left-ventricular dysfunction. *Lancet* 1993;341:1105-1109
- Hall C, Aaberge L, Stokke O: In vitro stability of N-terminal proatrial natriuretic factor in unfrozen samples: an important prerequisite for its use as a biochemical parameter of atrial pressure in clinical routine [letter]. *Circulation* 1995;91:911-911
- 90. Hanley JA, McNeil BJ: A method of comparing the areas under receiver operating characteristic curves derived from the same cases. *Radiology* 1983;148:839-843

- Løchen, M. Arrhythmia, electrocardiographic signs, and physical activity in relation to coronary heart risk factors and disease. The Tromsø Study. Institute of Community Medicine and Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Tromsø, Dissertation, 1995.
- 92. Holme I, Helgeland A, Hjermann I, Leren P, Lund LP: Four and two-thirds years incidence of coronary heart disease in middle-aged men: the Oslo study. Am J Epidemiol 1980;112:149-160
- Altman DG: Some common problems in medical research, in *Practical Statistics for* Medical Research. London, Chapman & Hall, 1991, pp 421
- Kannel WB, Brand N, Skinner-JJ J, Dawber TR, McNamara PM: The relation of adiposity to blood pressure and development of hypertension. The Framingham study. *Ann Intern Med* 1967;67:48-59
- 95. Messerli FH, Christie B, DeCarvalho JG, Aristimuno GG, Suarez DH, Dreslinski GR, Frohlich ED: Obesity and essential hypertension. Hemodynamics, intravascular volume, sodium excretion, and plasma renin activity. Arch Intern Med 1981;141:81-85
- 96. Pi SF: Medical hazards of obesity. Ann Intern Med 1993;119:655-660
- 97. Linnet K: Two-stage transformation systems for normalization of reference distributions evaluated. *Clin Chem* 1987;33:381-386
- Hense HW, Gneiting B, Muscholl M, et al.: The associations of body size and body composition with left ventricular mass: impacts for indexation in adults. JAm Coll Cardiol 1998;32:451-457
- Teichholz LE, Kreulen T, Herman MV, Gorlin R: Problems in echocardiograpic volume determinations; echocardiographic-angiographic correlations in the presence or absence of asynergy. *Am J Cardiol* 1976;37:7-11
- 100. Devereux RB, Pini R, Aurigemma GP, Roman MJ: Measurement of left ventricular
 mass: Methodology and expertise. J Hypertens 1997;15:801-809
- 101. Yamamoto K, Nishimura RA, Chaliki HP, Appleton CP, Holmes-DR J, Redfield MM: Determination of left ventricular filling pressure by Doppler echocardiography in patients with coronary artery disease: critical role of left ventricular systolic function. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;30:1819-1826

- 102. Nishimura RA, Appleton CP, Redfield MM, Ilstrup DM, Holmes-DR J, Tajik AJ: Noninvasive doppler echocardiographic evaluation of left ventricular filling pressures in patients with cardiomyopathies: a simultaneous Doppler echocardiographic and cardiac catheterization study. JAm Coll Cardiol 1996;28:1226-1233
- 103. Alpert MA, Terry BE, Mulekar M, et al.: Cardiac morphology and left ventricular function in normotensive morbidly obese patients with and without congestive heart failure, and effect of weight loss. Am J Cardiol 1997;80:736-740
- 104. Steen, T. Noninvasive evaluation of left ventricular diastolic function. A critical investigation of two proposed methods. Medical Department B, and the Institute for Surgical Research, Rikshospitalet, University of Oslo, Dissertation, 1995
- Caruana L, Davie AP, Petrie M, McMurray J: Diagnosing heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 1999;20:393
- 106. Tretli S, Lund LP, Foss OP: Reliability of questionnaire information on cardiovascular disease and diabetes: cardiovascular disease study in Finnmark county. J Epidemiol Community Health 1982;36:269-273





Prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general population

The Tromsø Study

H. Schirmer*, P. Lunde and K. Rasmussen†

*Institute of Community Medicine, †Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Tromso, Tromso, Norway

Aims Left ventricular hypertrophy has been shown to be an independent predictor of cardiovascular morbidity. Acknowledging the skewed distribution of left ventricular mass, we wanted to develop criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy based on percentiles of left ventricular mass, and observe the effect on estimates of left ventricular hypertrophy prevalences in different subgroups and on the relationship to cardiovascular risk factors in a general population.

Methods and Results In a population-based sample of 3287 subjects aged 25–85 years, left ventricular mass was estimated using M-mode echocardiography. A 'healthy' subgroup was used as a reference sample to define sex-specific left ventricular hypertrophy criteria. Sex-specific 97.5 percentiles for left ventricular mass by height, based on the reference sample, were 145.5 and 125.4 g. m⁻¹. for men and women, respectively. The prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy in the total population were 14.9% for men and 9.1% for women. The main independent

predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy were male gender, body mass index, systolic blood pressure, valvular heart disease, cardiovascular disease and antihypertensive medication. Body mass index and systolic blood pressure had a strong synergistic association with left ventricular hypertrophy in men, but not in women.

Conclusion An alternative framework for defining left ventricular hypertrophy is provided. Body mass index is the culprit factor for risk of left ventricular hypertrophy. Our study indicates that weight reduction is a relevant measure for treatment and possibly prevention of left ventricular hypertrophy in a substantial part of the general population. (Eur Heart J 1999; 20: 429–438)

Key Words: Hypertrophy, population. echocardiography, obesity, hypertension. sex.

See page 400 for the Editorial comment on this article

Introduction

Left ventricular hypertrophy has been associated both with hypertension and increased cardiovascular morbidity and mortality^[1]. Hypertrophy is commonly considered a physiological response to the increased workload imposed by risk factors of cardiovascular disease^[2]. This view of left ventricular hypertrophy, as a marker of exposure to other cardiovascular risk factors, has recently been contradicted by studies showing a decreased risk of cardiovascular events following reduction in left ventricular hypertrophy, independent of reductions in other cardiovascular risk factors^[3, 4].

Revision submitted 29 August 1998, and accepted 2 September 1998.

This study was financed by a grant from The Norwegian Council on Cardiovascular Diseases.

Correspondence: Henrik Schirmer, MD, Institute of Community Medicine, University of Tromso, 9037 Tromso, Norway,

0195-668X/99/060429+10 S18.00/0

Calculations of left ventricular mass with M-mode echocardiography was early established as a valid non-invasive measure of hypertrophy verified by autopsy^{15.6]}. Despite the development of new diagnostic methods. M-mode echocardiography is still the method of choice in epidemiological surveys^[7].

The criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy have been established from samples, from which individuals exceeding the upper normal limits of the main predictors of left ventricular mass have been excluded. These predictors have been body mass index, systolic blood pressure, cardiovascular disease, antihypertensive medication and valvular heart disease. Previous analysis of left ventricular hypertrophy suffers from two methodological limitations. First, most studies have ignored the fact that the distribution of left ventricular mass is skewed even in 'healthy' reference samples, and have accordingly used the mean left ventricular mass +2 SD as the upper limit. If the skewed distribution is not caused by pathology', this would cause lower reference

(1999 The European Society of Cardiology

430 H. Schirmer et al.

limits, and consequently an overestimation of left ventricular hypertrophy prevalence. Secondly, since the prevalence of hypertension increases by age, a large number of elderly have been excluded from the reference samples. This has reduced the generalizability of the currently used left ventricular hypertrophy criteria.

Most population-based echocardiographic data on left ventricular hypertrophy are based on the Framingham study. Since both the incidence of cardiovascular disease and the cardiovascular risk factor levels varies over time and space, there is a need for a validation of these results in a new population, using the ultrasound technology and analytical methods available today.

In a large sample of 2794 men and women with a high mean age, we wanted to establish new sex- and age-specific percentile-derived criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy-based M-mode echocardiography. Our sample was randomly selected from a screening of the general population where possible cardiovascular risk factors were recorded by questionnaire and general examination. Thereby we could elucidate the prevalence and predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy. The relative importance of the main modifiable predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy, body mass index and systolic blood pressure in each gender, was assessed.

Material and methods

Study population

The Tromsø Study was started in 1974 and is a prospective follow-up study of the municipality of Tromso. Norway. The main focus has been on the epidemiology of cardiovascular disease. The study design includes repeated population health surveys to which selected birth cohorts and random samples of other cohorts were invited. The previous surveys were conducted in 1974, 1979 and 1986^[8-12]. The fourth survey started in September 1994 and was completed in September 1995. A total of 27 159 subjects older than 24 years, 77% of the eligible population, attended the first visit. A protocol similar to that of the previous surveys and to the Norwegian Counties Study was followed^[8-12]. The examination included standardized measurements of blood pressure, weight, height, and non-fasting serum lipids. Two self-administered questionnaires, checked by trained nurses, covered previous and present diseases and symptoms, use of drugs, smoking, alcohol intake and physical activity. All subjects aged 55-74 and random 5-10% samples of the other age groups were invited to a second visit for more extensive screening. A total of 6891 subjects attended the second visit, 98% of those who participated in the first visit. Because of high attendancy rates at the first visit in these age groups, the second visit comprised 88% of those initially invited. These subjects had been alternately allocated by computer to one of two lines of examination when attending

the first visit. Due to lack of capacity, only 3287 subjects on one line were examined by echocardiography. These 3287 did not differ from the total sample attending the second screening in baseline characteristics. 2794 (85%) had M-mode registrations of good quality, making left ventricular mass calculations possible.

Echocardiography

All subjects were examined by medical doctors, (2362 subjects by one doctor, the remaining 432 by two expert cardiologists), using a VingMed CFM 750 (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway). The subjects were examined in a supine, left lateral position with a combined 3-25 MHz mechanical and 2-5 MHz Doppler probe. The echocardiographic examinations were performed using the standard apical and parasternal long and short-axis views. Left ventricular diastolic dimensional guided M-mode registrations according to the lcading edge to M-mode registrations according to the lcading edge to Only one heart cycle was measured per subject.

Left ventricular mass was calculated using the correction of the cube formula proposed by Devereux *et al.* for leading edge to leading edge measurements^[14].

Left ventricular mass= $0.8 \times [1.04 \times ([Interventricular septal thickness+posterior wall thickness+end diastolic diameter]³-[end diastolic diameter]³]+0.6$

The presence of valvular heart disease was evaluated by two dimensional colour Doppler for mitral insufficiency, colour M-mode for aortic insufficiency and pulsed wave Doppler for mitral and aortic stenosis. The presence of other cardiac abnormalities was noted.

Reproducibility

In a subsample of 49 subjects, a reproducibility study was performed by the two main observers. Both observers examined all subjects twice with the measurements done on line. For the two observers the mean \pm SD intraobserver difference in left ventricular mass (one week interval) was 3.0 ± 39.0 g and 7.0 ± 25.5 g, respectively. The inter-observer difference in left ventricular mass (no time interval) was 14.8 ± 32.5 g. There was no difference in baseline characteristics for subjects examined by each observer. Left ventricular mass with increasing height, without masking the increase in left ventricular mass with increasing body mass index^[15].

Self-reported risk factors

A history of cardiovascular disease was confirmed if one or more of the following items were reported: myocardial infarction, angina or stroke. Units of alcohol consumption per fortnight is a sum of self-reported intake of glasses of wine, beer or liquor over 14 days. Strenuous leisure time physical activity was graded according to hours of exercise resulting in sweating or breathlessness during an average week.

Reference sample

A reference sample of 954 subjects had the following characteristics: a systolic blood pressure of less than 140 mmHg and a diastolic blood pressure of less than 90 mmHg at the echocardiographic screening; no antihypertensive medication; no cardiopulmonary disease or history of diabetes; weight no more than 20% above or below the Norwegian middle weight by height tables^[16]; and no evidence of valve disease by echocardiography (mitral regurgitant area less than 4 cm², diameter of aortic regurgitant jet less than 30% of outflow tract diameter and aortic outflow gradient less than 30 mmHg). These criteria excluded 29% of those younger than 40, gradually rising to 87% in those 70 years or older. The weight and hypertension criteria caused 89.7% of exclusions and cardiopulmonary diseases 8.3%. The remaining were excluded due to valvular heart disease.

Statistics

To contrast differences between groups, analysis of covariance were used in the general linear model procedure in the SAS statistical package^[17]. Means and prevalences were adjusted for age. The aim was to define left ventricular hypertrophy criteria by estimating sexspecific 97-5 percentile values for left ventricular mass by height for each age group 25–39, 40–44, 45–54, 55–59, 60–64, 65–69 and >69 years. This was done both in the total and reference samples. Any effect of age on left ventricular mass by height percentiles was tested in a weighted linear regression model, the weight being the number of subjects in each age group. Left ventricular hypertrophy criteria were chosen as the sex-specific 97-5 percentiles from the reference sample.

A general association between left ventricular hypertrophy prevalence and single variables was tested with age- and sex-adjusted logistic regression analysis for each variable. The multivariate association was tested with age and all other variables significant in at least one gender. Any gender difference in odds ratios were tested with gender and all gender interaction terms in the full model. The main predictors of left ventricular mass, body mass index and systolic blood pressure were divided in quintiles to assess whether an association was caused by outliers or showed a linear relationship with left ventricular hypertrophy over the whole distribution. For body mass index, the quintile limits were as follows: <22.3, 22.3–24.2, 24.3–26.1, 26.2–28.8 and >28.8 kg . m⁻² for men and <23.5, 23.5–25.1, 25.2– 26.5, 26.6–28.6 and >28.6 kg . m⁻² for women. Cut-off levels for systolic blood pressure quintiles were <124, 124–132, 132.5–141, 141.5–155, >155 and <120, 120– 129, 129.5–141, 141.5–156.5, >156.5 mmHg, for men and women, respectively. To simplify an evaluation of body mass index independent of systolic blood pressure, age-adjusted prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy for quintiles of body mass index were estimated in three strata of systolic blood pressure according to the WHO criteria for hypertension^{118]}. Two strata of systolic blood pressure were entered in the logistic regression model as indicator variables. The middle stratum was regarded as the reference. A two sided value of P<0.05 assessed statistical significance.

Results

The characteristics of the total population and the reference sample are summarized in Table 1. Of the total population, 28-9% were more than 20% over, and 1-3% more than 20% below Norwegian midweight tables (no significant gender difference). A history of cardio-vascular disease was reported in 15-6% of men and 9-9% of women. The prevalence of hypertension according to WHO criteria (systolic >140 or diastolic >90 or being on antihypertensive medication) was 48-1% and 47-7%, for men and women, respectively (data not shown). The reference sample was leaner, younger, had a higher high density lipoprotein cholesterol level (women only) and a higher prevalence of smoking than the total population. The prevalence of valvular heart disease was 4-7% in men and 6-7% in women.

In Fig. 1 the percentiles of left ventricular mass by height are plotted for each age group. As shown, there was little overall increase in left ventricular mass associated with age in the reference sample. Age affected the upper 10% of the population only, although not significantly ($P \ge 0.07$). In the total sample, there was an increasing effect of age from the 50th percentile and upwards. There were two striking gender differences: first, that each percentile was significantly lower in women: second, there was a difference in the relationship between the 97.5 percentile of the total sample and the reference sample. In men, the 97.5 percentile of the total sample was higher than that of the reference sample in all age groups. However, for women the curves were almost identical up to the age of 65, indicating that the allowance for hypertension, a history of cardiovascular disease and obesity in the total sample had a stronger impact on the upper percentiles in men. The increase in left ventricular mass by height for women in the total sample started around the mean age for menopause in our material (48.5 \pm 4.9 vears).

Since there was no significant prediction by age in the reference sample of the 97.5 percentile, for either sex, the percentile for left ventricular mass by height was estimated for the whole reference sample and was

Eur Heart J. Vol. 20, issue 6, March 1999

432 H. Schirmer et al.

Variable	Т	otal	Reference sample		
	Men n=1374	Women n = 1420	Men n=444	Women n = 510	
Age (years)	58-6 ± 10-6	54-6 ± 11-2	56·0 ± 11-6	54-0±11-8	
Body mass index (kg. m ⁻²)	26.0 ± 3.2	25.6 ± 4.3	24.4 ± 1.9	23.7 ± 2.2	
Waist/hip ratio	0.91 ± 0.06	0.82 ± 0.06	0.89 ± 0.05	0.80 ± 0.05	
Systolic BP (mmHg)	141.3 ± 18.7	139.9 ± 22.0	130.0 ± 9.1	$127 \cdot 2 \pm 11 \cdot 0$	
Diastolic BP (mmHg)	80.8 ± 11.2	$78 + 1 \pm 12 + 1$	74.5 ± 7.3	71.9 ± 7.7	
Total cholesterol (mmol, 1-1)	6.51 ± 1.19	6.76 ± 1.27	6.43 ± 1.17	6.63 ± 1.26	
HDL cholesterol (mmol, 1-1)	1.38 ± 0.37	1.67 ± 0.42	1.42 ± 0.35	1.73 ± 0.42	
Echocardiography					
LV mass (g)	$201 \cdot 2 \pm 61 \cdot 1$	145.0 ± 41.7	177.4 ± 40.0	127.6 ± 30.4	
LV mass by height (g, m ⁻¹)	114.9 ± 34.9	89.7 ± 26.0	100.7 ± 22.3	78·2 ± 18·6	
97.5 percentile LVM, h ⁻¹ (g, m ⁻¹)	209.9	150-4	145-5	125.4	
Valvular heart disease (%)	4-7	6.7		-	
Questionnaire					
Myocardial infarction (%)	8 3	3-0			
Angina (%)	94	7.4			
Stroke (%)	2-6	1-8			
Diabetes (%)	3-1	2-2			
Antihypertensive med. (%)	12.3	12-5		_	
Units of alcohol intake	5.0 ± 7.5	1.9 ± 3.4	4.4 ± 5.6	$2 \cdot 2 \pm 3 \cdot 7$	
Physical activity (graded 1-4)	1.9 ± 1.1	1.5 ± 0.8	24 ± 14	1.6 ± 0.9	
Present smoking (%)	34-7	31-1	40.5	36.9	

Table 1 Characteristics of the study subjects. Age-adjusted means \pm SD (or percent of total)

BP=blood pressure: HDL=high density lipoprotein: LV=left ventricular; LVM . h⁻¹=left ventricular mass indexed by height.

145.5 g m⁻¹ for men and 125.4 g m⁻¹ for women. When these reference values were applied on the total population, the prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy were 14.9% for men and 9.1% for women (Table 2). The age-adjusted prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy were significantly higher in subjects who reported myocardial infarction, angina, antihypertensive medication or who had valvular heart disease diagnosed, than in those without cardiovascular disease. There was a substantial increase in left ventricular hypertrophy prevalence over groups with stroke, angina alone or myocardial infarction with or without angina in men. but not in women (chi-squared for trend P<0.001 for men and 0.40 for women, not shown in table). An independent association between valvular heart disease. antihypertensive medication, cardiovascular disease and left ventricular hypertrophy is suggested. Among those with a history of cardiovascular disease, the increasing prevalence of left ventricular increased as more of these criteria were fulfilled (P for trend <0.02 for both sexes. not shown in table). Similarly, users of antihypertensive medication with valvular heart disease had a significantly higher prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy than those without. The use of antihypertensive medication gave a prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy similar to that of valvular heart disease alone and of cardiovascular disease alone.

The independent predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy by multivariate logistic regression were age, male gender, body mass index, valvular heart disease, systolic blood pressure, a history of cardiovascular disease and the use of antihypertensive medication

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20. issue 6. March 1999

(Table 3). The presence of valvular heart disease gave the highest risk, with an odds ratios for left ventricular hypertrophy of 4.19 (95% CI 2.79-6.30). Body mass index was, as shown by a Wald chi-square score of 107.9. the most important variable for categorizing subjects as having left ventricular hypertrophy. The odds ratio for left ventricular hypertrophy was 1.96 (1.72-2.22) for an increase in body mass index of 3.8 kg m⁻² (1 SD). The odds ratio for systolic blood pressure was 1.46 (1.29-1.69) for an 20.8 (1 SD) mmHg increase. Units of alcohol consumption, serum cholesterol, daily smoking, physical activity, waist/hip ratio and a history of diabetes were left out of the final model since they did not cause a significant change in the maximal likelihood estimate. There was no significant gender difference in odds ratio for any of the variables entered in the model.

In order to assess the relative contribution of the potentially modifiable risk factors, we stratified body mass index and systolic blood pressure. Since subjects with a history of cardiovascular disease could have increased their left ventricular mass as a consequence of cardiovascular disease as well as of their risk factor level, these subjects were excluded from the analysis. As shown in Fig. 2, there was a parallel, gradual and significant increase in left ventricular hypertrophy prevalences for increasing quintiles of body mass index, with women lower at all levels. (P < 0.0001, not shown in Fig. 2). The increasing gender difference in left ventricular hypertrophy prevaler over increasing systolic blood pressure quintiles was non significant. (P = 0.16, not shown in Fig. 2). In order to investigate any



Figure 1 Age specific percentiles of left ventricular mass by height (LVM . h^{-1}) for the 1420 women in the total sample (∇) or for the reference sample of 510 women (\Box), and the 1374 men in the total sample (∇) or for the reference sample of 444 men (\Box).

intercorrelation between body mass index and systolic blood pressure (r=0.16 for men and 0.33 for women). the two variables were stratified in the same analysis (Fig. 3). In both men and women there was a significant association between left ventricular hypertrophy and systolic blood pressure. For women this was evident in the presence of high pressure only; the threshold above 159 mmHg was significant with an odds ratio for left ventricular hypertrophy of 2.13 (1.32-3.44) compared with the lower systolic blood pressure (no statistical results shown in figure). Body mass index was, however, a significant predictor in all three blood pressure strata in women. For men, all three blood pressure strata ventricular hypertrophy had a consistently steeper increase over body mass index quintiles with increasing blood pressure levels. The odds ratios for left ventricular hypertrophy of increasing systolic blood pressure strata were 1.86 (1.17-2.98) and 4.92 (3.03-7.98) compared with the lowest stratum. In these subjects without a history of cardiovascular disease, the multivariate odds ratios for left ventricular hypertrophy for 1 SD change in systolic blood pressure were 1.87 (1.54-2.28) in men. vs 1.26 (0.99-1.61) in women. This gender difference in the independent odds ratios was the only significant gender difference in this subgroup (P=0.003, all interaction terms with gender entered in the same model).

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 6, March 1999

434 H. Schirmer et al.

Variable	Men			Women		
	n	% LVH	P value against no CVD	n	% LVH	P value against no CVD
CVD	214	30.5	<0.0001	139	21.2	<0.0001
CVD+valve/AHM	9	76.0	<0.0001	9	54-0	<0.0001
CVD+valve	8	35-4	0.03	9	43.6	<0.0001
CVD+AHM	66	29.0	<0.0001	42	27.6	<0.0001
CVD alone	131	27.9	<0.0001	79	11-7	0.07
Alternative subgroups						
MI and angina	53	45.8	<0.0001	26	21.9	0.004
MI alone	61	34.9	<0.0001	16	30.5	0.0002
Angina alone	75	19.8	0.01	79	21.6	<0.0001
Stroke alone	25	19.0	0.17	18	10.5	0.48
AHM+valve	6	47.8	0.006	10	28.9	0.009
AHM only	88	29.7	<0.0001	117	19.8	<0.0001
Valvular disease only	42	30.1	<0.0001	67	16-0	0.004
No CVD	1024	9.6		1087	5-8	
Total	1374	14.9		1420	9.1	

Table 2Age-adjusted prevalences of sex-specific left ventricular hypertrophy(LVH) for groups of cardiovascular disease

CVD=a history of myocardial infarction, angina and/or stroke; valve=with valvular heart disease; MI=myocardial infarction; AHM=antihypertensive medication; LVH defined as LVM.h⁻¹ \geq 145·5 g.m⁻¹ for men and 125·4 g.m⁻¹ for women. The subgroups of different cardiovascular diseases are mutually exclusive, as are all main groups.

Discussion

In this general population, 15% of men and 9% of women were found to have left ventricular hypertrophy as defined by M-mode derived percentile criteria. The main predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy in our study of 2794 subjects were age, male gender, body mass index, valvular heart disease, systolic blood pressure, a history of cardiovascular disease and present use of antihypertensive medication. The most important variable for categorizing subjects as having left ventricular hypertrophy was body mass index. Weight reduction to

Table 3 Independent risk factors of sex-specific left ventricular hypertrophy

Variable	Odds ratio (95% Cl) for LVH	Wald score
	n=2794	
A re (10 years)	(cases = 554)	1.01
Gender (male $= 1$ female $= ()$)	2.20 (1.68-2.88)	33-1
Body mass index $(3.8 \text{ kg} \text{ m}^{-2})$	1.96 (1.72-2.22)	107.9
Valvular heart disease	4.19 (2.79-6.30)	47.7
Systolic blood pressure (20.8 mmHg)	1.46 (1.29-1.67)	33-1
Cardiovascular disease	2.22 (1.63-3.03)	25-3
Antihypertensive medication	1.60 (1.16-2.19)	8-32
ROC area	0.80	

LVH=left ventricular hypertrophy. Apart from age and gender, variables are listed according to decreasing contribution of explained variance (Wald chi-square).

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 6, March 1999

treat left ventricular hypertrophy has previously been documented either as more, or as potent as antihypertensive treatment in selected groups of patients^[19,20]. The finding of a gradually increasing prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy over the whole distribution of body mass index may thus have clinical implications for a substantial part of the population.

The hypothesis of a possible synergistic association between body mass index and systolic blood pressure with left ventricular hypertrophy have seldom been a focus of population-based studies, and have only been described in one large group of hypertensive men^[21-25]. Our population-based study supports this hypothesis, and is the first to indicate that this synergism is gender specific.

The population-based approach and the high participation rate reduce selection bias and strengthen the external validity of our results. The validity of M-mode echocardiography in estimating left ventricular mass has been well documented. Accordingly, the correlations between M-mode estimated and autopsy determined left ventricular mass range from 0.81 to 0.96[5.6]. The possible error introduced by the few subjects with asymmetrical ventricles after myocardial infarction who attend a population screening, will not affect our reference limits, or the prediction of left ventricular hypertrophy in subjects without a history of cardiovascular disease. No systematic intra-observer bias was evident. Moreover, the inter-observer bias was of minor importance for the internal validity of our results, since 85% of the measurements were done by one observer. Our interand intra-observer variability was slightly higher than



Figure 2 Age-adjusted sex-specific prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy plotted against quintiles of body mass index (BMI) and systolic blood pressure (SBP) in subjects without a history of cardiovascular disease. Age and sex adjusted odds ratios for one quintile increase. $\nabla = men; A = women$.

the reader variability and the observer variability reported in other studies^[26–28]. This indicates that basing our estimates on only one heart cycle only has had little effect on the variability of the M-mode measurements. Due to the potential bias introduced by inter-observer variability, the use of percentile derived criteria from our population assures a more accurate categorization than if external criteria had been used.

In order to ensure a clinically relevant risk for subsequent disease or death for the patient diagnosed with left ventricular hypertrophy, criteria should preferably be based on hard end-points from prospective follow-up studies. In the absence of such end-points in this population, the choice of criteria from a reference sample, in which subjects with cardiovascular disease or left ventricular hypertrophy risk factor levels exceeding upper normal limits have been excluded, seems preferable. Most of the exclusions from the reference sample were due to hypertension and obesity. These predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy are also important risk factors for cardiovascular disease¹²⁹⁻³¹¹, and modification of both risk factors cause a reduction in left ventricular hypertrophy^{119,261}.

In earlier Framingham studies, mean left ventricular mass by height +2 SD was used as left ventricular hypertrophy criteria. With these criteria they found a left ventricular hypertrophy prevalence of 16% for men and 19% for women^[15]. Exchanging our percentile derived left ventricular hypertrophy criteria with criteria based on means +2 SD, our sex-specific prevalences would have increased from 14.9 to 15.1% for men and from 9.1 to 15.4% for women. We consider the use of percentiles in a general population as more meaningful, and the ensuing result is also more in accordance with known incidences of heart disease in men and women1321. Similarly to us, Vasan et al. recently reanalysed the Framingham data using sex-specific percentiles from a healthy reference sample^[33]. They acknowledge that when a continuous risk factor is dichotomized, possible information about a gradually increasing risk is lost. They showed that the relative risk of meeting hard end-points gradually increased as left ventricular mass increased above the upper normal limits for left ventricular mass by height. Women had a lower absolute risk at all levels. They confirm their previous report that left ventricular hypertrophy is more prevalent among women than men (28 vs 23%).

The fact that we, when defining our reference sample. used criteria similar to those of the Framingham Study. suggests a true population difference with regard to left ventricular hypertrophy development. Our population differed from the Framingham study in having a higher prevalence of hypertension (48% compared to 37%) and in being older (59.2 ± 10.6 vs 50.8 years). These differences should yield higher prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy, contrary to what was found. The mostly Italian heritage in Framingham might imply a different genetic disposition for left ventricular

Eur Heart J. Vol. 20. issue 6. March 1999





Figure 3 Age-adjusted prevalences of sex-specific left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) over body mass index (BMI) quintiles, stratified by systolic blood pressure (SBP) for subjects without a history of cardiovascular disease. Systolic blood pressure >159 mmHg= \bigtriangledown , \P ; 140–159 mmHg= \diamond , \blacklozenge ; <140 mmHg= \triangle , \blacktriangle .

hypertrophy compared to the population in a Nordic country. Another difference with potential importance for left ventricular hypertrophy development is the substantially higher level of alcohol consumption in Framingham, especially among women^[34].

As in the Framingham study^[35], we observed no association between age and left ventricular mass in a reference sample. However, in the multivariate analysis of main predictors for left ventricular hypertrophy, age was a weak independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy. If subjects with a history of cardiovascular disease were excluded from the multivariate analysis, age is no longer significant, indicating that the importance of age in left ventricular hypertrophy development is due either to changes imposed by cardiovascular disease or by increasing levels of risk factors common both for left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiovascular disease.

There was a significant gender difference in the importance of systolic blood pressure in predicting left ventricular hypertrophy. For women, the additive effect of systolic blood pressure to that of body mass index was only apparent above 159 mmHg, and less so than in men. For men, there was a gradually increasing prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy with increasing systolic blood pressure levels at all levels of body mass index, indicating a strong synergistic association. Thus, for women there was little additional information obtained from taking systolic blood pressure into account. Because of the low intercorrelation of these predictors, this could imply a partial 'protection' of the effect of systolic blood pressure on left ventricular hypertrophy induction in women.

Of the few studies addressing the relative importance of body mass index and systolic blood pressure in the development of left ventricular hypertrophy, only Gottdiener *et al.*, who found a synergistic association in hypertensive men, assess hypertrophy over increasing levels of body mass index^[25]. The other studies dichotomize body mass index and have few or no hypertensive subjects^[22–24]. The hypertensive reveals a gender difference in left ventricular hypertrophy prevalence.

No explanation of the observed gender difference in left ventricular hypertrophy prevalences is derived from our cross sectional study. Changes in body mass index have been shown to be the most important determinants of hypertension^{136–381}. A gender difference in the response to weight change, as indicated in the study by Kuller *et al.*^[37] could be a possible explanation for the sex-specific synergism of body mass index. systolic blood pressure and prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in our study.

Eur Heart J. Vol. 20, issue 6, March 1999

Conclusions

This study provides new data and analysis of echocardiographically measured left ventricular hypertrophy in a large general population. The observations support the existence of a gender difference in the relationship between body mass index, systolic blood pressure and left ventricular hypertrophy prevalence. Criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy, which may be used both in clinical practice and in research, are proposed. The strong influence of body mass index on the prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy may contain a lesson in prevention. Based on these results, further prospective population-based studies addressing the interaction between obesity, weight reduction, left ventricular hypertrophy, hypertension and its medical treatment seem warranted.

References

- [1] Levy D, Garrison RJ, Savage DD, Kannel WB, Castelli WP, Prognostic implications of echocardiographically determined left ventricular mass in the Framingham Heart Study. N Engl Med 1990; 322: 1561-6.
- [2] Messerli FH, Schmieder R. Left ventricular hypertrophy. A cardiovascular risk factor in essential hypertension. Drugs
- [3] Muicsan ML, Salvetti M, Rizzoni D, Castellano M, Donato F, Agabiti RE. Association of change in left ventricular mass J Hypertens 1995; 13: 1091-5.
- Verdecchia P. Schillaci G. Borgioni C et al. Prognostic signifi-[4] cance of serial changes in left ventricular mass in essential hypertension. Circulation 1998; 97: 48-54.
- Devereux RB, Reichek N. Echocardiographic determination of left ventricular mass in man, Anatomic validation of the method, Circulation 1977; 55: 613-8.
- [6] Woythaler JN, Singer SL, Kwan OL et al. Accuracy of echocardiography versus electrocardiography in detecting left ventricular hypertrophy: comparison with postmortem mass measurements. J Am Coll Cardiol 1983: 2: 305-11.
- [7] Devereux RB, Pini R, Aurigemma GP, Roman MJ, Measurement of left ventricular mass; Methodology and expertise. J Hypertens 1997: 15: 801-9
- [8] Bjartveit K. Foss OP. Gjervig T. Lund-Larsen PG. The Cardiovascular Disease Study. Acta Med Scand 1979: 1–70.
- [9] Thelle DS, Forde OH, Try K, Lehmann EH. The Tromso heart study. Methods and main results of the cross-sectional study. Acta Med Scand 1976; 200: 107-18.
- [10] Bonaa KH. Thelle DS. Association between blood pressure and serum lipids in a population. The Tromso Study, Circu-lation 1991; 83: 1305-14.
- [11] Bonaa KH. Arnesen E. Association between heart rate and atherogenic blood lipid fractions in a population. The Tromso Study. Circulation 1992. 86: 394-405
- [12] Stensland-Bugge E, Bonaa KH, Joakimsen O, Reproducibility of ultrasonographically determined intima-media thickness is dependent on arterial wall thickness. The Tromso Study. Stroke 1997; 28: 1972–80.
- [13] O'Rourke RA, Hanrath P, Henry WN et al. Report of the Joint International Society and Federation of Cardiology/ World Health Organization Task Force on Recommendations for Standardization of Measurements from M-mode Echocardiograms. Circulation 1984; 69: 854A-857A. [14] Devereux RB. Alonso DR. Lutas EM et al. Echocardio-
- graphic assessment of left ventricular hypertrophy: compari-son to necropsy findings. Am J Cardiol 1986: 57: 450-8.

- [15] Levy D, Savage DD, Garrison RJ, Anderson KM, Kannel WB, Castelli WP. Echocardiographic criteria for left ventricu lar hypertrophy: the Framingham Heart Study. Am J Cardiol 1987; 59: 956-60.
- [16] Lindberg W, Natvig H, Rygh A, Svendsen K. Height and weight screening in adult men and women: A proposal to new Norwegian middle weigh by height tables. Tidsskr Nor Lægeforen 1956; 11: 361-8. SAS Institute Inc. SAS/STAT User's Guide, Version 6,
- Fourth Ed, Cary, NC, USA; SAS Institute Inc., 1990.
 Zanchetti A, Chalmers J, Arakawa K et al, 1X-1993 Guide-lines for management of mild hypertension. Memorandum from a WHO/ISH meeting. Clin Exp Hypertens 1993; 22: 1392-5.
- MacMahon SW, Wilcken DE, Macdonald GJ. The effect of weight reduction on left ventricular mass. A randomized controlled trial in young, overweight hypertensive patients, N Engl J Med 1986; 314: 334-9. [20] Liebson PR, Grandits GA, Dianzumba S *et al.* Comparison of
- five antihypertensive monotherapies and placebo for change in left ventricular mass in patients receiving nutritional-hygienic therapy in the Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study (TOMHS), Circulation 1995; 91: 698-706.
- [21] Messerli FH, Sundgaard Riise K, Reisin ED et al. Dimorphic cardiac adaptation to obesity and arterial hypertension. Ann Intern Med 1983; 99: 757-61.
- Hammond IW, Devereux RB, Alderman MH, Laragh JH. Relation of blood pressure and body build to left ventricular mass in normotensive and hypertensive employed adults. Am Coll Cardiol 1988; 12: 996-1004.
- [23] Lauer MS, Anderson KM, Kannel WB. Levy D. The impact of obesity on left ventricular mass and geometry. The Framingham Heart Study. JAMA 1991: 266: 231-6.
 [24] Lauer MS, Anderson KM, Levy D. Separate and joint influ-
- ences of obesity and mild hypertension on left ventricular mass and geometry: the Framingham Heart Study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1992; 19: 130-4.
- Gottdiener JS, Reda DJ, Materson BJ et al. Importance of obesity, race and age to the cardiac structural and functional effects of hypertension. The Department of Veterans Affairs Cooperative Study Group on Antihypertensive Agents, J Am Coll Cardiol 1994; 24: 1492-8.
- Concattion 1794; 24: 1492-6.
 [26] Liebson PR, Grandits G, Prineas R et al. Echocardiographic correlates of left ventricular structure among 844 mildly hypertensive men and women in the Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study (TOMHS). Circulation 1993; 87: 476-86.
- [Lindroos M. Kupari M. Heikkila J. Tilvis R. Echocardiographic evidence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general aged population. Am J Cardiol 1994; 74: 385-90.
- [28] Grandits GA, Liebson PR, Dianzumba S, Prineas RJ. Echocardiography in multicenter clinical trials: experience from the Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study. Control Clin Trials 1994: 15: 395-410.
- [29] Selmer R. Blood pressure and twenty-year mortality in the
- [29] Seimer K. Blood pressure and twenty-year mortanity in the City of Bergen, Norway. Am J Epidemiol 1992: 136: 428-40.
 [30] Stevens J, Jianwen C, Pamuk ER, Williamson DF, Thun MJ, Woods JL. The effect of age on the association between body mass index and mortality. N Engl J Med 1998: 338: 1–7.
 [31] Seidell JC, Verschuren WMM, van Leer EM, Kromhout D.
- Overweight, underweight, and mortality. A prospective study of 48 287 men and women. Arch Intern Med 1996: 156: 958-63
- Statistics Norway, Causes of Death 1994. Oslo/Kongsvinger: Statistics Norway, 1997. [32]
- Vasan RS, Larson MG, Levy D, Evans JC, Benjamin EJ, Distribution and categorization of echocardiographic measurements in relation to reference limits: the Framingham [33] Heart Study: formulation of a height- and sex-specific classification and its prospective validation. Circulation 1997, 96 1863-73
- [34] Manolio TA, Levy D, Garrison RJ, Castelli WP, Kannel WB, Relation of alcohol intake to left ventricular mass: The Framingham Study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1991; 17: 717-21.

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 6. March 1999

438 H. Schirmer et al.

- [35] Dannenberg AL, Levy D, Garrison RJ. Impact of age on echocardiographic left ventricular mass in a healthy population (the Framingham Study). Am J Cardiol 1989; 64: 1066-8.
 [36] Kannel WB, Brand N, Skinner JJ Jr, Dawber TR, McNamara PM. The relation of adiposity to blood pressure and development of hypertension. The Framingham study. Ann Intern Med 1967; 67: 48-59.
 [37] Kuller LH, Crook M, Almes MJ, Detre K, Reese G, Rutan G. Dormont High School (Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania) blood pressure study. Hypertension 1980; 2: 109-16.
 [38] Higgins MW, Keller JB, Metzner HL, Moore FE, Ostrander-LD J. Studies of blood pressure in Tecumseh, Michigan. II. Antecedents in childhood of high blood pressure in young adults. Hypertension 1980; 2: 117-23.







Correction of errata in table 3:

Number of subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy and left ventricular ejection fraction \leq 45% for increasing levels of N-ANP*

N-ANP* level (pmol/l)	0-713	714-1291	>1291	Total	CMH [†] test for general association
$LVEF^{\ddagger} > 45\%$ and no $LVH^{\$}$	184(95.3)	138(83.1)	14(46.7)	336(86.4)	
$LVEF^{\ddagger} > 45\%$ and $LVH^{\$}$	9(4.7)	26(15.7)	6(20.0)	41(10.5)	
$LVEF^{\ddagger} \le 45\%$ and no LVH^{\S}	0	1(0.6)	1(3.3)	2(0.5)	
$LVEF^{\ddagger} \le 45\%$ and $LVH^{\$}$	0	1(0.6)	9(30.0)	10(2.6)	
Total	193(1 0 0)	166(100)	30(100)	389(100)	p < 0.001
% of total	49.6	42.7	7.7		

* N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide. [†] Cochran-Mantel-Haenszel. [‡] Left ventricular ejection fraction. [§] Left ventricular hypertrophy. Column percentages in brackets.



Circulating N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population

The Tromsø Study

H. Schirmer* and T. Omland†

*Institute of Community Medicine, University of Tromso, Tromso, Norway; †Department of Medicine, Ulleval University Hospital, Oslo, Norway

Purpose The purpose of this study was to determine whether circulating N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide (N-ANP) levels predict left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population after adjustment for relevant risk factors.

Method and Results In a population-based sample of 3287 subjects aged 25–85 years, circulating N-ANP was measured in a subgroup of 389 subjects. Left ventricular mass and ejection fraction were determined by twodimensional guided M-mode echocardiography. Left ventricular hypertrophy was defined as height adjusted mass above $145.5 \text{ g} \cdot \text{m}^{-1}$ and $125.4 \text{ g} \cdot \text{m}^{-1}$, in men and women, respectively. Fifty-one subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy had significantly higher N-ANP levels than controls (1075 vs 763 pmol $.1^{-1}$; P<0.0001). A gradually increasing prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy over increasing 500 pmol $.1^{-1}$ intervals of N-ANP was observed (1.8 to 64.3%; (Chi-squared P for trend <0.001), N-ANP was an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy after adjustment for ejection fraction, body mass index.

hypertension, valvular disease, a history of myocardial infarction, gender, and age. The adjusted odds ratio for left ventricular hypertrophy was 1.79 (95% CI 1.04-3.07) for a 500 pmol. 1^{-3} increase in N-ANP. A substantial proportion of subjects with elevated N-ANP levels had combined left ventricular hypertrophy and left ventricular dysfunction.

Conclusion These results suggests that N-ANP is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. N-ANP determination is, however, poorly suited to distinguish between subjects with isolated left ventricular hypertrophy and left ventricular dysfunction with or without left ventricular hypertrophy. (**Eur Heart J 1999; 20: 755–763**)

Key Words: Natriuretic peptides, echocardiography, hypertrophy, heart failure, population.

See page 712 for the Editorial comment on this article

Introduction

Left ventricular hypertrophy, as determined by M-mode echocardiography, has been shown to be superior to hypertension, smoking and total cholesterol in predicting cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in the general population^[11]. Hypertrophy is commonly consid-

Manuscript submitted 29 September 1998, and accepted 28 October 1998.

This study was financed by a grant from The Norwegian Council on Cardiovascular Diseases.

Correspondence: Henrik Schirmer, MD. Institute of Community Medicine, University of Tromso, N-9037 Tromso, Norway.

0195-668 X/99/100755+09 \$18.00/0

ered a physiological response to risk factors of cardiovascular disease^[2]. Even so, in patients with essential hypertension, left ventricular hypertrophy is considered a major risk factor, and its presence is an indication for more aggressive antihypertensive treatment. Recently it has been shown that a reduction in left ventricular mass results in a decreased risk of subsequent cardiovascular adverse events, independent of changes in blood pressure^[3]. Since left ventricular hypertrophy responds to both pharmacological and lifestyle interventions^[4–7], there is a need for a simple screening test for left ventricular hypertrophy. Electrocardiography has a low sensitivity for detecting increased left ventricular mass^[8]. Although echocardiography is currently considered the

C 1999 The European Society of Cardiology

756 H. Schirmer and T. Omland

screening method of choice, referral of all patients at risk of having left ventricular hypertrophy, will probably exceed the current capacity for this investigation in many countries.

The myocardium synthesizes and secretes a family of peptides with natriuretic, vasodilatory and antimitogenic properties, as a response to increased atrial and ventricular wall stretch and tension^[9]. In the presence of increased ventricular wall stress, the expression of the ANP gene and the production of the predominantly atrial-derived A-type natriuretic peptide (ANP) and the N-terminal fragment of the ANP prohormone (N-ANP), are augmented^[10]. Circulating levels of these peptides, including ANP, the predominantly ventricularderived B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) as well as N-ANP, are increased both in patients with left ventricular hypertrophy and in patients with left ventricular dysfunction^[11-16]. However, previous studies have encompassed selected groups of patients, probably resulting in an over-estimation of the diagnostic value of the cardiac natriuretic peptides. Some features of N-ANP make this peptide far more suitable for widespread population screening than ANP or BNP. First, the in vivo half-life is markedly longer, resulting in a 10- to 50-fold increase in plasma concentrations com-pared to C-terminal ANP^[17]. Second, enhanced in vitro stability, even at room temperature, simplifies blood sampling, processing and storage procedures. Finally, higher plasma concentrations have permitted the development of prototypes of semiquantitative rapid assays for N-ANP determination.

The aims of the present study were, therefore, to assess whether circulating N-ANP is predictive of left ventricular hypertrophy, as estimated by M-mode echocardiography in a general population health survey. Further, it has set out to determine whether this relationship is independent of left ventricular dysfunction and other risk factors for left ventricular hypertrophy.

Methods

Study population

The Tromsø Study was started in 1974 and is a prospective follow-up study of the inhabitants of the municipality of Tromsø, Norway. The fourth survey started in September 1994 and was completed in September 1995. A total of 27 159 subjects older than 24 years, 77% of the eligible population, attended the first visit. A protocol similar to that of the previous surveys and to the Norwegian Counties Study was followed^{118–211}. The examination included standardized measurements of blood pressure, weight, height, and non-fasting blood tests. Two self administered questionnaires, checked by trained nurses, covered previous and present diseases and symptoms, use of drugs, smoking, alcohol intake, physical activity, and length of education. All subjects aged 55–74 years and random 5–10%

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 10, May 1999

samples of the other age groups were invited to a second visit for more extensive screening. A total of 6891 subjects attended the second visit, 98% of those who participated in the first visit. Because of high attendency rates at the first visit in these age groups, the second visit encompassed 88% of those initially invited. By use of a computer, these subjects had been alternately allocated to one of two lines of examination when attending the first visit. Due to lack of capacity, only 3287 subjects on one line were examined by echocardiography. These 3287 did not differ from the total sample attending the second visit with regard to baseline characteristics. 2794 (85%) had M-mode registrations of good quality making left ventricular mass calculations possible.

Venous blood for this substudy was sampled in a 2-month period of the screening only, leaving a subgroup of 379 consecutive subjects with both serum and left ventricular mass calculations. This group differed in baseline characteristics from the total population sample with regard to age (58.4 vs 60.2 years; P=0.001), diastolic blood pressure (80.7 vs 82.0 mmHg; P=0.03) and prevalence of daily smoking (27.3 vs 33.7% P=0.01). After adjustment for educational level, the differences in diastolic blood pressure and in smoking prevalence were no longer significant. The higher educational level was probably linked to the geographical sequence of the screening process within the community. In the subgroup, only two subjects had a left ventricular ejection fraction \leq 45%. To enable comparison of N-ANP levels in subjects with left ventricular dysfunction and subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy alone, 10 additional subjects with both serum available for N-ANP determination and left ventricular ejection fraction ≤45%, from the total sample, were included in the analysis. These 10 subjects are the cases from an ongoing case control study comparing the diagnostic accuracy of BNP and N-ANP. Left ventricular ejection fraction ≤45% comprised the lower 1% of the left ventricular ejection fraction distribution in the total echo sample. Altogether 389 subjects were available for this study.

Echocardiography

Subjects were examined by three experienced investigators, using a VingMed CFM 750 (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway). The subjects were examined in the supine, left lateral position with a combined 3.25 MHz mechanical and 2.5 MHz Doppler probe. The echocardiographic examination was performed using standard apical and parasternal long and short-axis views. Left ventricular dimensions from one heart cycle were measured online from standard two-dimensional guided M-mode registrations according to the recommendations of the American Society of Echocardiographyl22], using the EchoPac software (VingMed Sound), Registrations were regarded as adequate for measurement if both margins of the septum and the posterior wall were visible throughout one heart cycle. Left ventricular ejection fraction was calculated by the cube

formula, and left ventricular mass was calculated using the correction formula by Devereux and Reichek and indexed by height^[23,24]. Left ventricular hypertrophy was defined by sex-specific 97.5 percentiles of left ventricular mass/height in a healthy reference group from the total echo sample, defined as in the Framingham heart study^[25,26]. Cut-off values were 145.5 g. m⁻¹ for men and 125.4 g. m⁻¹ for women. Valvular disease was evaluated by two-dimensional colour Doppler for mitral insufficiency (colour area >4.0 cm³), colour M-mode for aortic insufficiency (jet >30% of left ventricular outflow tract diameter, or if not measurable; jet reaching the bottom of the ventricle), and pulsed Doppler for aortic stenosis (peak gradient >30 mmHg) and mitral stenosis.

Biochemical analyses

Ten minutes after echocardiography, with the subject in the sitting position, venous blood was drawn from a cubital vein after 3 min of rest. Blood samples were left to coagulate in room temperature for 1 h. Serum samples were frozen and stored at -70 °C until analysis. Determination of serum N-ANP was performed by radioimmunoassay without prior chromatographic extraction, as described previously^{117,27}. The inter-assay coefficient of variation in our laboratory was <12% and the intra-assay coefficient of variation <12%, with decreasing variation with increasing values of N-ANP.

Statistics

Adjusting for sex and age in the general linear model procedure in the SAS package^[28], analysis of covariance was used to contrast differences between subjects with and without left ventricular hypertrophy. The hypothesis that N-ANP is an independent predictor of hypertrophy, was tested using multiple logistic regression adjusted for other known predictors of hypertrophy. A linear trend in the association between left ventricular hypertrophy and increasing N-ANP levels (500 pmol. 1⁻¹ intervals, arbitrarily chosen) was tested with indicator variables for each of the upper three levels. Trends were also tested with Cochran-Armitage trend tests on unadjusted data. Gender differences were tested with a multiplicative interaction term between the N-ANP value and gender. To test for an arbitrary effect of dichotomizing left ventricular mass indexed by height. the association between left ventricular mass indexed by height and N-ANP was tested in a linear regression model adjusted for gender only. The independent effect of N-ANP was assessed in a multivariate linear regression model with the addition of other risk factors for left ventricular hypertrophy. Using the MedCalc statistical software, receiver operating characteristics analysis was used to determine the optimal cut-off levels for identification of left ventricular hypertrophy or left ventricular ejection fraction $\leq 45\%^{(29)}$. Hypertension was defined as blood pressure equal to or above 140/90 mmHg, or as a history of present antihypertensive medication. A P-value (two sided) of <0.05 was selected to signify statistical significance.

Results

The characteristics of the study subjects are summarized in Table 1. Subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy were significantly older, were more likely to be men, to have valvular heart disease, a lower frequency of smoking, a history of myocardial infarction, and to report being on antihypertensive medication than subjects without hypertrophy. They also had higher levels of systolic blood pressure, high density lipoprotein cholesterol, and body mass index.

Subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy had significantly higher N-ANP values than subjects with normal left ventricular mass (Fig. 1). Age- and sexadjusted values for subjects with hypertrophy were 1075 pmol.1⁻¹ vs 765 pmol.1⁻¹ for controls (P<0.0001). In an univariate logistic regression model, the odds ratio for having left ventricular hypertrophy was 3.20 (95% CI 2.11-4.84) for a 500 pmol.1⁻¹ increase in N-ANP levels. The corresponding receiver operating characteristics area was 0.73 (0.69–0.78). There was no significant interaction between N-ANP and gender in this model.

In a multiple logistic regression model with age, gender, body mass index, presence of hypertension, valvular disease, and a history of myocardial infarction included in the model, the odds ratio for having left ventricular hypertrophy decreased to 1.79 (1.04-3.07) for a 500 pmol. 1^{-1} increase in N-ANP (Table 2). Adjustment for body mass index increased the estimated odds ratio of N-ANP, whereas adjustment for all the other variables decreased the odds ratio. Hypertension and a history of myocardial infarction were not independently significant predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy. but caused a 12% reduction in the odds ratio of N-ANP and were, considered together, significant (P<0.05).

A linear increase in odds ratios for left ventricular hypertrophy over N-ANP values categorised in intervals of 500 pmol. 1^{-1} after adjusting for age, gender, body mass index, hypertension, valvular disease and a history of myocardial infarction was observed (P=0.02, Fig. 2). The number of subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy and the total number in each interval were 1/55. 28/260. 13/60 and 9/14 (Cochran-Armitage trend testP<0.001). The corresponding numbers for subjects with left ventricular ejection fraction (Cochran-Armitage trend testP<0.001). In a linear regression model adjusted for gender, an increase of 500 pmol. 1^{-1} in N-ANP was associated with an 25·1 g. m⁻¹ increase in left ventricular mass/h (P<0.0001). As shown in Fig. 3, there was a significant linear trend for increasing levels of N-ANP. In a multivariate model with age, gender, left ventricular

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 10, May 1999

758 H. Schirmer and T. Omland

Variable	Normał LV mass n=338	LV hypertrophy n=51	P value	
Demographics				
Women (%)	55-2	32-1	0.002	
Age (years)	57.9 ± 12.0	63.6 ± 7.0	0.001	
Biochemical and physical characteristics				
N-ANP (pmol 1 ⁻¹)	763 ± 279	1075 ± 561	<0.0001	
Cholesterol (mmol 1 ⁻¹)	6.61 ± 1.32	6.50 ± 1.06	0.55	
HDL cholesterol (mmol 1 ⁻¹)	1.49 ± 0.42	1.42 ± 0.39	0.25	
Serum creatinine (µmol 1 ⁻¹)	81.6 ± 18.1	$85 \cdot 3 \pm 28 \cdot 7$	0.17	
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	$137 \cdot 1 \pm 20 \cdot 3$	145.9 ± 26.5	0.005	
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	$78-5 \pm 12-2$	81.5 ± 12.3	0-11	
Body mass index (kg. m ⁻²)	25.7 ± 3.6	$28 \cdot 1 \pm 4 \cdot 3$	< 0.0001	
Echocardiographic indices				
LV mass (g)	162.2 ± 41.4	278.0 ± 68.0	group def.	
LV mass by height (g/m)	95.4 ± 21.8	163.5 ± 35.4	group def.	
LV ejection fraction (%)	75.3 ± 7.5	66.6 ± 17.0	<0 0001	
Valvular heart disease (%)	5.0	17-3	0.001	
Self-reported data				
Previous myocardial infarction (%)	2-4	24-1	< 0 0001	
Antihypertensive medication (%)	8-4	28-1	<0 0001	
Smoking (%)	30-4	15-3	0.03	

Table 1 Characteristics of subjects with and without left ventricular hypertrophy

Age- and sex-adjusted means ± SD (or percent of total). N-ANP=N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide; HDL=high density lipoprotein; LV mass=left ventricular mass (0.8*ASE).

ejection fraction, body mass index, systolic blood pressure, valvular heart disease, a history of myocardial infarction and treatment with antihypertensives as covariates, an increase of 500 pmol. 1^{-1} in N-ANP was associated with an 8.5 g. m⁻¹ increase in left ventricular mass per hour (P=0.0003). Serum creatinine levels did not contribute significantly to either the univariate or the multivariate models in linear or logistic regression analysis.

By receiver operating characteristics analysis, the receiver operating characteristics area of N-ANP for identifying subjects with left ventricular ejection fraction ≤45% was 0.94 (95% CI 0.91-0.96) with an optimal cut-off value of 1291 pmol.1-1. This cut-off value resulted in a sensitivity of 94.7% and a specificity of 83.3% for identifying subjects with systolic left ventricular dysfunction. For left ventricular hypertrophy, the optimal cut-off value from the receiver operating characteristics analysis was 713 pmol $.1^{-1}$. This cut-off value resulted in a sensitivity of 82.4% and a specificity of 54.4%. Using the cut-off values for left ventricular hypertrophy and left ventricular systolic dysfunction suggested by the receiver operating characteristics analysis, to subdivide N-ANP concentrations in three categories (Table 3), a 20% probability of isolated left ventricular hypertrophy was observed for subjects with N-ANP levels above 1291 pmol. 1-1 (the optimal cutoff for identifying left ventricular systolic dysfunction). compared to a 33.3% probability of left ventricular dysfunction with or without left ventricular hypertrophy. For the 41 subjects with left ventricular hypertrophy alone, there was a significant increase in left ventricular mass/height from the two lower to the upper

N-ANP categories $(153 \text{ g} \cdot \text{m}^{-1} \text{ to } 184 \text{ g} \cdot \text{m}^{-1}; P=0.0002$, age- and sex-adjusted).

Discussion

The new information obtained from the current study is that circulating levels of N-ANP are independently related to left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. Plasma levels of natriuretic peptides, including N-ANP, have previously been shown to be elevated in selected patient groups with left ventricular hyper-trophy^[16,30]. However, to our knowledge such a relationship has not previously been demonstrated in a population-based study. Moreover, previous investigations have not addressed the question whether this relationship remains significant after adjustment for relevant confounders. Our findings may have important implications for clinical practice. Due to the superior in vitro stability of N-ANP as compared to other peptide hormones and the relative simplicity of the analysis, N-ANP measurements may represent a useful screening tool for the identification of subjects in the general population, who may benefit from referral to echocardiographic examination.

Pathophysiological mechanisms

Several pathophysiological mechanisms may play a role in the increased production of natriuretic peptides observed in patients with left ventricular hypertrophy. First, left ventricular hypertrophy is associated with




increased ventricular wall tension, a potent stimulus for increased expression of the ANP gene in ventricular cardiomyocytes^{110]}. Second, increased left ventricular mass per se may be associated with increased net production of natriuretic peptides. Third, left ventricular hypertrophy is associated with left ventricular relaxation abnormalities with a subsequent increase in enddiastolic pressure, which will tend to increase not only ventricular, but especially atrial release of ANP and N-ANP^[9,31–33]. ANP production may also be stimulated by other neurohormonal systems which may be activated in hypertension and left ventricular hypertrophy. Finally, since renal filtration is an important determinant of circulating N-ANP concentrations^[15,34], consideration of a confounding effect of decreased renal function on any observed association between N-ANP concentrations and manifestations of cardiac disease is pertinent. In our study, however, the observed association between N-ANP and left ventricular hypertrophy was not altered by renal function, as assessed by serum creatinine concentrations.

Our study shows an independent relationship between N-ANP and left ventricular hypertrophy, but we do not advocate the use of N-ANP as a diagnostic tool for identification of left ventricular hypertrophy due to the low specificity (54%) of our optimal cut-off values. Increasing the cut-off value of N-ANP raises the question of a distinction between isolated left ventricular

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 10, May 1999

760 H. Schirmer and T. Omland

 Table 2
 Multivariate prediction of left ventricular hypertrophy by N-ANP levels and other risk factors

Variables	Odds ratio for LVH (95% CI) 51 cases, n=389
N-ANP (500 pmol.1 ⁻¹) LVEF (10%) Age (10 years) Gender (male=1, female=2) Body mass index (4 kg .m ⁻²) Valvular disease (yes=1, no=0) A history of myocardial infarction (yes=1, no=0) Humentering* (mer.1 = no=0)	$\begin{array}{c} 1.79 & (1.04-3.07) \\ 0.66 & (0.45-0.97) \\ 1.26 & (0.83-1.93) \\ 0.46 & (0.22-0.97) \\ 2.09 & (1.43-3.05) \\ 3.39 & (1.13-10.1) \\ 2.97 & (0.76-11.6) \\ 2.14 & (0.97-4.72) \end{array}$

N-ANP=N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide. LVH=Left ventricular hypertrophy LVEF=Left ventricular ejection fraction. *A blood pressure \geq 140/90 or a history of antihypertensive medication. Hosmer and Lemeshow Goodness of Fit test; P=0.77.

hypertrophy and left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Although it is well documented that natriuretic peptide levels are increased both in patients with left ventricular hypertrophy and in patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction^{111-16,30-351}, previous studies have not addressed the question of the relative contribution of these commonly co-existing conditions to increased circulating concentrations of the natriuretic peptides. Using the cut-off value suggested by the receiver operating characteristics nalysis to provide optimal discriminatory power for the detection of left ventricular dysfunction (i.e. 1291 pmol.1⁻¹), we found that an increased N-ANP concentration was associated with a 20% probability of isolated left ventricular hypertrophy and with a 33% probability of left ventricular systolic dysfunction with or without increased left ventricular mass. As shown in our study, most subjects with left ventricular systolic dysfunction will also have left ventricular hypertrophy.

In our total population examined by echocardiography, the prevalence of left ventricular ejection fraction $\leq 45\%$ was 1%. To enable analysis of the ability of N-ANP to discriminate isolated left ventricular hypertrophy from left ventricular hypertrophy with left ventricular systolic dysfunction in this study, an additional 10 cases with left ventricular ejection fraction $\leq 45\%$ was identified in the total sample. This over-sampling of left ventricular systolic dysfunction in the subgroup under





Figure 2 Odds ratios (OR) (with lower 95% confidence interval) for having left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) for each 500 pmol $.1^{-1}$ increase in N-ANP after adjusting for left ventricular ejection fraction, age, gender, body mass index, hypertension, valvular disease and a history of myocardial infarction.

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 10, May 1999

Figure 3 Sex adjusted means of left ventricular mass (LVM) by height ($\pm 1.96 \times SE$) for each 500 pmol $.1^{-1}$ interval of N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide (N-ANP).

Table 3	Number	· of	subjects	with	left	ventricular	hypertrophy	and left	t ventricular
ejection	fraction :	≤ <i>45</i>	% for in	creas	ing l	levels of N	ANP		

N-ANP level (pmol . [-1)	0713	7[4-1291	>1291	Total	CMH test for general association
LVEF >45% and no LVH LVEF ≤45% and LVH	184 (95·3) 9 (4·7)	138 (83·1) 26 (15·7)	14 (46·7) 6 (20·0)	336 (86·4) 41 (10·5) 7 (0·5)	
LVEF <45% and no EVIT LVEF >45% Total % of total	0 193 (100) 49·6	1 (0°6) 1 (0°6) 166 (100) 42·7	9 (30·0) 30 (100) 7·7	10 (2·6) 389 (100)	P<0.001

*N-ANP=N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide; CMH=Cochran-Mantel-Haenszel; LVEF=Left ventricular ejection fraction. LVH=Left ventricular hypertrophy. Column percentages in brackets.

study will under-estimate the relative proportion of left ventricular hypertrophy alone compared to left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Although subjects with isolated left ventricular hypertrophy tended to have lower levels of N-ANP than subjects with left ventricular dysfunction, the proportion of cases with isolated left ventricular hypertrophy above the optimal cut-off for left ventricular systolic dysfunction was considerable, suggesting that natriuretic peptide screening will not be helpful in distinguishing between the two. Consequently, natriuretic poptide screening should not be considered a diagnostic tool, but rather a non-specific indicator of cardiac structural or functional abnormality.

On the other hand, this lack of diagnostic specificity may imply that cardiac production of natriuretic peptides is a good measure of overall stress on the myocardium. It has already been documented that natriuretic peptides are powerful prognostic indicators in patients with chronic heart failure and myocardial infarction¹³⁶⁻³⁸¹. A recent population-based study in octogenarians also suggested that natriuretic peptides may provide prognostic information in an unselected population of elderly subjects^[39]. The ability of natriuretic peptides to integrate information, both strong markers of cardiovascular risk, indicates that natriuretic peptide measurements may be strongly associated with cardiovascular mortality in the general population as well.

Methodological issues

No systematic intra-observer bias was evident. Moreover, inter-observer bias did not influence our results substantially as 92% of the measurements were performed by one of the investigators. The validity of M-mode echocardiography in estimating left ventricular mass is well documented. Accordingly, correlations between M-mode estimated and autopsy determined left ventricular mass range from 0.81 to 0.96^[40,41]. Due to the potential bias introduced by inter-observer variability, the use of percentile defined criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy in our population assures a more accurate categorization of study subjects than if external criteria had been used. In the current study, we used serum for N-ANP measurements. Previous studies have shown that N-ANP levels measured in serum and plasma do not differ significantly^[27]. All inhabitants of Tromsø over the age of 24 were invited to the initial screening. The use of a random sample from a general population and an attendency rate as high as 88% assures the external validity of our results. The higher educational level in the subgroup included in the present analysis was linked with a marginally lower mean diastolic blood pressure and a lower prevalence of smoking, but the main predictors of left ventricular hypertrophy did not differ from those identified in the total sample, assuring the validity of the current study sample.

Conclusion

The current study documents that circulating N-ANP levels are independently associated with left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. Moreover, N-ANP measurements are poorly suited to distinguish between subjects with isolated severe left ventricular hypertrophy and subjects with left ventricular dysfunction. However, our results suggest that N-ANP may be utilized as a screening test for identification of subjects, who due to left ventricular hypertrophy or left ventricular dysfunction, are likely to benefit, diagnostically and therapeutically, from echocardiographic evaluation of cardiac structure and function.

References

- Levy D. Garrison RJ. Savage DD. Kannel WB. Castelli WP. Prognostic implications of echocardiographically determined left ventricular mass in the Framingham Heart Study. N Engl J Med 1990; 322: 1561–6.
- [2] Messerli FH. Schmieder R. Left ventricular hypertrophy. A cardiovascular risk factor in essential hypertension, Drugs 1986; 31 (Suppl 4): 192-201.

Eur Heart J. Vol. 20, issue 10, May 1999

762 H. Schirmer and T. Omland

- [3] Verdecchia P, Schillaci G. Borgioni C et al. Prognostic significance of serial changes in left ventricular mass in essential hypertension. Circulation 1998; 97: 48-54.
- [4] MacMahon SW, Wilcken DE, Macdonald GJ. The effect of weight reduction on left ventricular mass. A randomized controlled trial in young, overweight hypertensive patients. N Engl J Med 1986; 314, 334–9.
- [5] Kokkinos PF, Narayan P. Colleran JA et al. Effects of regular exercise on blood pressure and left ventricular hypertrophy in African-American men with severe hypertension. N Engl J Med 1995; 333: 1462–7.
- [6] Liebson PR, Grandits GA, Dianzumba S et al. Comparison of five antihypertensive monotherapies and placebo for change in left ventricular mass in patients receiving nutritional-hygienic therapy in the Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study (TOMHS). Circulation 1995; 91: 698–706.
- [7] Gottdiener JS, Reda DJ, Massie BM, Materson BJ, Williams DW, Anderson RJ. Effect of single-drug therapy on reduction of left ventricular mass in mild to moderate hypertension: comparison of six antihypertensive agents. The Department of Veterans Affairs Cooperative Study Group on Antihypertensive Agents. Circulation 1997; 95: 2007–14.
- [8] Crow RS, Prineas RJ, Rautaharju P, Hannan P, Liebson PR. Relation between electrocardiography and echocardiography for left ventricular mass in mild systemic hypertension (results from Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study). Am J Cardiol 1995; 75: 1233-8.
- [9] Christensen G, Leistad E. Atrial systolic pressure, as well as stretch, is a principal stimulus for release of ANF. Am J Physiol 1997; 272: H820-6.
- [10] Lee RT, Pfeffer JM, Pfeffer MA, Seidman CE. Atrial natriuretic factor gene expression in ventricles of rats with spontaneous biventricular hypertrophy. J Clin Invest 1988; 81: 431-4.
- [11] Benedict CR, Johnstone DE, Weiner DH et al. Relation of neurohumoral activation to clinical variables and degree of ventricular dysfunction: a report from the Registry of Studies of Left Ventricular Dysfunction. SOLVD Investigators. J Am Coll Cardiol 1994; 23: 1410-20.
- [12] Lerman A, Gibbons RJ. Rodeheffer RJ et al. Circulating N-terminal atrial natriuretic peptide as a marker for symptomless left-ventricular dysfunction. Lancet 1993; 341: 1105-9.
- [13] Richards AM, Crozier IG, Yandle TG, Espiner EA, Ikram H, Nicholls MG. Brain natriuretic factor: regional plasma concentrations and correlations with haemodynamic state in cardiac disease. Br Heart J 1993; 69: 414–17.
- [14] Davidson NC, Naas AA, Hanson JK, Kennedy NS, Coutie WJ, Struthers AD. Comparison of atrial natriuretic peptide B-type natriuretic peptide, and N-terminal proatrial natriuretic peptide as indicators of left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Am J Cardiol 1996; 77: 828-31.
- [15] Omland T, Aakvaag A, Vik-Mo H. Plasma cardiac natriuretic peptide determination as a screening test for detection of patients with mild left ventricular impairment. Heart 1996; 76: 232-7.
- [16] Yamamoto K, Burnett Jr JC, Jougasaki M et al. Superiority of brain natriuretic peptide as a hormonal marker of ventricular systolic and diastolic dysfunction and ventricular hypertrophy. Hypertension 1996, 28: 988-94.
- [17] Sundsfjord JA, Thibault G, Larochelle P, Cantin M. Identification and plasma concentrations of the N-terminal fragment of proatrial natriuretic factor in man. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1988; 66: 605–10.
- [18] Bjartveit K. Foss OP. Gjervig T. Lund-Larsen PG. The Cardiovascular Disease Study. Acta Med Scand 1979; 1–70.
- [19] Thelle DS, Forde OH, Try K, Lehmann EH. The Tromso heart study. Methods and main results of the cross-sectional study. Acta Med Scand 1976; 200: 107-18.
- [20] Bønaa K.H. Thelle DS. Association between blood pressure and serum lipids in a population. The Tromso Study. Circulation 1991: 83: 1305-14.

- [21] Bonaa KH, Arnesen E. Association between heart rate and atherogenic blood lipid fractions in a population. The Tromso Study. Circulation 1992; 86: 394–405.
- [22] O'Rourke RA, Hanrath P, Henry WN et al., Report of the Joint International Society and Federation of Cardiology/ World Health Organization Task Force on Recommendations for Standardization of Measurements from M-mode Echocardiograms. Circulation 1984; 69: 854A-7A.
- [23] Devereux RB, Alonso DR, Lutas EM et al. Echocardiographic assessment of left ventricular hypertrophy: comparison to necropsy findings. Am J Cardiol 1986; 57: 450-8.
- [24] de Simone G, Verdecchia P, Schillaci G, Devereux RB. Clinical impact of various geometric models for calculation of echocardiographic left ventricular mass. J Hypertens 1998; 16: 1207-14.
- [25] Levy D, Savage DD, Garrison RJ, Anderson KM, Kannel WB, Castelli WP. Echocardiog. uphic criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy: the Framingham Heart Study. Am J Cardiol 1987; 59: 956-60.
- [26] Schirmer H, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. Prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general population; The Tromso Study. Eur Heart J 1999; 20: 429-380.
- [27] Hall C, Aaberge L, Stokke O. In vitro stability of N-terminal proatrial natriuretic factor in unfrozen samples: an important prerequisite for its use as a biochemical parameter of atrial pressure in clinical routine (letter). Circulation 1995; 91: 911.
- [28] SAS Institute Inc. SAS/STAT User's Guide. Version 6, Fourth Ed., Cary, NC, USA: SAS Institute Inc., 1990.
- [29] Schoonjans F. MedCalc computer program for statistics in medicine. Mariakerke, Belgium, MedCalc Software, 1993: 82.
- [30] Kohno M, Horio T, Yokokawa K et al. Brain natriuretic peptide as a marker for hypertensive left ventricular hypertrophy: changes during 1-year antihypertensive therapy with angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor. Am J Med 1995; 98: 257-65.
- [31] Haug C, Metzele A, Kochs M, Hombach V, Grunert A. Plasma brain natriuretic peptide and atrial natriuretic peptide concentrations correlate with left ventricular end-diastolic pressure. Clin Cardiol 1993; 16: 553-7.
- [32] Yoshimura M, Yasue H, Okumura K et al. Different secretion patterns of atrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide in patients with congestive heart failure. Circulation 1993; 87: 464–9.
- [33] Nakamura M, Kawata Y, Yoshida H et al. Relationship between plasma atrial and brain natriuretic peptide concentration and hemodynamic parameters during percutaneous transvenous mitral valvulotomy in patients with mitral stenosis. Am Heart J 1992: 124: 1283-8.
- [34] Bonarjee VV, Omland T, Nilsen DW, Caidahl K, Sundsfjord JA, Dickstein K, Plasma proatrial natriuretic factor (1-98) concentration after myocardial infarction: relation to indices of cardiac and renal function. Br Heart J 1995; 73: 511-16.
- [35] McDonagh TA, Robb SD, Morton JJ et al. Biochemical detection of left-ventricular systolic dysfunction. Lancet 1998: 351: 9-13.
- [36] Gottlieb SS, Kukin ML, Ahern D, Packer M, Prognostic importance of atrial natriuretic peptide in patients with chronic heart failure [published erratum appears in J Am Coll Cardiol 1989 Sep;14:812]. J Am Coll Cardiol 1989: 13: 1534-9.
- [37] Hall C, Rouleau JL, Moye L et al. N-terminal proatrial natriuretic factor. An independent predictor of long-term prognosis after myocardial infarction. Circulation 1994; 89: 1934–42.
- [38] Omland T, Aakvaag A. Bonarjee VS et al. Plasma brain natriuretic peptide as an indicator of left ventricular systolic function and long-term survival after acute myocardial infarction. Comparison with plasma atrial natriuretic peptide and N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide. Circulation 1996: 93: 1963–9.

- [39] Wallén T, Landahl S, Hedner T, Hall C, Saito Y, Nakao K. Atrial natriuretic peptides predict mortality in the elderly. J Intern Med 1997; 241: 269-75.
 [40] Devereux RB, Reichek N. Echocardiographic determination of left ventricular mass in man. Anatomic validation of the method. Circulation 1977; 55: 613-18.
- [41] Woythaler JN, Singer SL, Kwan OL et al. Accuracy of echocardiography versus electrocardiography in detecting left ventricular hypertrophy: comparison with post mortem mass measurements. J Am Coll Cardiol 1983; 2: 305-11.

Eur Heart J, Vol. 20, issue 10, May 1999



Paper III



What Determines Echogenicity in a General Population? The Tromsø Study

Henrik Schirmer, MD, Per Lunde, MD, and Knut Rasmussen, MD, PhD, Tromsø, Norway

Background: It is widely recognized that in some people it is difficult or impossible to acquire adequate measurements of cardiac performance and anatomy by any echocardiographic technique. We used our population-based screening to determine the characteristics of such unmeasurable subjects.

Method: In a sample of 3287 subjects aged 25 to 85 years, we used standard 2-dimensional guided Mmode echocardiography and pulsed and color Doppler to assess left ventricular (LV) structure and function.

Results: Of 3287 subjects only 0.4% could not be measured by any technique. In 2794 subjects M-mode reg-

The introduction of echocardiography as a noninvasive tool for measurements of cardiac performance and anatomy has vastly expanded the possibilities for cardiovascular diagnostics, both in clinical decision making and research. M-mode measurements of cardiac dimensions first allowed noninvasive calculations of left ventricular mass (LVM) and ejection fraction (LVEF) with good validity 1-3 With the introduction of 2-dimensional (2D) echocardiography, the task of performing the M-mode registrations was simplified, leading to a more extensive use of the method in clinical practice. Two-dimensional echocardiography also introduced new methods for determining LVM and LVEF. In particular, this new approach solved many of the difficulties with assessment of LVEF in patients with asymmetric motility.4 Furthermore, the Doppler technique allowed nonin-

From the Institute of Community Medicine and the Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Tromso.

This study was financed by a grant from The Norwegian Council on Cardiovascular Diseases.

Reprint requests: Henrik Schirmer, Institute of Community Medicine, University of Tromso, 9037 Tromso, Norway. E-mail: henrik.schirmer@ism.uit.no.

Copyright © 1999 by the American Society of Echocardiography. 0894-7317/99 \$8.00 + 0 27/1/97158 istrations of good quality were obtained, which allowed calculation of LV mass and LV ejection fraction. Those in whom measurements could not be obtained had a significantly higher age, body mass index, blood pressure, waist/hip ratio, and were more likely to smoke, be a man, be taking antihypertensive medication, have a history of ischemic heart disease, and have a low level of physical activity. *Conclusion:* Because subjects with high cardiovascular risk factor levels are less likely to be measurable with echocardiography, a need exists for other noninvasive diagnostic methods in these persons. (J Am Soc Echocardiogr 1999;12:314-8.)

vasive evaluation of valvular heart disease, decreasing the need for cardiac catheterization.⁵⁻⁷

The problem of unmeasurable subjects has been identified in large epidemiologic studies with M-mode,^{8,9} but it has not been analyzed further. For 2D measurements of IVM and LVEF, the main difficulty has been that of border detection, but this has been minimized gradually as the ultrasonographic machines have improved. It remains to be seen whether the number of unmeasurable subjects will decrease as the 2D resolution increases.

Compared with 2D measurements, 2D-guided M-mode measurements have the advantage of being a quick method easily performed on-line with the present ultrasonographic technology. Although still used mostly on a research basis, 3dimensional echocardiography and tissue imaging Doppler techniques open new possibilities for noninvasive diagnosis. These methods are even more sensitive to difficulties with image acquisition because images from several angles and more complete visualization of the total myocardium are required.

It is widely recognized that in some people it is difficult or impossible to acquire adequate measurements of cardiac dimensions by any echocardiographic technique. These subjects will constitute a source of error in any systematic use of echocardioJournal of the American Society of Echocardiography Volume 12 Number 5

Schirmer, Lunde, Rasmussen 315

Table 1 Age and sex adjusted means (±SD) or percentage of total for	measurable and unmeasurable study subjects	

Women (%)50.840.2<.0001	
Age (y) 59.2 ± 10.6 64.9 ± 7.0 <.0001 Measured:	
Measured: 6.71 \pm 1.24 6.71 \pm 1.24 .90 Cholesterol (mmol/L) 1.53 \pm 0.42 1.50 \pm 0.41 .06 Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 139.8 \pm 20.7 143.7 \pm 21.9 <.0001	
Cholesterol (mmol/L) 6.71 ± 1.24 6.71 ± 1.24 $.90$ HDL cholesterol (mmol/L) 1.53 ± 0.42 1.50 ± 0.41 $.06$ Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 139.8 ± 20.7 143.7 ± 21.9 $<.0001$ Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 79.9 ± 11.7 82.7 ± 13.1 $<.0001$ Body mass index (kg/m2) 25.9 ± 3.8 27.2 ± 4.9 $<.0001$	
HDL cholesterol (mmol/L) 1.53 ± 0.42 1.50 ± 0.41 .06Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 139.8 ± 20.7 143.7 ± 21.9 <.0001	
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 139.8 ± 20.7 143.7 ± 21.9 <.0001 Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 79.9 ± 11.7 82.7 ± 13.1 <.0001	
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) 79.9 ± 11.7 82.7 ± 13.1 <.0001 Body mass index (kg/m2) 25.9 ± 3.8 27.2 ± 4.9 <.0001	
Body mass index (kg/m2) 25.9 ± 3.8 27.2 ± 4.9 <.0001	
0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00	
Waist/hip ratio 0.87 ± 0.08 0.89 ± 0.09 <.0001	
Self-reported:	
Myocardial infarction (%) 5.9 8.5 .04	
Angina (%) 8.8 12.4 .01	
Stroke (%) 2.3 3.1 .32	
Diabetes (%) 2.8 4.3 .08	
Antihypertensive medication 12.9 16.7 .03	
Units of alcohol intake 3.3 ± 6.0 3.2 ± 5.1 .76	
Physical activity (1-4)* 1.68 ± 0.99 1.54 ± 0.88 .004	
Smoking (%) 32.0 (11.4 cig) 38.4 (11.5 cig) .007	

LV, Left ventricular; HDL, high density lipoprotein; DT, deceleration time of the mitral e-wave; eig, average number of cigarettes per day for regular smokers only.

*Physical activity = amount of strenuous leisure-time exercise resulting in sweating or breathlessness during an average week; 1 = none, 2 = less than 1 hour, 3 = 1 to 2 hours, and 4 = 3 hours or more per week.

graphy. The goals of this study were to estimate the efficacy of echocardiography in a screening setting, to estimate the determinants of nonmeasurability, and to determine the ways in which cardiovascular disease (CVD) influences measurability.

METHODS

Study Patients

The Tromsø Study began in 1974 and is a prospective follow-up study of the inhabitants of the municipality of Tromsø, Norway. The fourth survey started in September 1994 and was completed in September 1995. A total of 27,159 subjects older than 24 years (77% of the eligible population) attended the first visit A protocol similar to that of the previous surveys and to the Norwegian Counties Study¹⁰⁻¹³ was followed, and approved by the regional ethical committee on human research. The examination included standardized measurements of blood pressure, weight, height, and nonfasting serum lipids. Two self-administered questionnaires covered previous and present diseases and symptoms, use of drugs, smoking, alcohol intake, physical activity, and length of education. All subjects who were aged 55 to 74 years were invited to a second visit for more extensive screening along with a randomly selected 5% to 10% of persons from the other agegroups.A total of 6891 subjects attended the second visit, 98% of whom met at the first screening. Because of high attendance rates at the first screening in these age groups,

the second screening comprised 88% of those initially invited. Of these, 3287 subjects were randomly selected to undergo an echocardiographic examination. These 3287 did not differ in baseline characteristics from the total sample attending the second screening.

Echocardiography

All subjects were examined by 1 medical doctor (n = 2362) or 2 expert cardiologists (n = 432) with a VingMed CFM 750 ultrasonographic system (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway). The subjects were examined in a supine, left lateral position with a combined 3.25-MHz mechanical and 2.5-MHz Doppler probe. The 20-minute echocardiographic examination was performed with the standard apical and parasternal long- and short-axis views: if unsuccessful, a subcostal view was attempted. Left ventricular dimensions were measured on-line from standard 2D-guided M-mode registrations according to the recommendations from the American Society of Echocardiography,14 with EchoPac software (VingMed Sound A/S). Registrations were regarded as adequate for measurement if both margins of septum and the posterior wall were visible throughout 1 heart cycle. Good quality M-mode registrations were obtained in 2794 (85%) of subjects, making LVM and LVEF calculations possible. In addition, valvular disease was evaluated by pulsed, continuous, and 2D color Doppler.5-7 Left ventricular diastolic function was evaluated by Doppler of mitral flow, with the sample volume of the pulsed Doppler recordings placed just below the mitral annulus between the tips of the mitral leaflets where max-

316 Schirmer, Lunde, Rasmussen

 Table 2 Prediction of measurability with M-mode

 echocardiography

Variable	Odds ratio (95% CI) for nonmeasurability (N = 2794, cases = 493)
Age (10 y)	2.09 (1.81-2.43)
Body mass index (4.0 kg/m ²)	1.31 (1.17-1.46)
Smoking (yes $= 1$, no $= 0$)	1.64 (1.32-2.04)
Waist/hip ratio (0.08)	1.26 (1.10-1.44)
Systolic blood pressure (21.1 mm Hg)	1.23 (1.02-1.25)
Gender (male = 1, female = 2)	0.76 (0.58-0.99)
ROC area	0.72

Hosmer Lemeshow Goodness-of-fit test: P = .62. Odds ratios adjusted for all other variables in the table. For continuous variables, odds ratios are presented for 1 SD increase. Variables are listed according to decreasing χ^2 score in the model. A history of myocardial infarction, angina, diabetes, and antihypertensive medication were left out of the model because they did not contribute significantly. *CI*, Confidence interval; *ROC*, receiver operating characteristics.

imal flow velocity in early diastole was recorded.¹⁵ Recordings were regarded as optimal when a clear delineation of the maximal flow velocity curve was achieved in 3 or more succeeding heart beats.

Statistics

Adjusting for sex and age in the general linear model procedure in the SAS statistical package,¹⁶ analysis of covariance was used to contrast differences between measurable and unmeasurable subjects. All measured variables were entered into a stepwise forward logistic regression analysis of measurability. All variables with a significant difference between groups were entered into a multiple logistic regression analysis. Only significant predictors were kept in the final model. Differences between sexes were tested with an multiplicative interaction term between each variable and sex. A 2-sided value of P < .05 assessed statistical significance.

RESULTS

Of the 3287 subjects who were examined with echocardiography, only 12 (0.4%) subjects had no measurements registered after the echocardiographic screening. Examinations of a quality allowing estimation of LVM and LVEF occurred with 2794 (85%) subjects (Table 1), whereas they did not occur with 493 subjects. The measurable subjects were younger, more likely to be women, and had lower systolic and diastolic blood pressures, body mass index, and waist/hip ratio. The unmeasurable subjects more frequently had a history of myocardial infarction or angina, or were taking antihypertensive medication. They also had a lower level of physical activity and a higher frequency of daily smoking. In a multivariate logistic regression analysis, only age, sex, body mass index, daily smoking, waist/hip ratio, and systolic blood pressure were independent predictors of measurability (Table 2). In an overall receiver operating characteristics analysis the area was 0.72 (95% confidence interval [C1] 0.69 to 0.75), implying that a randomly chosen unmeasurable patient would have higher overall values of the explanatory variables compared with a randomly chosen measurable control patient in 72 of 100 cases. In addition, no gender interaction was found with any of the explanatory variables in the model.

The subjects with CVD (a history of myocardial infarction, angina, or stroke) had a higher prevalence of nonmeasurability than those without CVD (23.4% versus 13.6%; $P_{\chi}^2 < .001$). When adjusted for differences in the independent predictors of measurability, the subjects with CVD were no longer significantly different regarding measurability, from those without CVD (17.7% versus 14.4%; $P_{\chi}^2 = .06$).

This was contrasted by Döppler measurements of mitral flow in which 98.5% of the subjects had a measurable deceleration time of the E-wave. Age and body mass index were the only significant independent predictors of the 48 subjects without measurable deceleration time of the E-wave. For a 10-year increase in age, the odds ratio for being unmeasurable was 1.60 (Cl 1.08 to 1.38). Likewise the odds ratio for an 4 kg/m²-increase in body mass index was 1.33 (1.04 - 1.70). The aortic valve was visualized by either M-mode or Doppler in 94.8% of subjects. Nonmeasurability was predicted independently only by age and body mass index as previously explained.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study to analyze the independent relationship of predictors of subjects not measurable by echocardiography. Only 0.4% had no measurements registered after an echocardiographic examination, showing the versatility of the technique as a global screening instrument. For specific measurements, our study shows that in a screening situation with limited time for examination, M-mode measurements of LVM and LVEF were possible in 85% of the subjects. Age, body mass index, smoking, and waist/hip ratio, in descending order, were the most important predictors of nonmeasurability. These variables also explained the lower frequency of measurability for most of the subjects reporting a history of CVD.

This success rate is similar, but significantly lower (85.0% versus 89.5%; $P_{\chi}^2 < .0001$), to that reported

Journal of the American Society of Echocardiography Volume 12 Number 5

from 2D measurements of LVEF by McDonagh et al,¹⁷ who had registrations good enough for tracing of LV internal wall margins in 1479 of 1653 subjects. However, their population was 10 years younger; this age difference probably explains most of the difference in efficiency.

M-mode is a fast on-line procedure compared with tracing of wall margins. The M-mode method can now be performed with inexpensive ultrasonographic machines, which also are accessible for developing countries and centers with small budgets. In the Framingham study in which a 2.25-MHz transducer was used for M-mode recordings. 20.3% had unmeasurable echocardiograms,8 implying a lower efficiency, most likely caused by the less sophisticated ultrasonographic equipment that was available in 1979 to 1983. Reports of echocardiography in large populations show inadequate recordings in a range from 7% to 20% for 2.5-MHz transducers with increasing failure rate in older and larger studies.8,18-20 In studies of hypertensive subjects, transducers with a 3- to 3.5-MHz frequency have most often been used, and adequate recordings could not be obtained in 12% of such subjects.^{9,21} In our study a 2.5-MHz transducer was available, but it was not used because the 3.5-MHz transducer provided better resolution, thereby leaving unanswered the question of the effect of changing frequency when inadequate recordings are obtained.

Of the Doppler measurements, deceleration time of the mitral E-wave gave the highest yield with a 98.5% success rate. Subjects with CVD were more likely not to be measurable because age, body mass index, and systolic blood pressure were higher among subjects with CVD. Even so, the lower echogenicity of subjects with CVD implies that less information is available for clinical decision making and for registration of epidemiologically interesting variables such as LVEF or LVM. Such lack of information will cause underestimation of the association between body mass index, age, hypertension, and echocardiographically identified diseases such as LV hypertrophy (LVH) and LV systolic dysfunction. For weaker determinants of LVH such as smoking, the increasing prevalence of unmeasurable subjects among those exposed might explain the divergence in the reported studies regarding the independent prediction of LVH.

Valve function was more easily examined by echocardiography, with unmeasurable valves in only 5.2% of the subjects for the aortic valve and in 1.5%for the mitral valve. In the population-based study by Stewart et al,²² adequate recordings of the aortic Schirmer, Lunde, Rasmussen 317

valve were obtained in more than 99% of their more than 5000 elderly subjects. In our study the lower efficiency in visualization of the aortic valve could be attributed to the short time available for examination of each patient or to the fact that we focused mainly on left ventricular dimensions.

The design of this cross-sectional study limits our ability to draw conclusions about causal relationships of the documented associations, but some possible pathophysiologic explanations exist. Smoking is known to be the main cause of clinical or subclinical emphysema with enlarged lung volume. The air content of lung tissue causes it to be impenetrable to ultrasonic waves,23 therefore daily smokers are more likely than nonsmokers to be unmeasurable. The increase of adipose tissue in obesity is an obstacle to ultrasonographic measurements all over the body because of the high attenuation of the ultrasound beam in adipose tissue and because of the increased distance to the organ of interest.^{24,25} Age is a marker of both these changes and, in addition, accounts for emphysema in ex-smokers and detrimental effects of long-standing obesity. Waist/hip ratio is an indirect marker of the visceral obesity and may be linked to less echogenicity because of an unfavorable dislocation of the heart and because the internal fat deposits are not compressible to the same extent as the subcutaneous ones.

The independent association between smoking, body mass index, and waist/hip ratio is of little interest when examining an acutely ill patient with CVD but represents amendable causes of poor prognosis and a weaker basis for decision making. Of greater importance is the fact that echocardiographic studies will represent selected samples of subjects with lower cardiovascular risk factor levels than unmeasurable subjects and consequently will weaken the association between risk factors and pathology.

Conclusion

In a general population, measurability by echocardiography is predicted by cardiovascular risk factor levels. For M-mode echocardiography in our study, the prevalence of unmeasurable subjects was 15% of the total population. As many as 23% of subjects with CVD were not measurable with M-mode, probably because of high risk factor levels, which limited the usefulness of this method for those in highest demand. Such limits also will cause an underestimation of the prevalence estimates of pathology detectable by echocardiography. For patients with CVD in whom adequate measurements cannot be obtained, use of other modalities for diagnosing heart failure or LV hypertrophy will be needed. We are indebted to the National Health Screening Service for their participation in the collection of data for this study.

REFERENCES

- Woythaler JN, Singer SL, Kwan OL, et al. Accuracy of echocardiography versus electrocardiography in detecting left ventricular hypertrophy: comparison with post mortem mass measurements. J Am Coll Cardiol 1983;2:305-11.
- Devereux RB, Reichek N. Echocardiographic determination of left ventricular mass in man; anatomic validation of the method. Circulation 1977;55:613-8.
- Mueller X, Stauffer JC, Jaussi A, Goy JJ, Kappenberger L. Subjective visual echocardiographic estimate of left ventricular ejection fraction as an alternative to conventional echocardiographic methods: comparison with contrast angiography. Clin Cardiol 1991;14:898-902.
- Schiller NB, Acquatella H, Ports TA, et al. Left ventricular volume from paired biplane two-dimensional echocardiography. Circulation 1979;60:547-55.
- Abbasi AS, Allen MW, DeCristofaro D, Ungar I. Detection and estimation of the degree of mitral regurgitation by rangegated pulsed Doppler echocardiography. Circulation 1980; 61:143-7.
- Otto CM, Nishimura RA, Davis KB, Kisslo KB, Bashore TM. Doppler echocardiographic findings in adults with severe symptomatic valvular aortic stenosis: Balloon Valvuloplasty Registry Echocardiographers. Am J Cardiol 1991;68:1477-84.
- Tribouilloy C, Shen WF, Slama M, et al. Assessment of severity of aortic regurgitation by M-mode colour Doppler flow imaging. Eur Heart J 1991;12:352-6.
- Vasan RS, Larson MG, Levy D, Evans JC, Benjamin EJ. Distribution and categorization of echocardiographic measurements in relation to reference limits: the Framingham Heart Study—formulation of a height- and sex-specific classification and its prospective validation. Circulation 1997;96: 1863-73.
- Grandits GA, Liebson PR, Dianzumba S, Princas RJ. Echocardiography in multicenter clinical trials: experience from the Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study. Control Clin Trials 1994;15:395-410.
- Bjartveit K, Foss OP, Gjervig T, Lund-Larsen PG. The Cardiovascular Disease Study. Acta Med Scand Suppl 1979; 634:1-70.
- 11. Thelle DS, Forde OH, Try K, Lehmann EH. The Tromso

heart study; methods and main results of the cross-sectional study. Acta Med Scand 1976;200:107-18.

- Bonaa KH, Thelle DS. Association between blood pressure and serum lipids in a population: The Tromsø Study, Circulation 1991;83:1305-14.
- Bønaa KH, Arnesen E. Association between heart rate and atherogenic blood lipid fractions in a population: The Tromsø Study. Circulation 1992;86:394-405.
- 14. O'Rourke RA, Hanrath P, Henry WN, et al. Report of the Joint International Society and Federation of Cardiology/ World Health Organization Task Force on Recommendations for Standardization of Measurements from M-mode Echocardiograms. Circulation 1984;69:854A-7A.
- Giannuzzi P, Imparato A, Temporelli PL, et al. Dopplerderived mitral deceleration time of early filling as a strong predictor of pulmonary capillary wedge pressure in postinfarction patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction. J Am Coll Cardiol 1994;23:1630-7.
- SAS Institute Inc. SAS/STAT user's guide: version 6. 4th ed. Cary (NC): \$AS Institute Inc, 1990.
- McDonagh TA, Morrison CE, Lawrence A, et al. Symptomatic and asymptomatic left-ventricular systolic dysfunction in an urban population. Lancet 1997;350:829-33.
- Levy D, Savage DD, Garrison RJ, Anderson KM, Kannel WB, Castelli WP. Echocardiographic criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy: the Framingham Heart Study. Am J Cardiol 1987;59:956-60.
- Andren B, Lind L, Hedenstierna G, Lithell H. Left ventricular hypertrophy and geometry in a population sample of elderly males. Eur Heart J 1996;17:1800-7.
- Lindroos M, Kupari M, Heikkila J, Tilvis R. Echocardiographic evidence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general aged population. Am J Cardiol 1994;74:385-90.
- Jula AM, Karanko HM. Effects on left ventricular hypertrophy of long-term nonpharmacological treatment with sodium restriction in mild-to-moderate essential hypertension. Circulation 1994:89:1023-31.
- Stewart BF, Siscovick D, Lind BK, et al. Clinical factors associated with calcific aortic valve disease: Cardiovascular Health Study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;29:630-4.
- Feigenbaum, H. Echocardiography. 5th ed. Malvern (PA): Lea & Febiger; 1994. p 3.
- Fiegler W, Felix R, Langer M, Schultz E. Fat as a factor affecting resolution in diagnostic ultrasound: possibilities for improving picture quality. Eur J Radiol 1985;5:304-9.
- Oksala A, Niiranen A. Experimental observations on the reflection and interference phenomenon of the ultrasound caused by orbital fat and muscular tissues. Acta Ophthalmol (Copenh) 1970;48:481-6.



Paper IV



Mitral flow derived Doppler indices of left ventricular diastolic

function in a general population.

The Tromsø study

Henrik Schirmer¹, Per Lunde², Knut Rasmussen²

¹ Institute of Community Medicine, University of Tromsø, Norway
² Institute of Clinical Medicine, University of Tromsø, Norway

Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999

Address for correspondence; Henrik Schirmer

Institute of Community Medicine University of Tromsø 9037 Tromsø, Norway Telephone +47-77 64 48 16, Fax +47-77 64 48 31, e-mail henrik.schirmer@ism.uit.no

This study was financed by a grant from The Norwegian Council on Cardiovascular Diseases. Keywords: Echocardiography, population, Doppler, heart failure, diastolic function.

Total word count: 6391

Running title: Normal Doppler criteria for diastolic function.

Abstract

Aims Left ventricular diastolic dysfunction has been proposed as the basis of heart failure with normal left ventricular systolic function. Doppler indices of mitral inflow have been widely used to diagnose this condition and have been shown to correlate well with increased left atrial pressure in patients with cardiovascular disease. We wanted to establish age specific criteria for normality of these indices in a large population and determine the association of abnormal values to age and cardiovascular disease.

Methods and Results In our sample of subjects aged 25-85 years, 3022 had pulsed Doppler measurements of mitral inflow velocities and early inflow deceleration time. The association of these indices to age and gender were established in a «healthy» reference subsample of 949 subjects.

Age specific percentiles showed significant decline by age for peak early mitral inflow velocity and the ratio of peak early and atrial inflow velocities (E/A ratio), whereas early inflow deceleration time and peak atrial inflow velocity showed a significant increase by age. According to current criteria for diastolic dysfunction, the prevalence of dysfunction decreased by age in the general population, as well as in the subgroup with cardiovascular disease. Only 7% of the variance of deceleration time was explained by cardiovascular disease or risk factors. For E/A ratio, however, 41 and 48% of the variance were explained for men and women, respectively. **Conclusion** Age and gender specific criteria for normality are provided. Our data confirm the existence of a significant effect of age and gender on mitral Doppler indices of diastolic dysfunction. However, Doppler criteria for diastolic dysfunction based on these measurements probably need revision.

Condensed abstract

Diastolic heart failure has been proposed as the cause of acute heart failure in one third of acute admissions. This study presents the distribution of mitral derived Doppler indices of diastolic function in a large sample from the general population and in a large «healthy» reference subsample. Percentile derived criteria of abnormal Doppler indices and their relation to cardiovascular disease and age are provided. The prevalence of subjects identified by currently used Doppler criteria for diastolic dysfunction decreased by age in a subsample with signs or history of cardiovascular disease. Since it is known that the prevalence of heart failure increase by age, these criteria probably need revision.

Introduction

With an increased life expectancy, heart failure has become an increasing health problem in industrialised countries^[1]. Heart failure was earlier understood as pump failure or left ventricular systolic dysfunction, but several studies have shown that as much as one third of patients admitted for acute heart failure had normal left ventricular systolic function^[2-4]. This group of patients consisted of elderly patients, mostly with delayed left ventricular relaxation, and some also with decreased left ventricular compliance and consequently reduced left ventricular filling dynamics. Left ventricular diastolic dysfunction has been described in terms of invasively measured abnormal pressure-volume relationships, showing an elevated left ventricular diastolic pressure curve as the common critical factor^[5]. This in turn causes an elevation of left atrial pressure. Doppler indices of mitral flow have been shown to correlate well with left atrial pressure in patients with heart failure caused by coronary artery disease, but have shown little discriminative power in younger subjects, subjects with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy and in heart failure due to obesity^[6,7]. Among the many Doppler indices used to describe diastolic dysfunction, the ratio of the peak early to the peak atrial mitral inflow velocities (E/A ratio) and the deceleration time of the peak early inflow (in the following termed deceleration time) have been most widely used and are recommended in the latest guidelines for diagnosing diastolic dysfunction^[8,9].

For the E/A ratio values, an U-shaped relation to left atrial pressure has been described, with an overlap between normal function and diastolic dysfunction for values between 1 and 2. For E/A ratios above 2, a sensitivity of 43% and a specificity of 99% for identifying subjects with increased left atrial pressure were found^[10]. Several studies have shown good sensitivity and specificity for deceleration time in identifying heart failure patients with elevated left atrial pressure^[6,10], but in heart failure patients with normal systolic function the association was questionable^[11]. Deceleration time has in patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction been shown to predict a poor outcome both in symptomatic and asymptomatic heart failure patients^[12], and changes in deceleration time after optimal oral therapy have been shown to identify patients with improved prognosis^[13]. In patients admitted for acute myocardial infarction, deceleration time was the best independent predictor of subsequent death or development of clinical heart failure^[14,15]. In less selected samples the specificity of deceleration time for identification of increased left atrial pressure is thought to be lower. Consequently, diagnostic use of Doppler indices for diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction has been advocated only for symptomatic patients with other signs of cardiovascular disease^[9]. Doppler indices of left ventricular diastolic

dysfunction has also been shown to vary with age, body mass index and heart rate in selected small samples^[16-20].

It is important to established to what extent these variables influence the mitral derived Doppler indices in an unselected population. This is especially important since breathlessness, an unspecific and passing experience of many subjects, is used as one of the diagnostic criteria for diastolic dysfunction^[9].

Having screened a sample of 3287 subjects from the general population we had the opportunity to establish age specific percentiles of E/A ratio and deceleration time in the total sample and in a «healthy» subgroup within this sample. We also estimated the relation of these Doppler indices to age, gender, left ventricular mass, blood pressure, a history of cardiovascular disease and left ventricular ejection fraction.

Study population and methods

The Tromsø Study was started in 1974 and is a prospective follow-up study of the inhabitants of the municipality of Tromsø, Norway. In 1994-95, a total of 27159 subjects older than 24 years, 77% of the eligible population, attended the first visit. The examination included, among others, standardised measurements of blood pressure, weight, height, non-fasting serum lipids and two self administered questionnaires, checked by trained nurses ^[21-26]. All subjects aged 55-74 and random 5-10% samples of the other age-groups were invited to a second visit for more extensive screening. In addition, in the age group 44-54 years, all the men who had participated in The Family Intervention trial in 1979 were invited^[27]. Because of high attendency rates at the first visit in the age group above 54 years, the second visit comprised 88% of those initially invited and who were pre-selected for the second visit. A total of 6891 subjects attended the second visit, 94% of the pre-selected who met at the first visit. At the second visit, a sample of 3287 subjects, described elsewhere, was examined by echocardiography^[26]. To secure a representative sample, the additional 166 men who were invited only due to The Family Intervention trial, were excluded. In addition, subjects with atrial fibrillation or mitral stenosis were excluded (n = 44), leaving 3022 subjects with Doppler tracings adequate for measurement of both deceleration time and E/A ratio (98.2% of the eligible). Of these, 2579 had M-mode registrations of good quality making calculations of left ventricular mass and left ventricular ejection fraction possible^[26].

Echocardiography

All subjects were examined by a medical doctor (HS; n = 2509) or two expert cardiologist (PL, AS; n = 513), using a VingMed CFM 750 (VingMed Sound A/S, Horten, Norway). The M-mode registrations have been described elsewhere^[26]. Registrations were regarded as adequate for measurement if both margins of septum and the posterior wall were visible throughout one heart cycle. Left ventricular ejection fraction was dichotomised at ≤ 0.57 , the 2.5th percentile in the total sample. In addition, valvular disease was evaluated by 2 dimensional colour Doppler for mitral insufficiency, colour M-mode for aortic insufficiency, and for mitral stenosis and pulsed or continuous Doppler for aortic stenosis^[28-31].

For measurement of mitral valve flow pattern the pulsed Doppler sample volume was placed caudal to the mitral annulus between the tips of the mitral leaflets, where maximal flow velocity in early diastole was recorded^[10]. The Doppler beam was aligned to produce the narrowest possible angle between the beam and the blood flow vector. When an optimal tracing of mitral flow velocity was achieved, measurements were done on-line in one heart cycle only. Among

others the following variables were measured; peak flow velocity in early diastole (E wave) and during atrial contraction (A wave), peak E/A ratio and the deceleration time of the E wave. To minimise the influence of heart rate, deceleration time was measured as the time between peak E wave and the upper deceleration slope extrapolated to the zero baseline^[10].

Reproducibility

Reproducibility was evaluated in 58 consecutively recruited patients as the variability between one cardiologist (PL) and a medical doctor trained in echocardiography (HS), of the whole process from recording to on line measurement of the Doppler indices. For the E wave the mean differences \pm SD were -0.001 \pm 0.117, 0.025 \pm 0.096 and 0.034 \pm 0.078 m/sec, for intraobserver(HS), intraobserver(PL) and interobserver pairs, respectively. For the A wave, the corresponding values were -0.008 \pm 0.091, 0.031 \pm 0.156 and -0.003 \pm 0.084 m/sec. For the E/A ratio, the values were 0.015 \pm 0.29, 0.007 \pm 0.28 and 0.056 \pm 0.19 and for the deceleration time, -0.001 + 0.034, -0.001 \pm 0.030 and -0.009 \pm 0.036 sec.

Self-reported risk factors

A history of cardiovascular disease was set to yes if one or more of the following items were reported; myocardial infarction, angina or stroke. Hypertension was defined as self-reported use of antihypertensive medication or blood pressure higher or equal to 140/90 mm Hg.

Dyspnea

At the echocardiographic examination subjects were asked whether they had health complaints or not. If yes, they were asked whether they at present had symptoms of dyspnea, either at rest or at exertion.

Reference sample

A reference sample of 949 subjects was defined as subjects without hypertension at the echocardiographic screening, no cardio-pulmonary disease or diabetes by history, weight no more than 20% above or below the Norwegian middle weight by height tables^[32], heart rate below a hundred, and no evidence of valve disease by echocardiography (mitral regurgitant area less than 4 cm², diameter of aortic regurgitant jet less than 30% of outflow tract diameter and aortic outflow gradient less than 30 mmHg). These criteria excluded 30% of those younger than 35, gradually rising to 88% in those 70 years and older (table I). The hypertension criterion caused 73% of the exclusions, weight an additional 17% and a history of cardiovascular or

pulmonary disease 8%. The remaining were excluded due to observed valvular heart disease. Of the 875 subjects in this reference sample with measurable M-mode recordings, none had a left ventricular ejection fraction below 0.45 or left ventricular hypertrophy according to internal criteria^[26].

Statistics

Adjusting for sex and age in the general linear model procedure in the SAS statistical package^[33], analysis of covariance were used to contrast differences between genders. The hypothesis of an age and gender effect on each percentile of the Doppler indices of diastolic dysfunction was tested using linear regression analysis, weighted with the number of subjects in each age group. To assure meaningful percentile values, five year age groups with less than 30 subjects were merged. Only where gender had a significant independent prediction of the percentiles were the percentiles estimated for each gender. All further analysis were age adjusted. Given an U-shaped relation between diastolic dysfunction and both deceleration time and E/A ratio in earlier studies, abnormal deceleration time or E/A ratio values in the total sample were established as subjects with values below the 2.5th percentiles or above the 97.5th percentiles in the reference sample. Independent predictors of abnormal diastolic indices were estimated using logistic regression analysis. Odds ratios were estimated for one standard deviation change in continuous variables and one unit change in categorical variables. To test an alternative to an U shaped relation between indices of diastolic dysfunction and cardiovascular disease, deceleration time and E/A ratio were analysed as continuous variables in multivariate general linear models. A two sided value of p<.05 assessed statistical significance.

Results

General description of the study population

Characteristics of the study population is presented in table 2. In the representative sample of 3121 subjects, 3022 had measurements of both E/A ratio and deceleration time. Determinants of measurability by Doppler technique were age and body mass index, as has been described earlier^[31]. 18% of the men and 10% of the women reported a history of cardiovascular disease. 30.0% were 20% or more above the Norwegian height by weight tables, and 1.5% were 20% or more below. A history of asthma was reported by 10% of women and 7% of men.

Deceleration time of early mitral inflow

Age and sex specific percentiles of deceleration time are presented both for the total sample and for the «healthy» reference sample (figure 1). In the reference sample there was a significant increase in deceleration time by age from the 2.5^{th} percentile and upwards in men, and from above the 10^{th} percentile in women. The percentile values were lower in women than men from the 25^{th} to the 97.5th percentile (p<0.05). Otherwise, values for the total and the reference sample differed only with respect to the lower and upper 2.5% of the population.

In the total sample 61 subjects had deceleration time values below the age and sex specific 2.5th percentiles in the reference sample. These subjects were independently predicted by a history of myocardial infarction, systolic blood pressure and low left ventricular ejection fraction (table 3). For the 91 subjects in the total sample with deceleration time values above the 97.5th percentile, age, high diastolic blood pressure and daily smoking were independent predictors.

In a multivariate linear regression model, only 5.4 and 7.6 % of the variance of deceleration time values were explained for men and women respectively. For men; only age, low left ventricular ejection fraction and heart rate were independent predictors of deceleration time. For women; age, left ventricular mass by height and body mass index were independent predictors (table 4).

Ratio of peak early to peak atrial mitral inflow velocities

For the E/A ratio there was no significant gender difference in any percentile. Consequently, age specific percentiles were established for both gender together (figure 2). Age specific percentiles for the total and the reference sample showed a significant decline by age for all percentiles except the 100th percentile in the total sample. The age decline was caused by a significant decline in E wave velocity and similarly a significant and stronger increase in A wave velocity by age (data not shown).

In the total sample 225 subjects had E/A ratio values below the age specific 2.5th percentile in the reference sample. The likelihood of belonging to this group was predicted independently by increasing heart rate, diastolic blood pressure and left ventricular mass by height (table 3). There were 84 subjects in the total sample with E/A ratio values above the age specific 97.5th percentile in the reference sample. These values were predicted by decreasing body mass index, heart rate, serum triglycerides and total cholesterol, presence of mitral insufficiency, low left ventricular ejection fraction and a history of myocardial infarction.

In a linear regression model 41 and 48% of the E/A ratio variance was explained, for men and women, respectively (table 5). Age, mitral and aortic insufficiency and low left ventricular ejection fraction predicted the largest independent variation in E/A ratio values, but because of low prevalence of valvular heart disease and low ejection fraction, heart rate and body mass index explained a greater proportion of the total variance. The gender difference in predicted change was only significant for low ejection fraction, mitral insufficiency and total cholesterol.

Deceleration time and E/A ratio relations

To test whether the observed increase in deceleration time and decrease in E/A ratio values by age was linked in «healthy» subjects, the mean E/A ratio was estimated for each decentile of deceleration time in the reference sample (figure 3). As shown, low E/A ratio values were linked to high deceleration time values, independently of age (p < 0.0001), and vice versa, even in this «healthy» reference sample.

Interestingly, heart rate was associated with both high and low abnormal E/A ratio values, but not with abnormal deceleration time values, indicating that the technique used minimises the effect of heart rate on deceleration time measurements, as described by Gianuzzi et al.^[10].

As indicated by the modest odds ratios for most independent predictors of abnormal diastolic indices, few of the groups identified by the independent predictors had mean values of deceleration time or E/A ratio significantly different from the «healthy» reference sample, and even when significant, the means for the groups were placed well within the 95% distribution of the «healthy» reference sample.

Relation to age for currently used deceleration time and E/A ratio criteria for diastolic dysfunction

Subjects were identified with E/A ratio and deceleration time criteria according to the proposed guidelines from The European Study Group^[9] for diagnosing diastolic dysfunction with an abnormal filling pattern (figure 4). There was a bimodal change in prevalence by age using the

Doppler criteria alone. The bimodal change in prevalence was even more pronounced in the sample with a history or signs of cardiovascular disease, i.e. hypertension, valvular heart disease, left ventricular ejection fraction ≤ 0.57 or left ventricular hypertrophy.

Only one 70 year old subject with abnormal filling pattern was identified with symptoms of dyspnea in addition to signs or a self-reported history of cardiovascular disease. Using different fixed cut-off values for E/A ratio and deceleration time according to proposed guidelines for Doppler diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction with restrictive filling pattern ^[5,10,15], the prevalence was highest in the younger age groups and then decreased. Using the criteria for diastolic dysfunction suggested by Nishimura et al. in patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction^[5], i.e. deceleration time < 0.15 sec. or E/A ratio \geq 2.5, the frequency of low deceleration time values fell from 13 to 6% and for high E/A ratio, from 4 to 0.2%, over a thirty years age span. These findings were not altered by restricting the sample to symptomatic subjects with cardiovascular disease (data not shown).

Relation to age for percentile derived deceleration time and E/A ratio criteria for diastolic abnormality

The prevalence in the total sample of deceleration time values above the sex and age specific 97.5^{th} percentiles in the reference sample showed a significant increase by age (p = 0.003), see figure 5. Prevalence of deceleration time values below the age and sex specific 2.5^{th} percentiles showed no increase by age (p = 0.88). For E/A ratio values there was a significant increase by age (p< 0.0001), but with only a moderate odds ratio for having E/A ratio values below the 2.5th percentile of 1.48 (1.26-1.74) for every 10 years increase in age due to the bimodal age distribution. This association was not significant after adjustment for other independent predictors (table 3). When restricting the analysis to the age group above 50, age was an independent predictor with an odds ratio of 1.77 (1.32-2.37) for each 10 year increase in age. Prevalence of E/A ratio values above the 97.5th percentiles did not increase by age (p = 0.97).

The prevalence of the combination of abnormally low E/A ratio and high deceleration time by internal criteria is shown in figure 4. The odds ratio of having both abnormally low E/A ratio and high deceleration time was 1.88 (1.17-3.01) for every 10 years increase in age in the total sample. In a multivariate model adjusted for age, only low ejection fraction and high diastolic blood pressure were independent predictors. The age adjusted odds ratios were 4.56 (1.02-20.4) and 2.09 (1.43-3.06), respectively. In the sample with a history or signs of cardiovascular disease, there was no association to age.

Discussion

Diastolic dysfunction has been established as a component of heart failure that can predict adverse outcomes^[12,13]. As much as 20 to 40 % of patients admitted with acute heart failure have been shown to have normal systolic function^[4], and the prevalence of heart failure with normal systolic function in the general population is thought to be higher and to increase by age^[34]. Since it is questionable to assume that all patients with symptoms of heart failure and normal systolic function have diastolic heart failure^[35], there is a need for a diagnostic test. Doppler measurements of mitral inflow have opened up the possibility for distinguishing non-invasively which patients that have diastolic dysfunction^[5]. So far reference values have been based on small reference samples limiting the possibility for age stratification of Doppler indices that vary with age^[9,36].

Based on a large representative sample from the general population, age and gender specific percentiles of Doppler indices of left ventricular diastolic function are provided. A definite and strong impact of age is confirmed for these indices, both in the general and in the reference population.

The observed shift from a high peak E velocity with short deceleration time and a low peak A velocity, to a low E with long deceleration time and a relatively higher A by age, in both samples, implies a shift from a normal mitral filling pattern to an «abnormal» relaxation pattern as a normal phenomenon of ageing. This transition occurs independently of the presence of cardiovascular disease, hypertension, obesity and left ventricular hypertrophy, as shown in the reference sample (figure 3). Given such a shift in a «healthy» reference population, it is questionable whether these Doppler indices alone signifies pathology in an individual subject. The validity of our results is good due to the use of a representative sample from a general population with a large age span and a high attendency rate. The reliability of measurements from independently recorded heartbeats is good, and the reliability is further strengthened by 83% of the examinations being done by one observer. There was no systematic measurement variability invalidating the data, but the large unsystematic variability weakens the chance of finding associations between these Doppler indices and possible explanatory variables. The large unsystematic variability also hampers the use of these Doppler indices to detect change in the individual patient.

In the general population, a high prevalence of subjects fulfilling the currently used E/A ratio and deceleration time criteria for diastolic dysfunction, was found (figure 4). As expected, the prevalence was higher in subjects with signs or history of cardiovascular disease.

Contrary to what should be expected, the prevalence of subjects fulfilling the currently used criteria for stage III and IV diastolic dysfunction decreased with age, both in the total sample and in samples with an a priori higher likelihood of diastolic dysfunction. This may imply that the currently used deceleration time and E/A ratio criteria for left ventricular diastolic dysfunction has a low; specificity for pathology, especially in the population below the age of 50. The high prevalence of abnormal diastolic filling pattern below the age of 50, is not present when using our internal percentile derived criteria for combined abnormally low E/A ratio and high deceleration time in the total sample (figure 4). The cause of this discrepancy is mainly the different span of age groups. The use of large age spans as in the currently used criteria, will cause misclassification of these Doppler values as abnormal due to the strong impact of age on the values even within each age span.

As shown in table 4 and 5, age is by far the strongest independent predictor of both Doppler parameters and is independent of disease or risk factor status as shown in figure 1 and 2. On the other hand, cardiovascular risk factors and disease are most strongly associated with different ends of the distribution as shown in table 3, supporting the recognised U-shaped relation of these Doppler indices to cardiovascular pathology.

Our percentile derived criteria may somewhat improve the specificity of identifying subjects with diastolic dysfunction, but the low odds ratios for subgroups such as in patients with low ejection fraction, may indicate a low prevalence of diastolic dysfunction in the subgroups or a low specificity for diastolic dysfunction. The criteria should therefore be validated in unselected samples of symptomatic patients against an invasive gold standard before they are put into general diagnostic use.

In the current guidelines for diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction, other Doppler indices such as the ratio of the duration of atrial reverse of lung vein flow to mitral atrial inflow time are put as alternatives, and the use of a combination of several indices is advocated^[9]. Recently, colour M-mode and tissue Doppler has been introduced as new diagnostic techniques for diagnosing diastolic dysfunction^[37,38]. This gives a wide choice of methods of diagnosing diastolic dysfunction. As pointed out by Caruana et al, however, there is poor overlap between groups identified by these measures and the likelihood of diagnosing diastolic dysfunction varies considerably between methods^[39]. Before these techniques can be applied generally, their diagnostic accuracy, individually or in combination, should be established in population based samples of symptomatic subjects without systolic dysfunction.

Conclusion

Our results indicate that fixed cut-off values for deceleration time and E/A ratio, as used in current guidelines, are not suitable for diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction in a general population. This does not preclude the usefulness of these measurements in carefully selected patients or that other Doppler indices may have better diagnostic performance. We have developed new age specific Doppler indices, which are statistically more meaningful, but even these showed only moderate associations to disease. Before being used for diagnosis of isolated diastolic dysfunction the internal criteria should be validated against an invasive gold standard and against prospective data both in the general population and in symptomatic subgroups.

Acknowledgements

We are indebted to the National Health Screening Service for their participation in the collection of data for this study. We would also like to thank Dr. Torstein Hole for constructive comments on our manuscript.

References

- 1. Rodeheffer RJ, Jacobsen SJ, Gersh BJ, et al. The incidence and prevalence of congestive heart failure in Rochester, Minnesota. Mayo Clin Proc 1993;68:1143-50.
- 2. Dougherty AH, Naccarelli GV, Gray EL, Hicks CH, Goldstein RA. Congestive heart failure with normal systolic function. Am J Cardiol 1984;54:778-82.
- 3. Dodek A, Kassebaum DG, Bristow JD. Pulmonary edema in coronary-artery disease without cardiomegaly: paradox of the stiff heart. N Engl J Med 1972;286:1347-50.
- 4. Vasan RS, Benjamin EJ, Levy D. Prevalence, clinical features and prognosis of diastolic heart failure: an epidemiologic perspective. J Am Coll Cardiol 1995;26:1565-74.
- Nishimura RA, Tajik AJ. Evaluation of diastolic filling of left ventricle in health and disease: Doppler echocardiography is the clinician's Rosetta Stone. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;30:8-18.
- Nishimura RA, Appleton CP, Redfield MM, Ilstrup DM, Holmes-DR J, Tajik AJ. Noninvasive doppler echocardiographic evaluation of left ventricular filling pressures in patients with cardiomyopathies: a simultaneous Doppler echocardiographic and cardiac catheterization study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1996;28:1226-33.
- Alpert MA, Terry BE, Mulekar M, et al. Cardiac morphology and left ventricular function in normotensive morbidly obese patients with and without congestive heart failure, and effect of weight loss. Am J Cardiol 1997;80:736-40.
- Cecconi M, Manfrin M, Zanoli R, et al. Doppler echocardiographic evaluation of left ventricular end-diastolic pressure in patients with coronary artery disease. J Am Soc Echocardiogr 1996;9:241-50.
- European Study Group on Diastolic Heart Failure. How to diagnose diastolic heart failure. Eur Heart J 1998;19:990-1003.
- Giannuzzi P, Imparato A, Temporelli PL, et al. Doppler-derived mitral deceleration time of early filling as a strong predictor of pulmonary capillary wedge pressure in postinfarction patients with left ventricular systolic dysfunction. J Am Coll Cardiol 1994;23:1630-7.

- Yamamoto K, Nishimura RA, Chaliki HP, Appleton CP, Holmes-DR J, Redfield MM. Determination of left ventricular filling pressure by Doppler echocardiography in patients with coronary artery disease: critical role of left ventricular systolic function. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;30:1819-26.
- Giannuzzi P, Temporelli PL, Bosimini E, et al. Independent and incremental prognostic value of Doppler-derived mitral deceleration time of early filling in both symptomatic and asymptomatic patients with left ventricular dysfunction. J Am Coll Cardiol 1996;28:383-90.
- Temporelli PL, Corra U, Imparato A, Bosimini E, Scapellato F, Giannuzzi P. Reversible restrictive left ventricular diastolic filling with optimized oral therapy predicts a more favorable prognosis in patients with chronic heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol 1998;31:1591-7.
- Poulsen SH, Jensen SE, Gotzsche O, Egstrup K. Evaluation and prognostic significance of left ventricular diastolic function assessed by Doppler echocardiography in the early phase of a first acute myocardial infarction. Eur Heart J 1997;18:1882-9.
- Nijland F, Kamp O, Karreman AJ, van EM, Visser CA. Prognostic implications of restrictive left ventricular filling in acute myocardial infarction: a serial Doppler echocardiographic study. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997;30:1618-24.
- Benjamin EJ, Levy D, Anderson KM, et al. Determinants of Doppler indexes of left ventricular diastolic function in normal subjects (the Framingham Heart Study). Am J Cardiol 1992;70:508-515.
- 17. Mantero A, Gentile F, Gualtierotti C, et al. Left ventricular diastolic parameters in 288 normal subjects from 20 to 80 years old. Eur Heart J 1995;16:94-105.
- Klein AL, Burstow DJ, Tajik AJ, Zachariah PK, Bailey KR, Seward JB. Effects of age on left ventricular dimensions and filling dynamics in 117 normal persons. Mayo Clin Proc 1994;69:212-24.
- Yu CM, Sanderson JE. Right and left ventricular diastolic function in patients with and without heart failure: effect of age, sex, heart rate, and respiration on Doppler-derived measurements. Am Heart J 1997;134:426-34.

- 20. Mureddu GF, de SG, Greco R, Rosato GF, Contaldo F. Left ventricular filling pattern in uncomplicated obesity. Am J Cardiol 1996;77:509-14.
- 21. Bjartveit K, Foss OP, Gjervig T, Lund-Larsen PG. The Cardiovascular Disease Study. Acta Med Scand 1979;1-70.
- 22. Thelle DS, Førde OH, Try K, Lehmann EH. The Tromsø heart study. Methods and main results of the cross- sectional study. Acta Med Scand 1976;200:107-18.
- 23. Bønaa KH, Thelle DS. Association between blood pressure and serum lipids in a population. The Tromsø Study. Circulation 1991;83:1305-14.
- 24. Bønaa KH, Arnesen E. Association between heart rate and atherogenic blood lipid fractions in a population. The Tromsø Study. Circulation 1992;86:394-405.
- Stensland-Bugge E, Bønaa KH, Joakimsen O. Reproducibility of ultrasonographicaly determined intima-media thickness is dependent on arterial wall thickness. The Tromsø Study. Stroke 1997;28:1972-80.
- 26. Schirmer H, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. Prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in a general population. The Tromsø Study. Eur Heart J 1999;20:429-38.
- Knutsen SF, Knutsen R. The Tromso Heart Study: family approach to intervention on CHD. Feasibility of risk factor reduction in high-risk persons--project description. Scand J Soc Med 1989;17:109-19.
- Tribouilloy C, Shen WF, Slama M, et al. Assessment of severity of aortic regurgitation by M-mode colour Doppler flow imaging. Eur Heart J 1991;12:352-6.
- Abbasi AS, Allen MW, DeCristofaro D, Ungar I. Detection and estimation of the degree of mitral regurgitation by range-gated pulsed Doppler echocardiography. Circulation 1980;61:143-7.
- Otto CM, Nishimura RA, Davis KB, Kisslo KB, Bashore TM. Doppler echocardiographic findings in adults with severe symptomatic valvular aortic stenosis. Balloon Valvuloplasty Registry Echocardiographers. Am J Cardiol 1991;68:1477-84.
- Schirmer H, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. What determines echogensity in the general population? The Tromsø Study. J Am Soc Echocardiogr 1999;12:314-8.

- Lindberg W, Natvig H, Rygh A, Svendsen K. Height and weight screening in adult men and women; A proposal to new Norwegian middle weigh by height tables. Tidsskr Nor Lægeforen 1956;11:361-8.
- SAS Institute Inc. SAS/STAT User's Guide. Version 6, Fourth Ed., Cary, NC, USA: SAS Institute Inc. 1990.
- MacFadyen RJ, McLeod CJ, Shiels P, Smith WR, MacDonald TM. Community diagnosed breathlessness and symptomatic isolated diastolic dysfunction (The Arbroath Study). Circulation 1997;96:I-642(Abstract)
- 35. Shiels P, MacDonald TM. Isolated diastolic heart failure what is it? Postgrad med J 1998;74:451-4.
- Oh JK, Appleton CP, Hatle LK, Nishimura RA, Seward JB, Tajik AJ. The noninvasive assessment of left ventricular diastolic function with two-dimensional and Doppler echocardiography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr 1997;10:246-70.
- 37. Garcia MJ, Thomas JD, Klein AL. New Doppler echocardiographic applications for the study of diastolic function. J Am Coll Cardiol 1998;32:865-75.
- Garcia MJ, Rodriguez L, Ares M, et al. Myocardial wall velocity assessment by pulsed Doppler tissue imaging: characteristic findings in normal subjects. Am Heart J 1996;132:648-56.
- Caruana L, Davie AP, Petrie M, McMurray J. Diagnosing heart failure. Eur Heart J 1999;20:393
- 40. Hanley JA, McNeil BJ. The meaning and use of the area under a receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve. Radiology 1982;143:29-36.

Table 1. Age and gender distribution of the total and reference sample.

Age group	25-34	35-44	45-49	50-54	55-59	60-64	65-69	70 -	Total
Gender									
Men total sample	59	62	33	37	384	338	278	255	1446
Men ref. sample	35	35	3	1	129	106	55	32	423
Women total sample	54	98	46	45	402	313	343	275	1576
Women ref. sample	44	67	33	30	153	106	63	30	526

Table 2.

Age adjusted means <u>+</u> SD or percent of total for men and women in the total sample.

Variable	Men n = 1446	Women n = 1576	p value
Age (years)	60.5 <u>+</u> 10.2	60.3 <u>+</u> 10.4	0.74
Measured:			
Cholesterol (mmol/l)	6.45 <u>+</u> 1.16	6.87 <u>+</u> 1.29	< 0.0001
HDL cholesterol (mmol/l)	1.42 <u>+</u> 0.38	1.67 <u>+</u> 0.41	< 0.0001
Triglycerides (mmol/l)	1.57 <u>+</u> 0.93	1.43 <u>+</u> 0.78	< 0.0001
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg)	141.3 <u>+</u> 19.9	139.6 <u>+</u> 22.1	0.02
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg)	81.5 <u>+</u> 11.5	78.7 <u>+</u> 12.2	< 0.0001
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	26.0 <u>+</u> 3.4	26.0 <u>+</u> 4.5	0.95
Heart rate pr minute	71.4 <u>+</u> 12.7	76.1 <u>+</u> 12.1	< 0.0001
Doppler of mitral flow:			
Early inflow deceleration time (sec)	0.206± 0.044	0.196± 0.042	< 0.0001
Peak early inflow velocity (m/s)	0.66 + 0.15	0.70 ± 0.16	< 0.0001
Peak atrial inflow velocity (m/s)	0.67 ± 0.16	0.72 ± 0.18	< 0.0001
E/A ratio	1.04 + 0.38	1.03 + 0.34	0.19
Valvular heart disease:	_	—	
Aortic stenosis (%)	0.3	0.4	0.43
Aortic insufficiency (%)	2.3	2.9	0.37
Mitral insufficiency (%)	1.9	3.4	0.01
M mode measurements:			
Left ventricular ejection fraction	0.73 + 0.09	0.76 + 0.08	< 0.0001
Left ventricular mass by height (g/m)	114.5 + 35.4	$\frac{-}{89.3} + 25.5$	< 0.0001
Self-reported:		-	
Myocardial infarction (%)	9.2	3.3	< 0.0001
Angina (%)	10.8	7.8	0.004
Stroke (%)	2.8	2.0	0.15
Diabetes (%)	3.4	2.5	0.14
Dyspnea (%)	5.2	5.2	0.94
Antihypertensive medication	13.4	13.3	0.90
Smoking (%)	34.3	30.5	0.02

E/A = the ratio of peak early and atrial inflow velocities. HDL = High density lipoprotein.
Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999

Table 3. Independent predictors of abnormal early mitral inflow deceleration time and abnormal ratio of peak early to peak atrial mitral inflow velocities values in a general population.

Variable	Odds ratios and 95% CI for DT below 2.5 th %	Odds ratios and 95% CI for DT above 97.5 th %	Odds ratios and 95% CI for E/A below 2.5 th %	Odds ratios and 95% CI for E/A above 97.5 th %
Age (10 years)	0.79 (0.59-1.05)	1.43 (1.09-1.86)	1.19 (0.99-1.44)	0.97 (0.77-1.23)
Daily smoking		1.85 (1.20-2.84)		
Myocardial infarction	3.39 (1.49-7.72)			3.22 (1.51-6.91)
LV ejection fraction < 0.57	9.43 (4.01-22.2)			3.46 (1.23-9.72)
Diastolic BP (SD)		1.47 (1.21-1.79)	1.51 (1.28-1.78)	
Systolic BP (SD)	1.40 (1.05-1.86)			
Heart rate (SD)			1.86 (1.59-2.17)	0.39 (0.29-0.53)
LV mass by height (SD)			1.30 (1.12-1.51)	
Mitral insufficiency				4.73 (2.08-10.8)
Body mass index (SD)				0.70 (0.51-0.95)
Triglycerides (SD)				0.60 (0.39-0.90)
Total cholesterol (SD)				0.73 (0.54-0.99)
ROC area	0.73	0.67	0.77	0.83

DT = early mitral inflow deceleration time, E/A = the ratio of the peak early to peak atrial mitral inflow velocities, LV = left ventricular, ROC = Receiver Operating Characteristics^[40]. Multivariate odds ratios with 95% confidence interval for having values below the 2.5th or above the 97.5th percentile in the reference sample, for one SD change in continuous variables or one unit in dichotomous variables. Gender did not contribute significantly in any of these models, nor change the odds ratio of the variables in the models significantly.

21

Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999

Variable	Men		Women	p value	
	predicted change (sec)	p value	predicted change (sec)	p value	gender difference
Age (10 years)	0.009	< 0.0001	0.009	< 0.0001	0.83
LV ejection fraction ≤ 0.57	- 0.021	0.002	0.005	0.56	0.02
LV mass by height	0.001	0.32	0.005	< 0.0001	0.002
Body mass index	- 0.0002	0.88	- 0.003	0.007	0.11
Heart rate	0.003	0.02	0.001	0.20	0.31
r² total model (%)	5.4		7.6		

Table 4. Independent predictors of early mitral inflow deceleration time in a general population.

LV = left ventricular. Change per SD for continuous variables.

Table 5. Independent predictors of ratio of peak early to peak atrial mitral inflow velocities in a general population.

Variable	Men		Women	p value gender	
	predicted change	p value	predicted change	p value	difference
Age (10 years)	- 0.18	< 0.0001	- 0.17	< 0.0001	0.42
Heart rate (SD)	- 0.10	< 0.0001	- 0.09	< 0.0001	0.73
Mitral insufficiency	0.65	< 0.0001	0.14	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Diastolic blood pressure (SD)	- 0.04	< 0.0001	- 0.03	< 0.0001	0.33
Body mass index (SD)	- 0.04	< 0.0001	- 0.04	< 0.0001	0.28
LV ejection fraction ≤ 0.57	0.15	0.002	- 0.16	0.01	< 0.0001
Triglycerides (SD)	- 0.02	0.01	- 0.01	0.05	0.65
Aortic insufficiency	0.18	0.002	0.10	0.02	0.23
Smoking	- 0.04	0.02	- 0.03	0.06	0.52
Total cholesterol (SD)	0.01	0.44	- 0.03	0.0005	0.005
r ² total model (%)	41		48		

LV = left ventricular. Variables are listed according to decreasing F value for men in the general linear model analysis.

Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999

Figure 1. Age and sex specific percentiles of the E wave deceleration time for the total sample (above) and the «healthy» reference sample (below).



25



Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999

Figure 2. Age specific percentiles for E/A ratio in total and reference sample.





Figure 3. Age adjusted mean E/A ratio for increasing decentiles of E wave deceleration time in the reference sample with 1.96 * SE. Unadjusted values as stapled lines.



29



Accepted for publication in European Heart Journal December 17th 1999

Figure 4. A comparison of the age specific prevalence of Doppler diagnosed diastolic dysfunction with abnormal filling pattern according to Doppler criteria from the European Society of Cardiology 1998 and according to internal percentile derived criteria for abnormal low E/A ratio and high deceleration time in the total sample (black) and in a sample with signs or history of cardiovascular disease (red)^[9].



31

Figure 5. Prevalence in the total sample of subjects with e-wave deceleration time values (left) or E/A ratio values (right) below or above the 2.5th or 97.5th percentile in the reference sample.



33



Appendix 1

Questionnaires: Original Norwegian Versions English translations





EGEN HELSE	MOSJON
Hvordan er helsen din nå? Sett bare ett kryss. Dårlig 12 Ikke helt god 2 God 3 Svært god 4 Har du, eller har du hatt: 4 Hjerteinfarkt 13 Angina pectoris (hjertekrampe) 16 Hjerneslag/hjerneblødning 19 Astma 22 Diabetes (sukkersyke) 25 Bruker du medisin mot høyt blodtrykk? 14 Før, men ikke nå 28 Aldri brukt 3	Hvordan har din fysiske aktivitet i fritiden vært det siste året? Tenk deg et ukentlig gjennomsnitt for året. Arbeidsvei regnes som fritid. Timer pr. uke Lett aktivitet (ikke Ingen Under 1 1-2 3 og mer svett/andpusten) 56
Har du l løpet av det siste året vært plaget med smerter og/eller stivhet i muskler og ledd som har vårt i minst 3 måneder sammenhengende? 29 JANE har vårt i minst 3 måneder sammenhengende? 29 Har du de siste to ukene folt deg: Litt En god del Svært mye Nervøs og urolig?	Hvor mange ganger I måneden drikker du vanlig- vis alkohol? Regn ikke med lettol. Arnad ganger Sett 0 hvis mindre enn 1 gang i mnd. 63 Hvor mange glass ol, vin eller brennevin drikker du vanligvis I lopet av to uker? 65 OI Vin Brennevin Regn ikke med lettol. glass glass Sett 0 hvis du ikke drikker alkohol. glass glass FEIT Hva slags margarin eller smor bruker du vanligvis på brødet? Sett ett kryss. nu zussi vilke? Bruker ikke smor/margarin 71 1 Hard margarin 3 Blot (soft) margarin 3 Smor/margarin blanding 4 5 5
PAYKINC	
Røykte noen av de voksne hjemme da du vokste opp? JA NEI Bor du, eller har du bodd, sammen med noen dagligrøykere etter at du fylte 20 år? JA NEI Hvis "JA", hvor mange år tilsammen? Ja Sett 0 hvis du ikke oppholder deg i røykfylt rom. Antall år Røyker du selv: JA Sigaretter daglig? 43 Sigaret/sigarillos daglig? 44 Pipe daglig? 45 Hvis du har røykt daglig tidligere, hvor lenge er det siden du sluttet? Antall år Hvis du røyker daglig nå eller har røykt tidligere: Antall år Hvor mange sigaretter røyker eller røykle du vanligvis daglig? Antall år Hvor gammel var du da du begynte å Atder Hvor gammel var du da du begynte å Atder	Hvilken utdanning er den hoyeste du har fullfort? Grunnskole, 7-10 år, framhaldsskole, folkehogskole 72 Realskole, middelskole, yrkesskole, 1-2-årig videregående skole 22 Artium, ok.gymnas, allmennfaglig retning 3 Høgskole/universitet, mindre enn 4 år 4 Hogskole/universitet, 4 år eller mer 5 Hva slags arbeidssituasjon har du nå? 73 Lonnet arbeid 74 Utdanning, militærtjeneste 75 Arbeidsledig, permittert 76 Hvor mange timer lonnet arbeid har du i uka? 77 Mottar du nå noen av folgende ytelser? Syketrygd (sykmeldt) Syketrygd (sykmeldt) 79 Alderspensjon 81 Alderspensjon 82 Sosialslotte 83 Arbeidsledigshetstrygd 84
Ariall ar Gaglio?	Har en eller flere av foreldre eller sosken hatt hjertelnfarkt (sår på hjertet) eller angina pectoris (hjertekrampe)?

- ł

English translation of invitation with the first questionnaire used in the health survey in Tromsø 1994/95

Translation based on translations by Kevin McCafferty and Anne Clancy

HEALTH SURVEY INVITATION

"This is your chance"

Date of birth	Social	security	No.

Municipality Electoral ward No.

Welcome to the Tromsø Health Survey!

The Health Survey is coming to Tromsø. This leaflet will tell you when and where. You will also find information about the survey in the enclosed brochure.

We would like you to fill in the form overleaf and take it with you to the examination.

The more people take part in the survey, the more valuable its results will be. We hope, therefore, that you will be able to come. Come along even if you feel healthy, if you are currently receiving medical treatment, or if you have had your cholesterol and blood pressure levels taken recently.

Yours sincerely, Municipal Health Authorities Faculty of Medicine - University of Tromsø National Health Screening Service

"This is a real opportunity - Take it!"

Your own health					
What is your current sta Tick one box only.	ate of he	alth?			
Poor					
Not so good					
Good					
very good					
Do you have, or have y	ou ever YES	had: NO	Age fi	rst tir	ne
Myocardial infarction	on 🗆		0	y	ears
Angina pectoris)	ears/
Stroke/				y	/ears
brain haemorrhage					
Asthma				У	ears/
Diabetes)	/ears
Do you take medicine fo At the moment Used to, but not any l Never have	or high t onger	0000	press	re / D D D	
Have you during the la and/or stiffness in mus continuously for at leas	st year s cles and t 3 moni	uffer l join ths?	ed from ts that (ES D	n pai have NC	ns lasted
Have you in the last tw	o weeks No	felt: A li	ttle /	A lot	Very
Name or moried?	- -	ı r	٦	п	mucn
Appious?		יים אר	י ר		П
Focure and calm?		, L 1 L	- -		п
leritable?	r -	יינ	- -	Π	п
Happy and optimistic?	с Г	יי ווי	- ר	п	
Down/depressed?			- -		
Lonely?) (-		
Smoking					
) 		
Did any of the adults al growing up?	t home s	mok	e while YE	s D	NO 🗆
Do you now, or have yo smokers after your 20 th	ou previ birthda	iously y?	y, lived	with	n daily
120		I EƏ		, U	
If "VEC" for how many	vears in	all?			Years

How many hours a day do you normally spend in smoke-filled rooms? _____Hours Put 0 if you do not spend time in smoke-filled rooms.

Do you yourself smoke:	YES	NO
Cigarettes daily?		
Cigars/cigarillos daily?		
Pipe daily ?		

If you previously smoked daily, how long is it since you stopped? ______Years

If you smoke daily at the moment, or have smoked before:

How many cigarettes do you smoke/did you smoke per day? _____ Cigarettes

How old were you when you began smoking daily? Age _____ Years

How many years in all have you smoked daily? _____Years

Exercise

How has your physical activity in leisure time been during this last year? Think of your weekly average for the year. Time spent going to work counts as leisure time.

	Hours None	pr. week Less than 1	1-2	3 or more
Light activity (not sweating or out of breath)				
Hard activity (sweating/ out of breath)				

Coffee

How many cups of coffee do you drink daily? Put 0 if you do not drink coffee daily.	Cups
Boiled coffee	000
(i.e., grind boiled and allowed to draw) Other coffee	

Alcohol

Are you a teetotaler? YES 🗆 NO 🗅

How many times a month do you normally drink alcohol? *Do not count low-alcohol beer.* _____ Times *Put 0 if less than once a month.*

How many glasses of beer, wine or spirits do you normally drink in a fortnight? Do not count low-alcohol beer. Put 0 if less than once a month.

Beer	Wine	Spirits
Glasses	Glasses	Glasses
	0 0	

What kind of margarine or butter do you normally use			
on bread? Tick one box only.			
Don't use butter/margarine			
Creamery butter			
Hard margarine			
Soft margarine			
Butter/margarine blend			
Light margarine			

Education/work

Fat

What is the highest level of education you have completed?

7-10 years primary/secondary school, modern secondary school,	
folk high school	
school, 1-2 years' senior high school	
A-levels/High school diploma, (3-4 years)	Ο,
College/university, less than 4 years	
College/university, 4 or more years	
What is your current work situation?	
Paid work	
Full-time housework	
Education, military service	
Unemployed, redundant	

How many hours of paid work do you have pr. week?

Do you receive any of the following benefits?	
Sickness benefit (sick leave)	
Rehabilitation benefit	
Disability pension	Ð
Old-age pension	
Social welfare benefits	
Unemployment benefit	

Illness in the family

Have one or more of your parents or siblings had a heart attack or had angina (heart cramp)?

YES	NO	DON'T KNOW

Helseundersøkelsen i Tromsø

Hovedformålet med Tromsøundersøkelsene er å skafte ny kunnskap om hjerte-karsykdommer for å kunne forebygge dem. I tillegg skal undersøkelsen øke kunnskapen om kreftsykdommer og andre alminnelige plager som f.eks. allergier, smerter i muskulatur og nervøse lidelser. Vi ber deg derfor svare på noen spørsmål om forhold som kan ha betydning for risikoen for disse og andre sykdommer.

Skjemaet er en del av Helseundersøkelsen som er godkjent av Datatilsynet og av Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk. Svarene brukes bare til forskning og behandles strengt fortrolig. Opplysningene kan senere bli sammenholdt med informasjon fra andre offentlige helseregistre etter de regler som Datatilsynet og Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk gir.

Hvis du er i tvil om hva du skal svare, sett kryss i den ruten som du synes passer best.

Det utfylte skjema sendes i vedlagte svarkonvolutt. Portoen er betalt.

På forhånd takk for hjelpen!

Med vennlig hilsen

Fagområdet medisin Universitetet i Tromsø	Statens helseundersøkelser
Hvis du ikke ønsker å besvare spo under og returner skjemaet. Da sl	rreskjemaet, sett kryss i ruten ipper du purring.
Jeg ønsker ikke å besvare spørres	kjemaet17 🖵
Dato for utfylling av skjema:	Dag Mnd År
n oppv	EKST
I hvilken kommune bodde du da d	u fylte 1 år?
Hvis du ikke bodde i Norge. oppgi	land i stedet for kommune.
Hvordan var de økonomiske forho under din oppvekst? Meget gode Gode Vanskelige Meget vanskelige	Id i familien
Hvor mange av de første 3 årene a – bodde du i by? – hadde dere katt eller hund i h	av ditt liv jemmet?30år
Hvor mange av de første 15 årene – bodde du i by? – hadde dere katt eller hund i h	av ditt liv jemmet? 32 år 34 år

BOLIG				1.14
Hvem bor du sammen med? Sett ett kryss for hvert sporsmål og angi antall. Ja Ektefelle/samboer		Nei	Ar	ıtall
Hvor mange av barna har plass i barnehage?		4		
Hvilken type bolig bor du i? Enebolig/villa		2		
Hvor stor er din boenhet?		46		m²
l omtrent hvilket år ble boligen bygget?		49		
Er boligen isolert etter 1970?	53	Ja		
Bor du i underetasje/kjeller? Hvis "Ja", er gulvbelegget lagt på betong?	54 55			
Hvordan er boligen hovedsakelig oppvarmet? Elektrisk oppvarming Vedfyring Sentralvarmeanlegg oppvarmet med: Parafin Elektrisitet Er det heldekkende tepper i stua? Er det katt i boligen? Er det hund i boligen?	56		Nei	
ARBEID			".,`	\dot{z}_{2}
Hvis du er i lønnet eller ulønnet arbeid, hvordan vil du beskrive ditt arbeid? For det meste stillesittende arbeid?	63	□ 1 □ 2 □ 3		
Kan du selv bestemme hvordan arbeidet ditt skal legges opp? Nei, ikke i det hele tatt I liten grad Ja, i stor grad Ja. det bestemmer jeg selv			Nei	
nar ou skiπarbeid, naπarbeid eller gar vakter? Har du noen av følgende yrker (heltid eller deltid)? Sett ett kryss for hvert sporsmål. Sjåfør Bonde/gårdbruker Fisker	65	ja D	Nei	

EGNE SYKDOMMER

Har du noen gang hatt:

Sett ett kryss for hvert sporsmål. Oppgi alderen ved hendelsen. Hvis det har skjedd flere ganger, hvor gammel var du siste gang?

Ja	Nei	Alder
Lårhalsbrudd	Ο.	2
Brudd ved håndledd/underarm	Ο.	
Nakkesleng (whiplash)		
Skade som forte til sykehusinnleggelse		
Sår nå magesekken		
Sår på tolvfingertarmen		
Manesår-operasion av D		
Operasion på halsen		
	- 335	
Har du eller har du hatt:		
Sett ett kryss for hvert sporsmål.	Ja	Nei
Kreftsykdom93		
Epilepsi (fallesyke)		
Migrene		
Kronisk bronkitt		
Psoriasis		
Benskjørhet (osteoporose)		
Fibromyalgi/fibrositt/kronisk smertesyndrom		
Psykiske plager som du har søkt hjelp for		
Stoffskiftesykdom (skjoldbruskkjertel)		
Sykdom i leveren		
Nyrestein		
Blindtarmsoperasjon		
Allergi og overfølsomhet		
Atopisk eksem (f.eks. barneeksem)		
Håndeksem		
Høysnue		
Matvareallergi		

Hyor man	a nanner l	ar du h	att forkial	elce	
monitioni	je ganger i	iai uu n	att ionge	0130,	
influensa, '	"ræksjuka"	og ligne	nde siste	halvår?110	ganger

Annen overfølsomhet (ikke allergi)

Nei

Ja ...112 🛄

. . .

Har du hatt dette siste 14 dager?...

Kryss av for de slektningene som har eller har hatt noen av sykdommene: Kryss av for "Ingen" hvis ingen av slektningene har hatt sykdommen.

SYKDOM I FAMILIEN

Mor	Far	Bror	Soster	Barn	Ingen
Hjerneslag eller hjerneblødning 🖽 🗖					
Hjerteinfarkt før 60 års alder 📖 119 🗖					
Kreftsykdom					
Astma	J				
Mage/tolvfingertarm-sår					
Benskjørhet (osteoporose)					
Psykiske plager					
Allergi 155 🖵					
Diabetes (sukkersyke)					
– alder da de fikk					
diabetes					

* SYMPTOMER

Hoster du omtrent daglig i perioder av året?	Ja 🗖	Nei
Hvis "Ja": Er hosten vanligvis ledsaget av oppspytt?178		
Har du hatt slik hoste så lenge som i en 3 måneders periode i begge de to siste år?179	Q	
Har du hatt episoder med piping i brystet?		
Sett ett kryss for hvert sporsmal. Om natten Ved luftveisinfeksjoner Ved fysiske anstrengelser Ved sterk kulde		
Har du merket anfall med plutselig endring i pulsen eller hjerterytmen siste år?		
Hvor ofte er du plaget av søvnløshet? Aldri, eller noen få ganger i året		
Hvis du er plaget av søvnløshet i perioder, når på året er du mest plaget? Ingen spesiell tid Særlig i mørketiden Særlig i midnattsoltiden Særlig vår og høst		
Har du det siste året vært plaget av søvnløshet slik at det har gått ut over arbeidsevnen?	Ja	Nei
Hvor ofte er du plaget av hodepine? Sjelden eller aldri En eller flere ganger i måneden En eller flere ganger i uken Daglig	1 2 3 4	
Hender det at tanken på å få alvorlig sykdom bekymrer deg? Ikke i det hele tatt		

BRUK AV HELSEVESENET

Hvor mange ganger har du siste året, på grunn av egen helse eller sykdom, vært: Sett Ø hvis du ikke har hatt slik kontakt. Antall ganger siste år

Hos vanlig lege/legevakt Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus	.191
På poliklinikk	197
nnlagt i sykehus	S
Hos bedriftslege	
Hos fysioterapeut	.203
Hos kiropraktor	
Hos akupunktør	
Hos tannlege	209
Hos naturmedisiner (homoopat, soneterapeut o.l.)	
Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser"	

LEGEMIDLER UG KUSTTIESKUDD	•		KUS	EVAM	di ·	1.15	11 1012	t-ri	1
-lar du det siste året periodevis brukt noen av de ølgende midler daglig eller nesten daglig? Angi hvor mange måneder du brukte dem.			Hvis du bruker smør eller marg rekker en liten porsjonspakning porsjonspakning som du får på	garin på g vanlig å fly, på	brøde vis til kafé d	et, hv ? Vi te 5.l. (1	or ma enker 0-12	inge s på sli gram	skiver lik 1).
Sett O hvis du ikke har brukt midlene.						`			,
_egemidler			Den rekker til omtrent				265	1	_ skive
Smertestillende215		mnd.							
Sovemedisin		mnd.	Hva slags fett blir vanligvis bru	ikt til m	atlagi	ng			
Beroligende midler		mnd.	(ikke på brødet) i din husholdn	ing?				_	
Medisin mot depresjon		mnd.	Meierismør				266	<u> </u>	
Allergimedisin		mnd.	Hard margarin					<u> </u>	
Astmamedisin		mna.	Bløt (Soft) margarin					-	
COSTIISKUOD		mod	Smor/margarin blanding				······ }	4	
Jerntabletter eller besmel	_	mnd	Uljer		\$1 ****	*******	270 4		
Vitamin D tilekudd	_	mnd	the close tree band (block alls	- biome	abald	1) only	or du	want	liaviaa
Andre vitamintilskudd		mnd.	Sett att aller to knyssi	Loff	Fint	() SPI: Kneir	sei uu	vani ov- 1	Knekke
Trap aller fiskaaliekaasler		mnd	Sett ett ener to kryss:	LUII	brod	hrac	l hr	od 1	hrod
I ran eller liskeoljekapsiel			Brødtypen ligner mest på:				, <u> </u>	Ĵ	Ö
Har du de siste 14 dager brukt folgende legemidler				271	tor all	or bri	مامانه	ior) c	275
	10	Nai	aller drikker du vanligvie dante	er, pote	ier elli	NU IS mate	JUSKIV	CI)S	hisei
sen en kryss for nven sporsmal.	Jä	NEI	Kores av for alle matuarene	יוטו אס א	Farro	matv	aicif		Mor
Smortestillende medicin			niyos av iui ane Hidivalelle.	0	PUD 1	1-2	3-4	5-6	enn A
Entersenkende medisin	T.	ň	Helmelk (sot eller sur) (plass)	276			õ	ũ	
Migranemedisin	ň.	ň	Fettmelk (sot eller sur) (glass)		ň	ň	ā	ŏ	ā
Ekeemsalve	ň.	ň	Skummet melk		-				-
Histomadicin (ikka bladta/kksmadicin)	ñ.	ñ	(sat eller sur) (sate)						
Kelectereleenkende medisin	ň.	ň	Te (konner)	ñ	ň	ň	ň	ň	ŏ
Rolesteroisenkende medisin	H.	ň	Appelsiniuice (glass)	n i	ň	ň	ň.	ň	ō
Sovemeulsin	H.	ä	Poteter		ň	ň	ň	ā.	ň
Medicia met destacion	H.	ă I	Bradekiver totalt			-	-	-	_
Annen nenvemedicin	H.	H I	(inkl. knekkebrad)						
Surgarandralicazonda midlar	H.	ň	Bradskiver med		-				
Magacåremedicin	ň.	ň	– fiskenålenn						
Inculin	ň	ň	(f.eks.makrell i tomat)						
Tabletter mot diabetes (sukkersyke)	ň	ň	– magert kigttnåleng			1.2	_	—	
Tabletter mot lavt stoffskifte (thyroxin)	ň	ŏ	(f.eks. skinke)						
Kortisontabletter	ň	ñ	– fetere kigttpålegg		_	_	_	_	
Annen medisin	ň	ŏ	(feks salami)						
Koettilekudd		-	– oulost	285	ā	ā	ā		
lerntabletter		0	– brunost	ā	ā	ā	ā	Õ	ā
Kalktabletter eller benmel	ň.	ň	– kaviar	ō	ō	ā	ā	ā	ā
Vitamio D-tilekudd	ň	ň	- syltetov og annet sott pålegg	1 0	Ē	ā	ā	ā	ā
Andre vitamintilskudd	ň	ŏ	Synotoy og annet som palogi	1	2	3	4	5	6
Tran eller fiskenliekansler	ň	ŏ	Hvor mange ganger i uka spis	er du va	inligvi	s følg	ende	matv	/arer?
וומו טוט ואדטוןטעטון איט איז	-		Kryss av for alle matvarene.		Færre				Orntrer
	(e)			Aldri	enn 1	1	2-3	4-5	daglig
And	5	1.1.2 64	Yoghurt	290	<u> </u>	Ľ.	Ľ.	Ц.	
			Kokt eller stekt egg		Ľ.	Ц	Ц.	Ľ.	
Hvor mange gode venner har du som du kan snakke		gode	Frokostblanding/havregryn o.l	🖵	Ч			Ч	Ļ
lortrolig med og gi deg hjelp når du trenger det?25	9	_ venner	Middag med	—	~	-	_	—	
Tell ikke med de du bor sammen med,			- rent kjøtt		Ц	Ľ	Ц.		Ľ,
men ta med andre slektninger!			- polser/kjöttpudding/-kaker		Ľ.	2	1	Ц	2
			- teit fisk (f.eks. laks/uer)	295 💆	Ľ.	Ľ.	2	Ľ,	_ <u>H</u>
Hvor mange av disse gode vennene har du			- mager fisk (f.eks. torsk)		Ц	<u> </u>	Ľ.	뉟	늰
kontakt med minst en gang i måneden?		_	- fiskeboller/-pudding/-kaker		Ц.	Ľ	Н.		1
	Ja	Nei	– grønnsaker		Ц	Ľ.	::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	Ľ.	
Føler du at du har nok gode venner?253			Majones, remulade o.l.					H	H
Hvor ofte tar du vanligvis del i foregingsvirksomhet			Blomkål/kål/brokkoli		ď	ŭ		ŭ	ū
nvor one tar uu vannyvis uer rorenniysvirksonniet. som fiaks, syklubb idrattelaa, politiska laa			Epler/pærer	ā	Ō	õ	ū.		- È
som ners, syklubb, lutensidy, politiske idy,			Appelsiner, mandariner o l	ā	õ	ō	õ	ā	ā
Aldri aller anor to cancer i frot			Sukkerholdige leskedrikker		ō	ō	õ	õ	ā
Auri, eller noen ta ganger i aret		1	Sukkerfrie («Light») leskedrikk	er 🗖	ā	ā	ā	ā	ō
i-2 yanger i maneden	JL.	2	Sinkolade		ō	ō.	õ	õ	ā
Omtrast as seen Lukes		7			_		Baug-		=
Omtrent en gang i uken	5	2	Vafler kaker o l	207					1 1

ALKOHOL	BES
Hvor ofte pleier du å drikke ol? vin? brennevin? Aldri, eller noen få ganger i året 0 1 1 1-2 ganger i måneden 0 2 2 Omtrent 1 gang i uken 0 1 3 2-3 ganger i uken 0 4 5 0mtrent hver dag 308 310	Hvor gammel v forste gang? Hvis du ikke ler
Omtrent hvor ofte har du i løpet av siste år drukket alkohol tilsvarende minst 5 halvflasker øl, en helflaske vin eller 1/4 flaske brennevin? Ikke siste år	hvor gammel va Når du ser bort har du noen ga i minst 6 måned Hvis *Ja*, hv Hvis du fremde
l omtrent hvor mange år har ditt alkoholforbruk vært slik du har svart i spørsmålene over?år	Bruker du va
SLANKING	for a dempe
Omtrent hvor mange ganger har du bevisst prøvd å slanke deg? Sett 0 hvis ingen forsok. – før 20 år	Hvor mange ba
Hvis du har slanket deg, omtrent hvor mange kilo har du på det meste gått ned i vekt? – før 20 årkg	Har du gravid na Har du i forbind hatt for høyt blo (protein) i urine
- senere	Hvis "Ja", i h
	Eggehvite i u
Hvor ofte har du ufrivillio urinlekkasie?	fødselsår og on
Aldri	Barn: 1 ³⁴⁸ 2
Dine kommentarer:	3 356 4 5 364 6
	S. 4. 2. 5
	Bruker du, eller P-pille (også Hormonspir Østrogen (ta Østrogen (kr
	Hvis du bruker bruker du nå? 376
	Alder da du l
	Dersom du t
	Hvis du har s Alder da d

BESVARES BARE AV KVINNER

MENSTRUASJON

Hvor gammel var du da du fikk menstruasjon første gang?	.326 år
Hvis du ikke lenger har menstruasjon, hvor gammel var du da den sluttet?	328 <u>å</u> r
Når du ser bort fra svangerskap og barselsperiode, har du noen gang vært blodningsfri i minst 6 måneder?	Ja Nei
Hvis "Ja", hvor mange ganger?	ganger
Hvis du fremdeles har menstruasjon eller er gravid:	dag/ mnd/ år
Hvilken dato startet din siste menstruasjon?333	//
Bruker du vanligvis smertestillende legemidler for å dempe menstruasjonsplager?	Ja Nei
- SVANGERSKAP	
Hvor mange barn har du født?	barn
Ja Er du gravid nå?	Nei Usikker
Har du i forbindelse med svangerskap hatt for høyt blodtrykk og/eller eggehvite Ja I (protein) i urinen?	Nei 🗅
Hvis "Ja", i hvilket svangerskap? Svang Første	erskap Senere
For høyt blodtrykk	
Hvis du har født, fyll ut for hvert barn barnets fødselsår og omtrent antall måneder du ammet barnet	t.
Barn: Fodselsår: A	Intall måneder med amming:
1 348	
2 3	
4 · ·	
6	
PREVENSJON OG ØSTROGEN	
Bruker du, eller har du brukt: P-pille (også minipille) Hormonspiral Østrogen (tabletter eller plaster) Ostrogen (krem eller stikkpiller)	For Aldri
Hvis du bruker p-pille, hormonspiral eller østrogen; hv bruker du nå?	² ³ vilket merke
376 Hvis du bruker eller har brukt p-pille: Alder da du begynte med P-piller?	380 <u> </u> år
Hvor mange år har du tilsammen brukt P-piller?	
	382 <u>å</u> r
Dersom du har fodt, hvor mange år brukte du P-piller før første fødsel?	382 <u>år</u> 384 <u>år</u> år

Takk for hjelpen! Husk å postlegge skjemaet idag! Helseundersokelsen i Tromso

English translation of the second questionnaire used in the health survey in Tromsø 1994/95 for subjects younger than 70 years.

Based on translations by K. McCafferty and A. Clancy

TROMSØ HEALTH SURVEY

The main aim of the Tromsø survey is to improve our knowledge of heart and circulatory conditions in order to aid prevention. The survey is also intended to improve our knowledge of cancer and other general conditions, such as allergies, muscle pains and nervous conditions. We would therefore like you to answer some questions about factors that may be relevant for your risk of getting these and other illnesses.

This form is part of the Health Survey, which has been approved by the Norwegian Data Inspectorate and the Regional Board of Research Ethics. The answers will only be used for research purposes and will be treated in strict confidence. The information you give us may later be stored along with information from other public health registers in accordance with the rules laid down by the Data Inspectorate and the Regional Board of Research Ethics.

If you are unsure about what to answer, tick the box that you feel fits best.

The completed form should be sent to us in the enclosed pre-paid envelope.

Thank you in advance for helping us.

Yours sincerely,

Faculty of Medicine University of Tromsø

Screening Service

National Health

If you do not wish to answer the questionnaire, tick the box below and return the form. Then you will not receive reminders.

I do not wish to answer the questionnaire.

Date for filling in this form:

Day/Month/Year

CHILDHOOD/YOUTH

What Norwegian municipality did you live in at the age of 1 year?

If you did not live in Norway, give country of residence instead of municipality.

How was your family's econom	vic situation while you were
Very good .Good	
Difficult	D
Very difficult	0
For how much of the first three - did you live in a town/ci - did your family have a ca	years of your life ity? Years at or dog in the home? Years
For how much of the first 15 yea - did you live in a town/ci - did your family have a ca	ars of your life ity?Years at or dog in the home? Years
HOME Who do you live with? Tick once for each item and give the	e number of persons. YES NO Number
Spouse/partner Other persons over 18 years Persons under 18 years	
How many of the children go to nursery school?	o day care/kindergarten/
What type of home do you live Villa/ detached house Farm Flat / Apartment Terraced / semi-detached ho Other	in?
How big is your home?	m²
Approximately what year was y	your home built?YESNO
Has your home been insulated a Do you live on the bottom floor, If "YES", is the floor laid on c	after 1970?

What is the main source of heat Electric heating Wood-burning stove Central heating system using Paraffin Electricity	in your ho g:	ome?	
Do you have fitted carpets in the living-room?	YES	NO D	
Is there a cat in your home? Is there a dog in your home?			
WORK If you are in paid or unpaid wor describes your work best? I am mainly seated while wo (e.g., at a desk/assembly work) My work requires a lot of wa	k, which s orking alking	statement	
(e.g., shop assistant, light made My work entails a lot of wall (e.g., postman/woman, nurse, b I do heavy physical work (e.g., forestry, heavy agricultur	king and l uilding wo al/construc	ifting rk) tion work)	
Do you have any influence on h organised? No, not at all To a small extent Yes, to a large extent Yes, I decide myself	ow your w	vork is	
Are you on call; do you work shifts or nights?	YES D	NO D	
Do you do any of the following j Tick one box only for cach item. Driver Farmer Fisherman YOUR OWN ILLNESSES Have you ever had: Tick one box only for each item. Gitt	jobs (full- YES D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	or part-tin	me)? c.
If you have had the condition several last time? Hip fracture Wrist/forearm fracture Whiplash Injury requiring	YES O O O O	NO 	AGE
nospital admission Stomach ulcer Duodenal ulcer			
duodenal ulcer Throat/ neck operation			

1	the second se		
	Have you you ever had, or do you shill have:	VEC	NO
	Tick one box only for each tiem.	163	140
	Cancer	0	0
	Epilepsy		U
	Migraine		0
	Chronic bronchitis		
	Psoriasis		
	Osteoporosis		
	Fibromyalgia/fibrositis/		
	chronic pain syndrome		
	Psychological problems for which		
	you have sought help		
	Thyroid disease		
	Liver disease		
	Kidney stone		
	Appendectomy		
	Allergy and hypersensitivity:		
	Atopic eczema (e.g., childhood eczema)) 🗆	
1	Hand eczema		
	Hay fever		
	Food allergy		
	Other hypersensitivity (not allergy)		۵
	How many times have you had a cold, influenz vomiting/diarrhoea, or similar in the last six m	a (flu ionth	ie), s?

_ times Have you had any of these in the last two weeks? YES NO

ILLNESS IN THE FAMILY Tick the appropriate box for relatives that have, or have ever had the following illnesses: Tick "None" if none of your relatives have had the condition.

	Mother	Father	Brother	Sister	Child	None
Stroke or brain						
haemorrhage						
Myocardial infa	arction					
before age 60						
Cancer						
Asthma						
Stomach/						
duodenal ulcer						
Osteoporosis						
Psychological						
problems						
Allergy						
Diabetes						
-age when t	hey					
got diabete	5					

SYMPTOMS

Do you cough approximately every day	YES	NO
of the year?		
If "Yes": Is your cough productive ?		
Have you had this kind of cough for as long	5	
as 3 months in each of the last two years?	Ð	
Have you had periods of wheezing		
in your chest?		0
If "Yes", has this occurred:		
Tick one box only for each item.		
At night		0
In connection with respiratory infections	s 🛛	
In connection with physical exertion	O	
In connection with very cold weather		
Have you noticed sudden changes in your	ulse	
or heart rhythm in the last year?		
How often do you suffer from sleeplessness	?	
Never, or just a few times a year		
1-2 times a month		
Approximately once a week		
More than once a week		
If you suffer from periods of sleeplessness, the year does it affect you most?	what ti	mes of
No particular time of year		
Especially during the dark winter month	າຣ	
Especially during the midnight sun peri-	bc	
Especially in spring and autumn		D
Have you in the last twelve months suffered sleeplessness to the extent that it has affected work? YES D	l from d your NO 🗆	ability to
How often do you suffer from headaches?		
Seldom/Never		
Once a month or more		
Once a week or more		
Every day		
Does the thought of getting a serious illness you?	ever w	orry
Not at all		
Only a little		
Some		
Very much		
USE OF HEALTH SERVICES	past v	ear due
to your own health or illness? <i>Tick 0 if you has</i> contact Nu	mber o	had such of times
To a general practitioner (GP) /	he pas	t year
The second second state of the second s		

	e pasejea
To a general practitioner (GP)/	
Emergency GP	-
Psychologist or psychiatrist	
Other medical specialist (not at a hospital)	
Hospital out-patient clinic	

Hospital admission Medical officer at work Physiotherapist Chiropractor Acupuncturist Dentist Alternative medical practitioner (homoeopath, foot zone therapist, etc.) Healer, Faith healer, clairvoyant MEDICATION AND DIETARY SUPPLEMENTS Have you for any length of time in the past year used any of the following medicines every day or almost daily? Indicate how many months you used them for. Write 0 for items you have not used. Medication: Painkillers mths ___ mths Sleeping pills mths Tranquilizers Antidepressants _ mths Allergy drugs mths Asthma drugs _ mths Dietary supplements Iron tablets _ mths Calcium tablets or bonemeal mths Vitamin D supplement _ mths Other vitamin supplements _ mths Cod liver oil or fish oil capsules _ mths Have you in the last 14 days used the following medicines or dietary supplements? Tick one box only for each item. Medicines YES NO Painkillers 0 Antipyretic drugs (to reduce fever)

Migraine drugs		
Eczema cream/ointment		
Heart medicine (not blood pressure)		
Lipid lowering drugs		
Sleeping pills		Ο
Tranquilizers		Ο
Antidepressants		
Other drugs for nervous conditions		0
Antacids		
Gastric ulcer drugs		
Insulin		0
Diabetes tablets		0
Thyroxin tablets (for metabolic disorder)) 🗆	0
Cortisone tablets		
Other medicine(s)		
Dietary supplements	YES	NO
Iron tablets		0
Calcium tablets or bonemeal		0
Vitamin D supplement		0
Other vitamin supplements		
Cod liver oil or fish oil capsules		

FRIENDS

How many good friends do you have whom you can talk confidentially with and who give you help when you need _ good friends it? Do not count people you live with, but do include other relatives!

How many of these good friends do you have contact with at least once a month?

Do you feel you have enough good friends? YES 🛛 NO 🗆

How often do you normally take part in organised gatherings, e.g., sewing circles, sports clubs, political meetings, religious or other associations?

Never, or just a few times a year	
1-2 times a month	
Approximately once a week	
More than once a week	

DIET

If you use butter or margarine on your bread, how many slices does a small catering portion normally cover? By this, we mean the portion packs served on planes, in cafés, etc. (i.e., 10-12g)

A catering portion is enough for about	slices.
What kind of fat is normally used in cooking (no	t on the
bread) in your home?	
Creamery butter	
Hard margarine	
Soft margarine	0
Butter/margarine blend	
Oils	

What kind of bread (bought or home-made) do you usually eat? Tick one or two boxes!

The bread I eat is most similar to	
White bread	
Light textured brown bread	
Ordinary brown bread	
Coarse brown bread	
Crisp bread	

How much (in number of glasses, cups, potatoes or slices) do you usually eat or drink daily of the following foodstuffs? Tick one box for each foodstuff. Less

,	·	Less				More
	0	than 1	1-2	3-4	5-6	than 6
Full cream milk						
(fresh or soured) (glasses)	С					
Semi-skimmed milk (low-fat)						
(fresh or soured) (glasses)						
Skimmed milk (fresh or soured)					
(glasses)						
Tea (cups)						
Orange juice (glasses)						
Potatoes						
Slices of bread in total						
(incl. crispbread)						

Less					More
0	than 1	1-2	3-4	5-6	than 6
		D			
			\Box		
			\Box		
		Less 0 than 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Less 0 than 1 1-2 0 0 0 0 0 0	Less 0 than 1 1-2 3-4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Less 0 than 1 1-2 3-4 5-6 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

How many times per week do you normally eat the following foodstuffs? Tick a box for all foodstuffs listed.

	L	ess				Rough	ıly
	Never th	an 1	1	2- 3	4-5 ev	ery da	ay
Yoghurt							
Boiled or fried egg							
Breakfast cereal/							
oat meal, etc.	D						
For dinner							
- meat					O		
- sausage/meatloaf/							
meatballs				П	П	П	
- fat fish (e.g., salmon/			_	_	_	_	
redfish)	П	Π	Π	П	П	П	
- lean fish (e.g., cod)	-	-			_		
- fishballs/fishpudding	/						
fishcakes	́ п		П	П		П	
- vegetables	П	П		П	П	П	
Mayonnaise, remoulade	» П	П		П	П	П	
Carrots	П	0	п	П	0	0	
Cauliflower/cabbage/	<u> </u>		-	-			
broccoli	П	п		п	П	п	
Apples/pears	п	П	п	П	П	П	
Oranges mandarines	П	0	П	П	0	П	
Sweetened soft drinks	п			п	п	п	
Sugarfree ("Light")							
soft drinks	П	П	П	П		П	
Chocolate	П						
Waffles cakes etc	п		- -	<u>п</u>		-	
traines, cakes, etc.		U	U				
ALCOHOL							
How often do you usual	lly drink	bee	er?		wine?	spirit	s?
Never, or just a few tir	nes a year]				
1-2 times a month]				
Roughly once a week							
2-3 times a week							
Roughly every day							
Approximately how ofte	en in the la	ist y	ear	ha	ve you	drun	k
alcohol that equals at lea	ast 5 small	bott	les	of	beer, a	bottle	of
wine, or 1/4 bottle of sp	irits?						
Not in the last year							
Just a few times							
1-2 times a month							
1-2 times a week							
3 or more times a we	ek						
For approximately how	many year	rs ha	is y	ou	r alcoh	ol	

comsumption been as you described above? _____ years

	TO BE ANSWERED BY WOMEN ONLY
WEIGHT REDUCTION	MENICEPHIATION
About how many times have you deliberately tried to lose	MENSIRUATION
weight? Vvrite 0 if you never have.	now old were you when you had your first menstruation?
- before age 20 times	If you as longer merchants how old were you when you
- after age 20 times	if you no longer menstruate, now old were you when you
	stopped having menstruation? years
If you have lost weight, about now many kilos have you	Amont from any and often studies block here was store
ever lost at the most?	Apart from pregnancy and after giving birth, have you ever
- before age 20 fimes kg	stopped having menstruation for 6 months of more?
- after age 20 times kg	Its I NO I
Tell - to	If "Yes", now many times?
what weight would you be satisfied with (your "ideal	
weight"):	Milest date di desembre de la companya
UDINA BY INCONTINENCE	what date did your last menstruation begin:
URINARY INCONTINENCE	day/month/year//
Now often do you suffer from urinary incontinence:	Do you normally use painkillers to relieve period pains?
Never L	IES U NO U
Not more than once a month	PRECNANCY
I wo or more times a month	PREGNANCY
Unce a week or more	riow many children nave you
	given birth to? children
(our comments:	
	Are you pregnant at the moment? YES NO Don't know
	During pregnancy, have you had high blood pressure
	and/or proteinuria? YES NO
	If "Yes", during which pregnancy? Pregnancy
	First Later
	High blood pressure
	Proteinuria 🛛 🗠
	If you have given birth, fill out for each child the year of birth and approximately how many months you breastfed the child. Child: Year of birth: Number of months breastfed:
	1 months
	1 months
	2 months
	months
	5 months
	6 months
	monus
	CONTRACEPTION AND OFSTROGEN
	Do you or have you ever, used Now Used to Never:
	Contracentive nills (incl mininill)
	A hormonal intrauterine device
	A normonal intrauterine device
	Oestrogen (tablets or patches)
	Cestrogen (cream or suppositories)
	If you use contraceptive pills, hormonal intrauterine device, or oestrogen, what brand do you currently use?
	If you use, or have ever used, contraceptive pills:
	Age when you began taking the pill? years
Thank you for helping us! Remember to post the	How many years in total have you taken the pill?
form todau!	years
Tromsa Health Survey	If you have given birth, how many years did you take
Trombe Treaten Ouriery	the pill before your first child?years
	If you have stopped taking the pill:
	Age when you stopped? years



Helseundersøkelsen i Tromsø

for dem som er 70 år og eldre.

Hovedformålet med Tromsøundersøkelsene er å skaffe ny kunnskap om hjerte-karsykdommer for å kunne forebygge dem. De skal også øke kunnskapen om kreftsykdommer og alminnelige plager som f.eks. allergier, smerter i muskulatur og nervøse lidelser. Endelig skal de gi kunnskap om hvorledes den eldste delen av befolkningen har det. Vi ber deg dertor svare på spørsmålene nedenfor. Skjemaet er en del av Helseundersøkelsen som er godkjent av Datatilsynet og av Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk. Svarene brukes bare til	BOLLG Hvem bor du sammen med? Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål og angl antall. Ja Nel Anlall Ektefelle/samboer .34
forskning og behandles strengt fortrolig. Opplysningene kan senere bli sammenholdt med informasjon fra andre offentlige helseregistre etter de regler som Datatilsynet og Regional komite for medisinsk forskningsetikk gir.	Gårdsbruk
Hvis du er i tvil om hva du skal svare, sett kryss i den ruten som du synes passer best.	Hvor lenge har du bodd I boligen du bor i nå?42år
Det utfylte skjema sendes i vedlagte svarkonvolutt. Portoen er betalt.	Er boligen tilpasset til dine behov?
På forhånd takk for hjelpen!	Plassen i boligen45 UUU Ujevn, for høy eller for lav temperatur
Med vennlig hilsen	Trapper
Fagomradet medisin Universitetet i Tromsø Statens helseundersøkelser	Vedlikehold
Hvis du ikke ønsker å besvare spørreskjemaet, sett kryss i ruten under og returner skjemaet. Da slipper du purring.	Ønsker du å flytte til en eldrebolig?52 🗅 🗅
Jeg ønsker ikke å besvare spørreskjemaet 17 🗅	Unorden vill du beskrive det erheidet du bedde de siste 5-10
Dag Mnd År	årene før du ble pensjonist?
Dato for utfylling av skjema:	(<i>f.eks. skrivebordsarbeid, montering</i>) Arbeid som krever at du går mye?
OPPVEKST	(f.eks. postbud, pleier, bygningsarbeid) Tungt kroppsarbeid? (f.eks. skogsarb., tungt jordbruksarb., tungt bygn.arb.)
l hvilken kommune bodde du da du fylte 1 år?	Har du hatt noen av følgende yrker (heltid eller deltid)?
24-28 Hvis du ikke bodde i Norge, oppgi land i stedet for kommune.	Sjålør
Hvordan var de økonomiske forhold i familien under din oppvekst? Meget gode	Fisker
Vanskelige 3 Meget vanskelige 4	Hva slags pensjon har du? Minstepensjon 59 🗅 Tillennspensjon 60 🖸
Hvor gamle ble dine foreldre?	Hvordan er din skonoml nå?
Mor ble	Meget god
	megel valiskelig

REAL OF A HELSE OG SYKDOM

	Ja, dărilgere	1
	Nel, uforandret	2
,	Ja, bedre	3

Hvordan synes du at helsen din er nå I forhold til and

dre pa samme alder?	
Mye dårligere	1
Litt dårligere	2
Omtrent lik	3
Litt bedre	4
Mye bedre	5

EGNE SYKDÔMMER

Har du noen gang hatt:

Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Oppgi alderen ved hendelsen. Hvis det har skjedd flere ganger, hvor gammel var du siste gang?

Lårhalsbrudd64	Ja	Nel	Alder
Brudd ved håndledd/underarm			
Nakkesleng (whiplash)		Ο.	
Skade som førte til sykehusinnleggelse73			
Sår på magesekken		Ο.	
Sår på tolvfingertarmen		Π.	
Magesår-operasjon		Π.	
Operasjon på halsen			

Har du eller har du hatt:		
Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål.	Ja	Nel
Kreftsykdom		
Epllepsi (fallesyke)		
Migrene		
Parkinsons sykdom		
Kronisk bronkitt		
Psoriasis		
Benskjørhet (osteoporose)		
Fibromyalgi/librositt/kronisk smertesyndrom	D	
Psykiske plager som du har søkt hjelp for		
Stoliskiftesykdom (skjoldbruskkjertel)		
Sykdom i leveren		
Gjentatt, ufrivillig urinlekkasje		
Grønn stær	D	
Grå stær (
Slitasjegikt (artrose)	ב	
Leddgikt	ב	
Nyrestein	ב	
Blindtarmsoperasjon	ב	
Allergi og overfølsomhet		
Atopisk eksem (f.eks. barneeksem)	ב	ū
Håndeksem	ב	
Høysnue108 (ב	
Matvareallergi	2	ō
Annen overfølsomhet (ikke allergi)		ā
Hvor manne nanner har du hatt forkiglelse		

SYKDOM I FAMILIEN Kryss av for de slektningene som har eller har hatt noen av sykdommene: Kryss av for "ingen" hvis ingen av slektningene har hatt sykdommen. Mor Far Bror Søster Barn Ingen Ð ā Ö

 Kreftsykdom
 126
 1

 Høyt blodtrykk
 122
 1

 Astma
 138
 1

 Benskjørhet (osteoporose)
 144
 1

 Slitasjegikt (artrose)
 150
 1

ā ă – alder da de fikk diabetes 174 SYMPTOMER Net Hoster du omtrent daglig i perioder av året? Hvis "Ja": Har du hatt slik hoste så lenge som i en Hvis "Ja", har dette oppstått: Sett ett kryss for hvert spørsmål. Om natten Om natten Ved luftveisinfeksjoner ...185 Ö Ved fysiske anstrengelser Ū. Ved sterk kulde Har du merket anfall med plutselig endring i pulsen eller hjerterytmen siste år? Har du gått ned i vekt siste året? Hvis "Ja": Hvor mange kilo?______ kt Hvor ofte er du plaget av søvnløshet? 1-2 ganger I måneden 2 2 Omtrent en gang i uken 3 **D** 3 Mer enn en gang i uken Hvis du er plaget av søvnløshet i perioder, når på året er du mest plaget? Særlig i midnatlso!tiden Særlig vår og høst Ŭ, Ja Nel Pleier du å ta en lur på dagen? Føler du at du vanligvis lår nok søvn? Nel Litt I slor Er du plaget av: Svimmelhet

grad

ō

200

203

Dårlig hukommelse 🗌 🖸

Kraftløshet

Forstoppelse

ō

influensa, "ræksjuka" og lignende siste halvår? 111 ____ ganger

Ja Nel

Hender det at tanken på å tå alvorlig sykdom bekymrer deg? Ikke I det hele tatt Bare I liten grad En del Ganske mye			Er du fornøyd med helse- og hjemmetjenesten I kommunen? Prinsippet med fast lege Hjemmesykeplelen Hjemmehjelpen
LEGEMLIGE FUNKSJONER		Č.	Er du trygg på at du kan få hjelp a hjemmetjenesten hvis du trenger
Klarer du selv disse gjøremålene i det Ja daglige uten hjelp fra andre? Gå inpendørs i samme etasje 205 Gå i frapper Gå utendørs 205 Gå utendørs Samme etasje 205 Gå utendørs Gå utendørs 205 Gå utendørs Gå atasper 205 Gå utendørs Gå atasper 205 Gå atasper Gå atasper 205 Gå på toalettet 0 205 Vaske deg på kroppen 200 200 Bade eller dusje 0 205 Kle på og av deg 0 205 Legge deg og stå opp 205 205 Spise selv 0 205 Lage varm mat 205 205 Gjøre lett husarbeid (f.eks. oppvask) 0 205 Gjøre innkjøp 0 205 205 Ta bussen 205 30 30 Kan du høre vanlig tale 205 200	Med noe hjelp	Nel	hjemmeljenesten hvis du trenger Trygg Ikke trygg Svært utrygg Vet ikke Har du det siste året periodevis b følgende midler daglig eller nest Angi hvor mange måneder du bru Sett g hvis du ikke har brukt midlene. Legemidler Smertestillende Sovemedisin Beroligende midler Medisin mot depresjon Allergimedisin Hjertemedisin (ikke blodtrykks Insulin
Er du avhengig av noen av disse hjelpemidlene? Ja Stokk	Nei D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D		Tabletter mot lavt stoffskifte (i Kortisontabletter Midler mot forstoppelse Kosttilskudd Jerntabletter Vitamin D-tilskudd Andre vitamintilskudd Kalktabletter eller benmel Tran eller fiskeoljekapsler
Hvor mange ganger har du siste året, på grunn av egen helse eller sykdom, vært: Sett <u>0</u> hvis du <u>Ikke</u> har hatt sl'k kontakt. Hos vanlig lege/legevakt Hos psykolog eller psykiater Hos annen legespesialist utenfor sykehus. På poliklinikk . Innlagt i sykehus Hos fysioterapeut Hos kiropraktor. Hos akupunktør Hos tannlege. Hos totterapeut Hos naturmedisiner (homøopat, soneterapeut Hos håndspålegger, synsk eller "leser".	Antali gan siste 	nger e år	Har du nær familie som kan gi di og støtte når du trenger det? Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hj Ektefelle/samboer Barn Andre Hvor mange gode venner har du fortrolig med og gi deg hjelp når Tell ikke med dem du bor samm men ta med andre slektninger! Føler du at du hører med i et fell mennesker) som stoler på hvera overfor hverandre (f.eks. i politis slekt, naboskap, arbeidsplass el

jemmetjenesten I kommunen?	Ja	Nei	Vet
Prinsippet med fast lege Hjemmesykepleien Hjemmehjelpen	255	000	
r du trygg på at du kan lå hjelp av helse jemmeljenesten hvis du trenger det? Trygg Ikke trygg Svært utrygg Vet Ikke	- og 2	55 Q 1 Q 2 Q 3 Q 4	
	n en de	1444127	
tar ou det siste aret periodevis brukt noi ølgende midler daglig eller nesten dagli Angi hvor mange måneder du brukte dem Sett <u>0</u> hvis du <u>ikke</u> har brukt midlene. Legemidler	en av de ig? 1.		
Smertestillende	259		mnd.
Sovemedisin		1.343	mnd.
Beroligende midler			_mnd.
Medisin mot depresjon	265		mnd.
Allergimedisin			mnd.
Astmamedisin			mnd.
Hjertemedisin (ikke blodtrykksmedisi	n) 271	_	mnd.
Insulin			mna.
Tabletter mot diabetes (sukkersyke)	·····		mno.
Fabietter mot lavt stonskille (inyroxin			mnd
Midler met forstennelse			mnd
Costtilekudd			
Jerntabletter	283		mnd.
Vitamin D-tilskudd			mnd.
Andre vitamintilskudd			mnd.
Kalktabletter eller benmel			mnd.
Tran eller fiskeoljekapsler			mnd.
SPECIAL CALLER TE OP VEN		- 1998	100
22-4-4-1-2-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4-4	1688 * 7	-, · · ·	N.6.33 - CP
Har du nær familie som kan gi deg hjelp og støtte når du trenger det?	Ja 293	Nei	
Hvis "Ja": Hvem kan gi deg hjelp?		"П	
Barn	¢		
Andre		🖸	
Hvor mange gode venner har du som du lortrolig med og gi deg hjelp når du tren Tell ikke med dem du bor sammen med, men ta med andre slektninger!	kan snakl iger det?	ke 297	gode venner
Føler du al du har nok gode venner?	Ja 299 🗖	Nel	
Føler du at du hører med i et fellesskap mennesker) som stoler på hverandre og overlor hverandre (f.eks. i politisk parti, slekt, naboskap, arbeidsplass eller orga Sterk tilhørighet	(gruppe a føler forp religiøs g nisasjon)	v liktels ruppe, ?	e
Noe tilhørighet			
Usikkert			
Liten eller ingen tilhørighet	· · · · · ·	U 4	

Hvor ofte tar du vanligvis del i foreningsvirksomhet som f.eks. syklubb, idrettslag, politiske lag, religiøse eller andre foreninger? KOSTVANER Aniali Hvor mange måltider spiser du vanligvis daglig Hvor mange ganger i uken spiser du varm middag?..... Hva slags type brød (kjøpt eller hjemmebakt) spiser du vanligvis? vanligvis? Sett ett eiler to kryss. Loll Fint Kneip- Grov- Knekke-brød brød brød brød Brødtypen ligner mest på:......Q Q Q Q 306 Hva slags fett blir til vanligvis brukt til matlaging (ikke på brødet) i din husholdning? Oljer..... Hvor <u>mve</u> (i <u>antall</u> glass, poteter eller brødskiver) spiser/drikker du vanligvis <u>daglig</u> av følgende matvarer? Kryss av for <u>alle</u> matvarene. Ingen Mindre 1-2 3 og enn 1 mer

 Melk alle sorter (glass)
 316
 0
 0

 Appelsinjuice (glass)
 0
 0
 0

 Poteter
 0
 0
 0

1 Brødskiver totalt (inkl. knekkebrød) ... 🗅 👘 🗋 2 Brødskiver med – fiskepålegg (f.eks. makrell i tomat) 🖵 🛛 🔾 6 Hvor <u>mange ganger i uka</u> spiser du vanligvis følgende matvarer? Kryss av for <u>alle</u> matvarene. Sjeldnere 2 og Aldri enn 1 1 mer Kokt eller stekt egg 🗔 ū ū Frokostblanding/havregryn o.l...... 🖵 🛛 Middag med – feit fisk (f.eks. laks/uer) – grønnsaker (rå eller kokte) 🖵 ŭ ō Gulrøtter (rå eller kokte)...... 🖸 Blomkål/kål/brokkoli..... 🖸 ā Epier/pærer..... 🔾

TRIVSEL BOWTYPE SHE Hvordan trives du med å bli gammel - alt l alt? Dårlig.....

 Hvordan ser du på livet fremover?

 Lyst

 Ikke så verst

 0 2

 Nokså bekymret

 0 3

Mørkt..... **BESVARES BARE AV KVINNER** MENSTRUASJON Hvor gammel var du da du fikk menstruasjon første gang?år Hvor gammel var du da menstruasjonen sluttet?......338 ____ år SVANGERSKAP Hvor mange barn har du født?..... barn Hvis du har født, fyll ut for hvert barn barnets fødselsår og omtrent antall måneder du ammet barnet. Hvis du har lødt mer enn 6 barn, noter lødselsår og anlall måneder med amming for dem nedersi på siden. Antall måneder Barn: Fødselsår: med amming: 342 3 4 5 358 Har du i forbindelse med svangerskap hatt for høyt blodtrykk og/eller eggehvite Ja Nei Hvis "Ja", i hvilket svangerskap? Svangerskap Første Senere Ò **BSTROGEN-MEDISIN** Bruker du, eller har du brukt, østrogen-medisin?
 Nå
 Før

 Tabletter eller plaster
 371

 Krem eller stikkpiller
 372
Aldri Hvis du bruker østrogen, hvilket merke bruker du nå?

Dine kommentarer:

English translation of the second questionnaire used in the health survey in Tromsø 1994/95 for subjects 70 years or older.

Based on translations by Kevin McCafferty and Anne Clancy.

TROMSØ HEALTH SURVEY for the over 70s

The main aim of the Tromsø survey is to improve our knowledge of heart and circulatory conditions in order to aid prevention. The survey is also intended to improve our knowledge of cancer and other general conditions, such as allergies, muscle pains and nervous conditions. The ultimate aim is to gain an overview of the general health of the elderly population. We would therefore like you to answer the questions below.

This form is part of the Health Survey, which has been approved by the Norwegian Data Inspectorate and the Regional Board of Research Ethics. The answers will only be used for research purposes and will be treated in strict confidence. The information you give us may later be stored along with information from other public health registers in accordance with the rules laid down by the Data Inspectorate and the Regional Board of Research Ethics.

If you are unsure about what to answer, tick the box that you feel fits best.

The completed form should be sent to us in the enclosed pre-paid envelope.

Thank you in advance for helping us.

Yours sincerely,

Faculty of Medicine University of Tromsø	National Health Screening Service	PREVIOU
If you do not wish to answer the q below and return the form. Then y reminders.	uestionnaire, tick the box ou will not receive	Which stat the last 5-1
l do not wish to answer the question	onnaire. 🛛	l was ma (e.g., desk My worl
Date for filling in this form:	Day/Month/Year	(e.g., shop My work
CHILDHOOD/YOUTH		l did hea
What Norwegian municipality did 1 year?	l you live in at the age of	(e.g., fore: heatry co
lf you did not live in Norway, give co municipality.	untry instcad of	Did you de
How was your family's financial si growing up? Very good Good	ituation while you were	Farmer Farmer Fisherma
Difficult Very difficult		How old w
How old were your parents when Mother Father	they died? years years	What kind Basic stat Addition

HOME

Who do you live with? <i>Tick one box for each item and give t</i>	he numb VFS	er of p	erson: Nur	5. nhor
Entres (north or	11:5	100	IVUI	noei
Other warmer 18 more		0		
Other persons over 16 years		0		
Persons under 18 years	U	U		
What type of home do you live in Villa/detached house Farm Apartment/flat in block/terrace Terraced/semi-detached house Other	n? e			
How long have you lived in your	present	home	.?	_years
Is your home adapted to your nee lf "No", do you have problems with	eds? h:	YE	S D	NO 🗆
Space Variable temperature/too cold/	'too war	m		
Stairs				0
loilet				U
Bath/shower				U
Maintenance				
Other (please specify)				U
Would you like to move into a rel	tirement	home YE	;? S 🗆	NO 🗆
PREVIOUS WORK AND FINAN	VCIAL S	ITUA	TIO	N
Which statement best describes th the last 5-10 years before you retin	ne type o red?	of wor	k yoı	ı did for
l was mainly seated while work	ing			D
My work required a lot of walks (e.g., shop assistant, housewife, tea	ing ching)			0
My work required a lot of walki (e.g., postman, nurse, construction	ing and work)	lifting	5	
l did heavy physical work (e.g., forestry, heavy agricultural u heavy construction work)	vork,			
Did you do any of the following je	obs (full	- or pa	art-tii S	ne)? NO
Driver			-	0
Farmer				
Fisherman				0
How old were you when you reti	red?)	'ears
What kind of pension do you hav	e?			
Basic state pension				
Additional pension				

How is your current financ Very good Good Difficult Very difficult	ial situ	ation?		
HEALTH AND ILLNESS Has your state of health cha Yes, it has got worse No, unchanged Yes, it has got better	anged i	n the la	st year?	
How do you feel your heal	th is no	w comj	pared to o	thers of
your age? Much worse A little worse About the same A little better Much better				
YOUR OWN ILLNESSES				
Have you ever had: Tick one box only for each iten have had the condition several time?	n. Give times,	your age how old	e at the tim were you l	e. If you ast
Hip fracture Wrist / forearm fracture Whiplash Injury requiring hospital admission Stomach ulcer Duodenal ulcer Stomach/duodenal ulcer operation Throat/neck surgery	YES		AGE	
Have you ever had, or do y Tick one box only for each iten Cancer Epilepsy Migraine Chronic bronchitis Psoriasis Osteoporosis	rou still n.	have:	YES D D D D D D	NO
Fibromyalgia/fibrositis chronic pain syndrome	/			
Psychological problems you have sought help Thyroid disease Liver disease Liver disease Recurrent urinary incor Glaucoma Cataract Arthrosis (osteoarthritis Rheumatoid arthritis Kidney stone Appendectomy Allergy and hypersensit	for wh atinence	e e		
Atopic eczema (e.g., cl Hand eczema Hay fever Food allergy Other hypersensitivity	nildhoo (not al	od eczer lergy)	na) U O O O	

How many times have you had a cold, influenza (flue), diarrhea/vomiting, or similar in the last six months?

Have you had any of these in the last two weeks? YES NO DILLNESS IN THE FAMILY Tick off relatives who have, or have ever had, any of the following conditions: Tick "None" for conditions which none of your relatives have had. Mother Father Brother Sister Child None

Stroke or brain haemorrhage Myocardial infarction before age 60 🛛 🗆 Cancer D 0 0 Hypertension 0 0 Asthma Osteoporosis Ο Ð Arthrosis (osteoarthritis) 🛛 0 0 Psychological problems Ο Dementia Diabetes Ο Ο -age when they got diabetes

SYMPTOMS

Do you cough daily for periods of the year?	YES	NO			
If "Yes": Is your cough productive?	п	п			
is your cough productive.		4			
Have you had this kind of cough for as lo as 3 months in each of the last two years?	ng □	٥			
Have you had periods of wheezing in your chest? If "Yes", has this occurred:	۵				
At night In connection with respiratory infections In connection with physical exertion In connection with very cold weather					
Have you noticed sudden changes in your pu or heart rhythm in the last year?	ılse	D			
Have you lost weight in the last year? If "Yes":	۵				
How many kilograms?		kg			
How often do you suffer from sleeplessness? Never, or just a few times a year 1-2 times a month Approximately once a week More than once a week					
If you suffer from periods of sleeplessness, w the year does it affect you most?	hat tii	nes of			
No particular time of year Especially during the 'dark winter month Especially during the midnight sun perior Especially in spring and autumn	s' d				
Do you usually take a nap during the day?	YES C) NO D	כ		
Do you feel that you normally get en	ough sl	eep? YES 🗆	NO 🗆	Acupuncturist	
---------------------------------------	---------	--------------	--------	--	---
				Dentist	
	No	A little	A lot	Chiropodist	
Do you suffer from:				Alternative medical practitioner	
Dizziness				(homoeopath, foot zone therapist, etc.)	
Poor memory				Healer, Faith healer, clairvoyant	
Lack of energy					
Constipation	Û			Do you have domestic help? Yes	No
Development of a third a series				I Trivate	U D
boes the thought of getting a serie	ous mr	ess ever			
Not at all				Do you receive services from	
Only a little			0	the district nurse?	Π
Some			0		5
Very much			П	Are you pleased with the health care and I	iome assistance
			_	services your municipality supplies?	
BODILY FUNCTIONS				Yes No	Don't know
Can you manage the following ev	eryday	activities o	n your	Assigned family GP	
own without help from others?				District nurse 🛛 🖓	
	Yes	With some	e No	Home assistance	
		help			
Walking indoors on one level			D	Do you feel confident that you can receive	the health care
Walking up/down stairs		Ο		and home assistance you require if you nee	ed it?
Walking outdoors			0	Confident	
Walking approx. 500 metres				Not confident	0
Going to the toilet				Very unsure	
Washing yourself	0			Don't know	U
laking a bath/shower	U	U	0	MEDICATION AND DIETARY SUPPLET	MENITE
Dressing and undressing	U		U	Have you for any length of time in the past	VIENIO
Fating mode			U 0	the following medicines every day or almo	st daily?
Cooking	n			Indicate how many months you used them	for.
Doing light housework	л П	n		Write 0 for items you have not used.	
(e.g., washing un)	U	U	U	Medication:	
Doing heavier housework		D	Π	Painkillers	mths
(e.g., cleaning floors)	0	-	0	Sleeping pills	mths
Going shopping	0			Tranquillizers	mths
Taking the bus			D	Antidepressants	mths
	Yes	With	No	Allergy drugs	mths
		difficulty		Asthma drugs	mths
Can you hear normal speech				leart medicine (not blood pressure)	mtns
(if necessary with a hearing aid)?				Diabates tablets	mus
Can you read			Ο	Thyroxin tablets	mus
(if necessary with glasses)?				(for metabolic disorder)	mths
Are you dependent on any of the f	allow	na aide?		Cortisone tablets	mths
Are you dependent on any of the r	UIIOWI	Yes	No	Remedies for constipation	mths
Walking stick			0	Dietary supplements:	
Crutches			Ō	Iron tablets	mths
Walking frame/Zimmer frame		0	0	Vitamin D supplement	mths
Wheelchair				Other vitamin supplements	mths
Hearing aid				Calcium tablets or bonemeal	mths
Safety alarm device				Cod liver oil or fish oil capsules	mths
				FAMILY AND FRIENDS	
USE OF HEALTH SERVICES				Do you have close relatives who can give y	ou help and
How many visits have you made d	uring	the past yea	r due	support when you need it? Yes	No []
to your own health or illness:	-1			If "Yes", who can give you help?	
The o if you have not had shen contac		Number	fimes	Spouse/partner	
		the ner	t vear	Children	
To a general practition or (GP)/		the pus	(year	Others	Q
emergency GP					
Psychologist or psychiatrist				How many good friends do you have whom y	'ou can talk
Other medical specialist (not at a	hospit	al)		confidentially with and who give you help w	hen you need it?
Hospital out-patient clinic				good triends	1.551 St
Hospital admission				Do not count people you live with, but do includ	ic other relatives!
Physiotherapist				Do you feel you have enough good friends?	
Chiropractor				Yes D	No 🗆
				102	1.000 COLOR 100

Do you feel that you b people who can deper	pelong to nd on eac	a com	mu: er ar	nity nd v	v or √ho	grou feel	ip o	f
committed to each oth	her (e.g., a	a polit	ical Iaca	par	ty, i	relig	ious	; n12
Strong sense of belo	nging	ork p	acc	, 01	018	arus		
Some sense of belon	ging							
Not sure	0 0							
Little or no sense of	belongin	g						
How often do you not gatherings, e.g., sewir meetings, religious or	rmally ta ng circles other as	ke par , sport sociati	t in s clu ons	org 1bs,	anis , pol	sed litica	il _	
Never, or just a few	times a y	ear						
Approximately once	a week						П	
More than once a w	eek						D	
DIET How many meals a da smaller meals)?	ay do you	ı norm	nally	' ea	t (di	inne N	гan Jum	d ber
,								
How many times a we	eek do yo	u eat	a ho	t di	inne 	er? N	Jum	ber
What kind of bread (b eat? Tick one or two box	ought or es!	home ,	-ma	de)	do	you	usu	ally
The bread I eat is mos	t similar	to						
White bread								
Light textured brown	bread							
Ordinary brown bread	1				U			
Coarse brown bread Crisp bread								
What kind of fat is not	mally us	ed in	cool	kin	g (n	ot or	n the	2
bread) in your home?	,							
Creamery butter								
Hard margarine								
Soft margarine	end							
Oils	- 1104						ο	
How much (in numbe do you usually eat or o	r of glass drink dai	es, cu ly of t	ps, j he f	ooti ollo	atoe wir	s or 1g	slice	es)
foodstuffs? Tick one bo	x for <mark>each</mark>	foodst	uff.					
		L 0.13	.ess	1	1_2	3_4	5-6	6-
Milk of all types (glass	ies)	0.		1			0	0
Orange juice (glasses)	- /	Ο						
Potatoes		Ο						
Slices of bread in total		_			_			_
(Incl. crispbread) Slices of bread with fis	h	U	L		Ш	Ш	U	U
(e.g., mackerel in toma	to sauce)							
- cheese (e.g., Norwegi	ia)							
- smoked cod caviar							Ο	
How many times per	week do	you n	orm	aiiy	eat	t the		
following foodstuffs?	Tick a box	for al	I foo	dst	uffs	liste	d.	.1
	Never	than	11	2-3	4-5	5 eve	erv o	lav dav
Yoghurt			D	0	D			,
Boiled or fried egg				۵				
Breakfast cereal/	-	_	~	L.	-			
For dinner	Ш	U	U		L			
- meat	a							

	h)	Ο	Ο				
 rean fi vegeta Carrots Cauliflor 	sn (e.g., cod) Ibles (raw or cooked (raw or cooked) wer/cabbage/broom	l) 🗆 O Li 🗆					
Apples, Orange	/ pears s, mandarines, etc.						
WELL I How co	BEING Intent do you gene	rally fe	el wi	th g	grov	ving o	ld?
Quite Up an Bad	good Id down						
What is Bright	your view of the f	uture?					
Not to Quite Dark	oo bad worried						
_то в	E ANSWERED BY	WON	1EN (ON	LY		
MENST	RUATION	1	,	0			
How of	d were you when y	ou ha	d you	11	rst I	nenst	ruation: years
How ol menstru	d were you when y ations?	ou sto	pped	ha	ving	3	years
DDDC							
PREGN	ANCY						
How ma	ANCY any children have ave given birth fil	y'ou giv Lout fo	ven b	irth h cł	to?	c.	hildren ear of
If you h birth an the child note the the space	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and m re provided below Year of birth:	y'ou giv l out fo low ma n birth umber for con	ven b or eac iny m to m of mo nmen	irth h cl ioni ore onth its.	to? nild that that is y	the yo you br n 6 ch ou bre	hildren ear of eastfed ildren, eastfed a
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child:	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and m re provided below Year of birth:	y'ou giv l out fo low ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b or each iny m to m of mo nmen per of	irth Ioni ore onth Its. mo	nild that that ns y nthe	the yo you br n 6 ch ou brea s brea nths	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed:
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and m re provided below Year of birth:	you giv l out fo low ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b or eac iny m to me of mo nmen er of	irth h cl ioni ore onth its mo	nto? nild thay thans yu nthe mo mo	the you br you br n 6 ch ou brea s brea nths	hildren ear of eastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed:
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and m e provided below Year of birth:	you giv l out fc ow ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b or eac iny m to me of mo nmen er of	h cl ioni ore onth its mo	nthe moment	the you brond ou broad ou broad s bread nths nths nths nths	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed:
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and no re provided below Year of birth:	you giv l out fc low ma n birth umber for com Numb	ven b or eac iny m to me of mo nmen per of	irth h cl ioni ore onth its mo	n to? nild thay thai is yi mo mo mo mo	the ye you br n 6 ch ou brea nths nths nths nths nths nths	hildren ear of eastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed:
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 6	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and m re provided below Year of birth:	you giv l out fo low ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b or eac iny m to me of men oer of	irth h cl ioni ore path its mo	nthe mo mo mo mo mo	the yo you br n 6 ch ou brea nths nths nths nths nths nths nths	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed:
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 0 During and/or	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and m re provided below Year of birth: 	you giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b or eac ⁻ nny m to m of m of m of m of m of m of m of m o	irth h cluoni ore onth its. mo	nto? nild hs y that is y mo mo mo mo mo mo	the you by rou by n 6 ch ou brea nths nths nths nths nths nths nths (ress:	hildren ear of eastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: ure No 🗆
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 5 6 During and/or	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: 	you giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b or eac iny m to m of mo nmen of mo nmen er of l high regna	irth h cl ioni ore onth its. mo	nthe model in the model in the in the model in the model in the model in the model in the model in the model in the model in the in the in the in the in the model in the in the in the model in the mod	c c the yey you br n 6 ch ou brea n ths n ths n ths n ths n ths n ths press: (es	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: ure No
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 During and/or	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: 	you giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb	ven b pr eac iny m to mo of mo nmen der of 	irth h ch ont ore mo mo	nto? nild hs y that is y mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo f F F	c c the you br you br n 6 ch ou brea nths nths nths nths nths press: (es Pregna Tirst	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: No ancy Later
If you h birth an the child note the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 During and/or	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: Year of birth: pregnancy, have y proteinuria? If "Yes", during w High blood press Proteinuria	you giv l out fc low ma n birth umber for con Numb 	ven b or eac ny m to m of mo nmen eer of eer of n eer of n eer of	irth h cl ionto ore onth its. mo	nthe model m	c: the y you br n 6 ch hou bree s brea nths nths nths nths nths nths press: (es Pregna irst	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: No No Later
If you h birth an the chile note the the spac Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 During and/or	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me provided below Year of birth: 	you giv l out fc low ma n birth umber for com Numb 	ven b or eac iny m to mu of mo nmen of mo nmen of mo ner of l high regna	irth h cl ioni ore onth its. mo	nthe model in the mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo	c c the y you br n 6 ch bou bree s brea nths nths nths nths nths press: (es =	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: No No Later Later
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 5 6 During and/or OESTRO	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: 	you giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb ou had hich p ure	ven b or eac: iny m to m of m of m on men of m on men ver of l high regna	irth h cl ioni ore onth its mo i blo a blo a blo ancy	to? ild hs y thay mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo	c c the y you br n 6 ch ou brea n ths nths nths nths press: c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: No Later Later U
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 5 6 During and/or OESTR(Do you,	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: 	y'ou giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb 	ven b or eac iny m to m of mo of mo neer of l high regna l high cestrog No	irth h cl ion its mo i blo ancy gen:	to? 	c c the y you br n 6 ch ou brea n ths nths nths nths nths nths press: ces = Pregna irst Jsed t	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: No Later Later U ure
If you h birth an the child note the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 During and/or OESTRO Do you,	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: Year of birth: Pregnancy, have y proteinuria? If "Yes", during w High blood press Proteinuria OGEN or have you ever to Tablets or patches Cream or supposi	you giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb 	ven b or eac iny m to m of mo nmen er of l high regna Strog No	irth h cluoni ore onth its. mo 	to? mild that that that mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo	c c the y you br n 6 ch hou bree s brea nths nths nths nths nths nths press: (es Pregna irst Jsed t	hildren ear of reastfed ildren, eastfed a stfed: No Later Later 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
If you h birth an the child note the the space Child: 1 2 3 4 5 6 During and/or OESTRO Do you, If you us	ANCY any children have ave given birth, fil d approximately h d. If you have give ir birthyear and me e provided below Year of birth: Year of birth: Pregnancy, have y proteinuria? If "Yes", during w High blood press Proteinuria OGEN or have you ever to Tablets or patches Cream or supposi se oestrogen, what	you giv l out fo ow ma n birth umber for con Numb 	ven b or eac iny m to my of mo nmen neer of l high regna l high regna do y	irth h cluon ore onth its. mo blo incy gen:	to? mild hs y that mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo mo	c c the y you br n 6 ch hou bree s brea anths nths nths nths nths nths nths ress: c e c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c	hildren east of reastfed a ildren, eastfed a stfed: No Later Later 0 No Later 0 Later 0 0 Neve 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Thank you for helping us! Remember to post the form today! Tromsø Health Survey

Appendix 2





•	First Screening	Sec. Screening
Number examined	27159	6891
Age range (years)	25-99	25-85
Blood pressure	х	х
Heart rate	х	x
Height and body weight	х	
Waist/hip ratio		х
Blood measurements:		
Total cholesterol	х	х
Triglycerids	х	х
HDL cholesterol	х	x
Non fasting serum glucose	8	х
y-glutamyl transferase	х	х
Calcium	х	х
Ionised calcium and PTH	х	х
Creatinin		х
Non fasting insulin		х
Proinsulin		х
Glycosylated haemoglobin		x
Haemoglobin		х
Plot (blood cell count)	х	
Fibrinogen		х
Storage of serum	х	х
Storage of plasma	х	
Storage of blood cells	х	
Urinary albumin /creatinine /stix /culture / NAG (3days)		x
Ultrasound carotis		х
Ultrasound aorta		х
Echocardiography		х
Bone density		х
Body fat composition		х
10-20 sec one-lead ECG	х	
10 sec 12 lead ECG		х
90 sec 8 lead ECG (R-R variability)		
Questionnaires	х	

Measurements included in the fourth Tromsø Study 1994/95



Appendix 3



European Society of Cardiology's Diagnostic Doppler criteria for diastolic heart failure:⁶³

Signs or symptoms of congestive heart failure

Exertional dyspnoea, orthopnea, gallop sounds, lung crepitations, pulmonary oedemea

and

Normal or mildly reduced left ventricular systolic function: $LVEF \geq 0.45$

and

Evidence of abnormal left ventricular relaxation, filling, diastolic distensibility and diastolic stiffness:

Slow isovolumic left ventricular relaxation:

 $IVRT_{<30 y} > 92 \text{ msec}, IVRT_{30-50 y} > 100 \text{ msec}, IVRT_{>50 y} < 105 \text{ msec}$

and / or slow early left ventricular filling:

 $E/A_{< 50 y} < 1.0$ and $DT_{< 50 y} > 220$ msec, $E/A_{> 50 y} < 0.5$ and $DT_{> 50 y} > 280$ msec

and / or reduced left ventricular diastolic distensibility:

PV A velocity > 35 cm / sec

and / or PV A duration > MV A duration + 30 msec

IVRT = isovolumetric relaxation time, E/A = ratio of early to late mitral inflow velocities,

DT = deceleration time of early mitral inflow velocity, PV A = pulmonary venous atrial flow







Errata;

In the process of securing the quality of the Tromsø Study Database, errors have been detected. These were mainly connected with the selection to the second visit in the health survey in 1994/95. In addition to the representative sample, all men in the age group 44-54 years who had participated in the Family Intervention Trial following the second Tromsø Study, were invited. These subjects were part of the 1373 men who had been selected in 1979 on the basis of high total cholesterol and/or low HDL cholesterol and randomly allocated to a lifestyle intervention or to control follow-up (Knutsen and Knutsen Scan J Soc Med 1989). This represented 166 men in the echo sample.

Exclusion of these individuals gave the following results:

1. Regarding paper I

«Prevalence of Left Ventricular Hypertrophy in a General Population. The Tromsø Study.»

The reference sample was changed to 384 men and 512 women.

There was no effect of age on the age and sex specific 97.5 percentiles in the reference sample (p > 0.11). Gender specific 97.5 percentiles for total reference sample was 145.4 g/m for men and 125.4 g/m for women. The crude prevalence was 12.3% for men and 8.0% for women. (Of the excluded men 20 subjects had LVH.) Standardised prevalence was 7.8% for men and 4.6% for women (WHO European Standard population, World Health Statistic Annual 1996). The changes in tables and figures shown below, did not, apart from the crude and standardised prevalences, change the main results, the discussion or the conclusion of the article.

2. Regarding paper II

«Circulating N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide is an independent predictor of left ventricular hypertrophy in the general population. The Tromsø Study.»

In a reanalysis of the data with exclusion of the additional men from the family intervention trial, the associations between N-terminal pro-atrial natriuretic peptide and left ventricular hypertrophy was still significant and neither the discussion nor the conclusions in the article were changed.

3. Regarding paper III

«What determines echogenisity in a general population. The Tromsø Study.»

Exclusion of the men from the family intervention trial did not change the predictors of nonmeasurability.

4. Regarding paper IV

«Mitral flow derived Doppler indices of diastolic function in a general population. The Tromsø Study.»

The present version in the thesis has been rewritten with new tables and figures after exclusion of the additional 166 men from The Family Intervention Trial. Only minor changes occurred as result of the exclusion.

	Tota	al	Reference sample		
Variable	Men N = 1222	Women N = 1420	Men N = 384	Women N = 512	
Age (years) Body mass index (kg/m ²) Waist/hip ratio Systolic BP [*] (mmHg) Diastolic BP [*] (mmHg) Total cholesterol (mmol/l) HDL [†] cholesterol (mmol/l)	59.8 ± 10.6 25.9 ± 3.3 0.92 ± 0.06 140.3 ± 19.7 80.8 ± 11.3 6.43 ± 1.17 1.41 ± 0.38	59.7 ± 10.5 25.7 ± 4.3 0.82 ± 0.06 138.8 ± 22.1 78.5 ± 12.1 6.85 ± 1.27 1.68 ± 0.42	55.4 ± 11.8 24.3 ± 1.9 0.89 ± 0.05 125.6 ± 8.5 73.6 ± 7.3 6.23 ± 1.13 1.44 ± 0.35	$54.0 \pm 11.8 \\ 23.4 \pm 2.2 \\ 0.79 \pm 0.0 \\ 121.8 \pm 9.6 \\ 70.9 \pm 7.8 \\ 6.43 \pm 1.2 \\ 1.73 \pm 0.4 \\ \end{array}$	
Echocardiography: LV [‡] mass (g) LV [‡] mass by height (g/m) 97.5 percentile LVM/h [§] (g/m) Valvular heart disease (%)	$201.5 \pm 62.2 \\ 115.1 \pm 35.6 \\ 210.9 \\ 4.1$	$\begin{array}{r} 144.9 \ \pm 41.7 \\ 89.6 \ \pm 26.0 \\ 150.3 \\ 6.3 \end{array}$	176.4 ± 40.1 100.3 ± 22.6 145.4	$\begin{array}{rrrr} 127.7 & \pm 30.4 \\ 78.3 & \pm 18.6 \\ 125.4 \\ - \end{array}$	
Questionnaire:					
Myocardial infarction (%) Angina (%) Stroke (%) Diabetes (%) Antihypertensive med. (%) Units of alcohol intake Physical activity (1-4) Present smoking (%)	8.5 10.1 2.8 3.4 12.3 4.7 ± 7.0 1.9 ± 1.1 32.7	$\begin{array}{c} 3.0 \\ 7.4 \\ 1.8 \\ 2.2 \\ 12.5 \\ 1.8 \pm 3.4 \\ 1.5 \pm 0.9 \\ 30.6 \end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{r} - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\ - \\$	- - - 2.4 ± 3.7 1.6 ± 0.9 38.6	

Table 1 Characteristics of the study subjects.

Age adjusted means \pm SD (or percent of total) within total sample and within reference sample. *BP = blood pressure, *HDL = high density lipoprotein, *LV = left ventricular, *LVM/h = Left ventricular mass indexed by height.

Table 2.

Age adjusted prevalences of sex specific left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) for groups of cardiovascular disease.

		Men			Women	
Variable	N	% LVH	p value against no CVD*	N	% LVH	p value against no CVD*
CVD*	201	30.4	< 0.0001	139	21.2	< 0.0001
CVD + valve [†] /AHM [§] CVD + valve CVD + AHM [§] CVD alone	10 11 63 117	78.1 52.8 28.9 25.2	< 0.0001 0.03 < 0.0001 < 0.0001	9 9 42 79	54.1 43.6 27.6 11.7	< 0.0001 < 0.0001 < 0.0001 0.07
Alternative subgroups	•					
MI [‡] and angina MI alone Angina alone Stroke alone	50 54 73 24	46.5 33.7 20.4 19.9	< 0.0001 < 0.0001 0.01 0.15	26 16 79 18	21.9 30.5 21.6 10.5	0.004 0.0005 < 0.0001 0.47
AHM [§] + valve AH medication only Valvular disease only No CVD	6 81 35 899	47.8 27.4 33.0 9.7	0.007 < 0.0001 < 0.0001	10 117 62 1092	28.9 19.8 17.3 5.7	0.009 < 0.0001 0.002
Total	[222	12.3		1420	8.0	

^{*}CVD = a history of myocardial infarction, angina and/or stroke. [†] valve = with valvular heart disease. [‡] MI = myocardial infarction. [§]AHM = antihypertensive medication. LVH defined as LVM/h \geq 145.4 g/m for men and 125.4 g/m for women. The subgroups of different cardiovascular diseases are mutually exclusive, as are all main groups.

Table 3.

Independent risk factors of sex specific left ventricular hypertrophy.

Variable	Odds Ratio (95% CI) for LVH*	Wald score
	N = 2642 (cases = 314)	
Age (10 years)	1.21 (1.03-1.43)	5.1
Gender (male = 1, female = 0)	2.17 (1.64-2.82)	30.6
Body mass index (3.8 kg/m ²)	1.95 (1.71-2.22)	99.9
Valvular heart disease [†]	4.75 (3.15-7.15)	55.6
Systolic blood pressure (20.8 mmHg)	1.46 (1.28-1.67)	31.0
Cardiovascular disease [†]	2.13 (1.54-2.93)	21.3
Antihypertensive medication [†]	1.54 (1.11-2.13)	6.7
ROC area	0.80	

*Left ventricular hypertrophy; LVM/h \geq 125.4 g/m for women, LVM/h \geq 145.4 g/m for men.⁺ Yes =1, no = 0. Apart from age and gender, variables are listed according to decreasing contribution of explained variance (Wald χ^2).



Figure 1

Age specific percentiles of left ventricular mass by height (LVM / h) for the 1420 women in the total sample or for the reference sample of 512 women, and the 1222 men in the total sample or for the reference sample of 384 men.



Figure 2

Age-adjusted sex-specific prevalences of left ventricular hypertrophy plotted against quintiles of body mass index (BMI) and systolic blood pressure (SBP) in subjects without a history of cardiovascular disease. Age and sex adjusted odds ratios for one quintile increase. ∇ = men; Δ = women;





Figure 3

Age-adjusted prevalences of sex-specific left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) over body mass index (BMI) quintiles, stratified by systolic blood pressure (SBP) for subjects without a history of cardiovascular disease.





ISM SKRIFTSERIE - FØR UTGITT:

- Bidrag til belysning av medisinske og sosiale forhold i Finnmark fylke, med særlig vekt på forholdene blant finskættede i Sør-Varanger kommune.
 Av Anders Forsdahl, 1976. (nytt opplag 1990)
- Sunnhetstilstanden, hygieniske og sosiale forhold i Sør-Varanger kommune 1869-1975 belyst ved medisinalberetningene.
 Av Anders Forsdahl, 1977.
- Hjerte-karundersøkelsen i Finnmark et eksempel på en populasjonsundersøkelse rettet mot cardiovasculære sykdommer. Beskrivelse og analyse av etterundersøkelsesgruppen.
 Av Jan-Ivar Kvamme og Trond Haider, 1979.
- 4. The Tromsø Heart Study: Population studies of coronary risk factors with special emphasis on high density lipoprotein and the family occurrence of myocardial infarction.
 Av Olav Helge Førde og Dag Steinar Thelle, 1979.
- Reformer i distriktshelsetjenesten III: Hypertensjon i distriktshelsetjenesten.
 Av Jan-Ivar Kvamme, 1980.
- 6. Til professor Knut Westlund på hans 60-års dag, 1983.
- 7.* Blodtrykksovervåkning og blodtrykksmåling.
 Av Jan-Ivar Kvamme, Bernt Nesje og Anders Forsdahl, 1983.
- 8.* Merkesteiner i norsk medisin reist av allmennpraktikere og enkelte utdrag av medisinalberetninger av kulturhistorisk verdi. Av Anders Forsdahl, 1984.
- "Balsfjordsystemet." EDB-basert journal, arkiv og statistikksystem for primærhelsetjenesten.
 Av Toralf Hasvold, 1984.
- Tvunget psykisk helsevern i Norge. Rettsikkerheten ved slikt helsevern med særlig vurdering av kontrollkommisjonsordningen.
 Av Georg Høyer, 1986.
- 11. The use of self-administered questionnaires about food habits. Relationships with risk factors for coronary heart disease and associations between coffee drinking and mortality and cancer incidence. Av Bjarne Koster Jacobsen, 1988.
- 12.* Helse og ulikhet. Vi trenger et handlingsprogram for Finnmark. Av Anders Forsdahl, Atle Svendal, Aslak Syse og Dag Thelle, 1989.

13.	Health education and self-care in dentistry - surveys and interventions. Av Anne Johanne Søgaard, 1989.
14.	Helsekontroller i praksis. Erfaringer fra prosjektet helsekontroller i Troms 1983-1985. Av Harald Siem og Arild Johansen, 1989.
15.	Til Anders Forsdahls 60-års dag, 1990.
16.	Diagnosis of cancer in general practice. A study of delay problems and warning signals of cancer, with implications for public cancer information and for cancer diagnostic strategies in general practice. Av Knut Holtedahl, 1991.
17.	The Tromsø Survey. The family intervention study. Feasibility of using a family approach to intervention on coronary heart disease. The effect of lifestyle intervention of coronary risk factors. Av Synnøve Fønnebø Knutsen, 1991.
18.	Helhetsforståelse og kommunikasjon. Filosofi for klinikere. Av Åge Wifstad, 1991.
19.	Factors affecting self-evaluated general health status - and the use of professional health care services. Av Knut Fylkesnes, 1991.
20.	Serum gamma-glutamyltransferase: Population determinants and diagnostic characteristics in relation to intervention on risk drinkers. Av Odd Nilssen, 1992.
21.	The Healthy Faith. Pregnancy outcome, risk of disease, cancer morbidity and mortality in Norwegian Seventh-Day-Adventists. Av Vinjar Fønnebø, 1992.
22.	Aspects of breast and cervical cancer screening. Av Inger Torhild Gram, 1992.
23.	Population studies on dyspepsia and peptic ulcer disease: Occurrence, aetiology, and diagnosis. From The Tromsø Heart Study and The Sørreisa Gastrointestinal Disorder Studie. Av Roar Johnsen, 1992.
24.	Diagnosis of pneumonia in adults in general practice. Av Hasse Melbye, 1992.

25. Relationship between hemodynamics and blood lipids in population surveys, and effects of n-3 fatty acids. Av Kaare Bønaa, 1992.

- 26. Risk factors for, and 13-year mortality from cardiovascular disease by socioeconomic status. A study of 44690 men and 17540 women, ages 40-49. Av Hanne Thürmer, 1993.
- 27. Utdrag av medisinalberetninger fra Sulitjelma 1891-1990. Av Anders Forsdahl, 1993.
- 28. Helse, livsstil og levekår i Finnmark. Resultater fra Hjerte-karundersøkelsen i 1987-88. Finnmark III. Av Knut Westlund og Anne Johanne Søgaard, 1993.
- 29. Patterns and predictors of drug use. A pharmacoepidemiologic study, linking the analgesic drug prescriptions to a population health survey in Tromsø, Norway. Av Anne Elise Eggen, 1994.
- 30. ECG in health and disease. ECG findings in relation to CHD risk factors, constitutional variables and 16-year mortality in 2990 asymptomatic Oslo men aged 40-49 years in 1972. Av Per G. Lund-Larsen, 1994.
- 31. Arrhythmia, electrocardiographic signs, and physical activity in relation to coronary heart risk factors and disease. The Tromsø Study. Av Maja-Lisa Løchen, 1995.
- 32. The Military service: mental distress and changes in health behaviours among Norwegian army conscript. Av Edvin Schei, 1995.
- 33. The Harstad injury prevention study: Hospital-based injury recording and community-based intervention. Av Børge Ytterstad, 1995.
- 34.* Vilkår for begrepsdannelse og praksis i psykiatri. En filosofisk undersøkelse. Av Åge Wifstad, 1996. (utgitt Tano Aschehoug forlag 1997)
- 35. Dialog og refleksjon. Festskrift til professor Tom Andersen på hans 60-års dag, 1996.
- Factors affecting doctors decision making.
 Av Ivar Sønbø Kristiansen, 1996.
- 37. The Sørreisa gastrointestinal disorder study. Dyspepsia, peptic ulcer and endoscopic findings in a population. Av Bjørn Bernersen, 1996.
- Headache and neck or shoulder pain. An analysis of musculoskeletal problems in three comprehensive population studies in Northern Norway.
 Av Toralf Hasvold, 1996.

39.	Senfølger av kjernefysiske prøvespreninger på øygruppen Novaya Semlya i perioden 1955 til 1962. Rapport etter programmet "Liv". Arkangelsk 1994. Av A.V. Tkatchev, L.K. Dobrodeeva, A.I. Isaev, T.S. Podjakova, 1996.
40.	Helse og livskvalitet på 78 grader nord. Rapport fra en befolkningsstudie på Svalbard høsten 1988. Av Helge Schirmer, Georg Høyer, Odd Nilssen, Tormod Brenn og Siri Steine, 1997.
41.	Physical activity and risk of cancer. A population based cohort study including prostate, testicular, colorectal, lung and breast cancer. Av Inger Thune, 1997.
42.	The Norwegian - Russian Health Study 1994/95. A cross- sectional study of pollution and health in the border area. Av Tone Smith-Sivertsen, Valeri Tchachtchine, Eiliv Lund, Tor Norseth, Vladimir Bykov, 1997.
43.	Use of alternative medicine by Norwegian cancer patients Av Terje Risberg, 1998.
44.	Incidence of and risk factors for myocardial infarction, stroke, and diabetes mellitus in allmenn general population. The Finnmark Study 1974-1989. Av Inger Njølstad, 1998.
45.	General practitioner hospitals: Use and usefulness. A study from Finnmark County in North Norway. Av Ivar Aaraas, 1998.
45B	Sykestuer i Finnmark. En studie av bruk og nytteverdi. Av Ivar Aaraas, 1998.
46.	No går det på helsa laus. Helse, sykdom og risiko for sykdom i to nord-norske kystsamfunn. Av Jorid Andersen, 1998.
47.	The Tromsø Study: Risk factors for non-vertebral fractures in a middle-aged population. Av Ragnar Martin Joakimsen, 1999.
48.	The potential for reducing inappropriate hospital admissions: A study of health benefits and costs in a department of internal medicine. Av Bjørn Odvar Eriksen, 1999.
De se av.	om er merket med * har vi dessverre ikke flere eksemplar